STUDIES ON CERTAIN ESSENTIAL MINERALS STATUS AND HEAVY METALS PRESENCE IN SOIL, PLANT, WATER, AND ANIMALS AT HIGH ALTITUDE COLD ARID ENVIRONMENT



A THESIS SUBMITTED IN FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

IN BIOTECHNOLOGY TO

JAYPEE UNIVERSITY OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY WAKNAGHAT, SOLAN- 173 215, HIMACHAL PRADESH, INDIA

By GURU CHARAN May, 2013

Copyright @ JAYPEE UNIVERSITY OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY, WAKNAGHAT MAY, 2013 ALL RIGHTS RESERVE



DECLARATION

I certify that,

The work contained in this thesis is original and has been done by me under the guidance of my supervisors. The work has not been submitted to any other organization for any degree or diploma. Whenever, I have used materials (data, analysis, figures or text), I have given due credit by citing them in the text of the thesis.

Guru Charan (Enroll No. 086558) Department of Biotechnology and Bioinformatics Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, Solan (H.P.) India Date:



CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the thesis entitled, "Studies on certain essential minerals status and heavy metals presence in soil, plant, water, and animals at high altitude cold arid environment" which is being submitted by Guru Charan, Enroll No. 086558 in fulfillment for the award of degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biotechnology by the Jaypee University of Information Technology, is the record of candidate's own work carried out by him under our supervision. This work has not been submitted partially or wholly to any other University or Institute for the award of this or any other degree or diploma.

Dr. Vijay K. Bharti, M.V.Sc., Ph.D. Supervisor Nutrition and Toxicology Laboratory, Defence Institute of High Altitude Research (DIHAR), DRDO, Ministry of Defence, C/o- 56 APO, Leh-Ladakh-194101 (J&K) Date: Dr. Sudhir Kumar, Ph.D. Co-Supervisor Department of Biotechnology and Bioinformatics, Jaypee University of Information Technology, Waknaghat, Solan – 173 234 (H.P.) Date:



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The colossal aspiration for to accomplish higher education and pursue innovative research which can serve to downtrodden and other human beings having drove me to promise to the God, our country and my family members a useful research work. I swear to live up to their expectations and never to let them down.

It is my profound privilege to express my deepest sense of gratitude and indebtedness to my esteemed supervisor Dr. Vijay K. Bharti, Scientist-C, Nutrition and Toxicology Laboratory, DIHAR, Leh for his resolute guidance, diligent efforts, intellectual stimulation, critical evaluation, warm affection, and incessant encouragement throughout the tenure of this investigation as well as in the preparation of this manuscript. This venture would not have been possible without his able support, positive attitude towards research and enthusiasm for high quality research work has prompted me for its completion.

My sincere thanks my Co-supervisor, Dr. Sudhir Kumar (Associate professor, Department of Biotechnology & Bioinformatics, Jaypee University of Information Technology (JUIT), Waknaghat, Solan for his expert advice and moral support through course of research work and academics at JUIT, Solan.

I am grateful Dr. R.B. Srivastava, OS & Director, DIHAR and Dr. Shashi Bala Singh, Ex-Director, DIHAR for their valuable suggestions, healthy criticism, institutional facilities, and support that encouraged me always during my work.

It will be worth remembering and glad to express my sincere thanks to Dr. Y. Medury, Vice Chancellor, JUIT, Solan, Brig., Col (Retd.) Balbir Singh, Registrar, JUIT, Solan, Prof. R.S. Chauhan, Head, Department of Biotechnology & Bioinformatics, JUIT, Solan for their kind cooperation and providing all kinds of academic supports and institutional facilities during my course of study at JUIT.

It will be worth remembering Dr. Sunil Ekanath Jadhav, Sr. Scientist, IVRI, Izatnagar for his initial support and able guidance at the start of my academic career at DIHAR. His keen interest, valuable suggestions, and continuous moral support helped me keeping fresh all time at DIHAR.

My sincere thanks to RVC service Officers Col PB Deshmukh, Head Animal Science Division, Col VR Ballewar, Lt Col DD Pawar and DIHAR Scientists namely Dr. Om Prakash Chaurasia, Dr. Naredra Singh, Dr. Tsering Stobdan, Dr. Ashish Yadav, Dr. Gyan Prakash



Mishra, Dr. Abhishek Biswas, Dr. Dorjey Angchok, Dr. Pal Murugan, Dr. Somen Acharya, Dr. Anand Katiyar, Shri Raj Kumar, Dr. Ashok Yadav, Mrs. Jenifer Raj for providing me the required research facilities in their department and other experimentation needs.

I express my heartfelt gratitude and love to my well wishers and lab mates Mr. Prabhat Kumar, Mr. Prasant and Mr. Sahil Kalia and our departmental technical staffs Mr. Tilak Raj Kundan, Technical officer, Dr. Deepok Gogoi, TO-A, Dr. Manjur Ahmed, TO-A, Shri Krishna Kumar, STA-B for their generous help, untiring co-operation, and co-ordination during my field and laboratory work.

I am thankful to Remount Veterinary Corps (RVC) staffs namely Sep. Brajesh Kumar, Sep. A.K. Babu, Lans Nayak, Pravesh Kumar, Nayak Shivesh Tamarkar, Nayak Madhav Rao Puri, Sep. Hari Mohan, and department field assistant namely Shri Mohmed Ibrahim, Shri Mohmed Hussain, Md Yakub, Ali Hussain, Dojey Angchok, Sonam Dorjey, Anty Yangskit, Anty Sonam, Anty Lamo, Anty Sarf Dolma, Anty Senior, Anty Rigzin, and other members of the department for their unfailing assistance during this investigation.

This endeavor will never complete without the expressing gratitude and love from my core of heart to my friends and colleagues, Dr. Jitendra Kumar, Dr. Manish S. Bhoyar, Mr. Hemraj, Mr. Sunil Gupta, Mr. Girish Korekar, Mr. Amol Tayade, Mr. Ashish Warghat, Mr. Priyanko Dhar, Mr. Prabodh Bajpai, Mr. Sunil Mundra, Mr. Vijay Sharma, Mr. Rajendra Kumar, Mr. Jatinder Kumar, Mrs. Richa Arora, Miss. Dolkar Phunchok, Mr. Jagdish Singh Arya, Mr. Ritendra Mishra, Miss. Preeti Pal, Mr. Subhash Chandra and Miss. Pooja Yadav for their co-operation in day-to-day research activities and for maintaining continuous green (entertaining) and marvelous climate around my work place i.e. cold desert land of the Lamas.

I will never forget by mentioning name of institutional staff, Mr Sonam Rigdan, Administrative officer; Mr. Sunil Kumar, Librarian; Mr. Darshan Lal, Adam Assistant; Mr. Phunchok, Account Assistant; Mrs. Stanzin, Office Assistant; Mrs. Chhorol, PA to Director; Kunga Paldan, Dak Dispatcher; Mr. Eli Paljor, Technical Officer; Mr. Phunchuk, Driver; Mr. Sonam Narboo, Driver and Mr. Md. Baquar, for their help in administrative help and transport related work during course of research.

I am gratefully acknowledge and highly obliged to Defence Research and Development Organisation (DRDO), Ministry of Defence, Govt. of India, New Delhi for funding the project and awarding me the fellowship for this research.



This work will never completed without the expressing my heartfelt love for my family members, my parents, my brothers, Shri Shiv Charan, Shri Ram Charam, Sister Ram Pati, Bhabhi Guddy and Geeta, my younger's, Sonu, Monu, Moni, Hari Om, Sagun, Kajal, Swati, Mukul, Shilpi, Brother In Law Arvind Kumar, my Anti, Uncles, Shri Ram Lal, Shri Chhote Lal, Shri Ram Pal, Cousins, Mr. Rajesh Gaur, Mr. Mukesh Gaur, Saroj Deedi, Sagar Gaur for their moral support and inspiration. I am also very thankful to the peoples which have inspired me directly or indirectly to achieve this goal these may be from my village, my neighbor, my relatives and some other friends. I also express my heartiest gratitude and love to the farmers of Leh-Ladakh for their cooperation particularly their hospitality during sampling.

I express my heartfelt gratitude to all those who have contributed directly or indirectly towards obtaining my doctorate degree and at the same time, I cherish the years spent in the work place (Defence Institute of High Altitude Research (DIHAR), Defence Research and Development Organization, Leh-Ladakh, Jammu & Kashmir).

Date: Place: DIHAR, Leh-Ladakh

(Guru Charan)



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cha	pter I	1-4
Intro	duction	
Cha	pter II	5-16
To	know altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical propertie	es of cold
dese	ert high altitude	
	Abstract	
2.1	Introduction	
2.2	Materials and methods	
	2.2.1 Survey of study site	
	2.2.2 Soil sampling and processing	
	2.2.3 Analysis of different parameters	
	2.2.4 Statistical analysis	
2.3	Results	
	2.3.1 Clay, Sand and Silt proportions	
	2.3.2 BD, SOM and Calcium carbonate	
	3.3.3 pH, EC (µS/cm) and TDS (ppm)	
2.4	Discussion	
	2.4.1 Clay, Sand and Silt proportions	
	2.4.2 BD, SOM and Calcium carbonate	
	2.4.3 pH, EC (µS/cm) and TDS (ppm)	
2.5	Conclusion	
Cha	pter III	17-26

To know altitudinal variations in soil carbon storage and distribution patterns in cold desert high altitude region of India

- 3.1 Introduction
- 3.2 Material and methods

3.2.1 Survey of study site

3.2.2 Soil sampling and processing

3.2.3 Analysis of soil sample

3.2.4 Statistical analysis

3.3 Results

3.3.1 SOC and SIC content (%)

3.3.2 SOC and SIC stock (t/h)

3.3.3 Correlation between content and stock of SOC

and SIC with altitude

- 3.4 Discussion
- 3.5 Conclusion

Chapter IV

27-42

To know essential minerals status in pasture land, road side soil and river sediment of cold arid high-altitude region

- 4.1 Introduction
- 4.2 Material and methods
 - 4.2.1 Survey of study site
 - 4.2.2 Soil sampling, processing and digestion
 - 4.2.3 ICP-OES optimized instrumental conditions
 - 4.2.4 Statistical analysis
- 4.3 Results
- 4.4 Discussion
 - 4.4.1 Iron (Fe)
 - 4.4.2 Magnesium (Mg)
 - 4.4.3 Manganese (Mn)
 - 4.4.4 Zinc (Zn)
 - 4.4.5 Copper (Cu)
 - 4.4.6 Cobalt (Co)
 - 4.4.7 Boron (B)



4.5 Conclusion
Chapter V
To evaluate certain essential minerals availability in irrigation, stagnant, and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region

Abstract

- 5.1 Introduction
- 5.2 Material and methods
 - 5.2.1 Survey of study site
 - 5.2.2 Water sample collection
 - 5.2.3 Chemical and reagents
 - 5.2.4 Laboratory methods
 - 5.2.5 Statistical analysis
- 5.3 Results
- 5.4 Discussion
 - 5.4.1 Iron (Fe)
 - 5.4.2 Magnesium (Mg)
 - 5.4.3 Manganese (Mn)
 - 5.4.4 Zinc (Zn)
 - 5.4.5 Boron (B)
- 5.5 Conclusion

Chapter VI

58-82

To know essential minerals status and mineral interrelationships in agriculture soil, fodders, and animals of cold desert high altitude region

- 6.1 Introduction
- 6.2 Material and methods
 - 6.2.1 Location and study conditions
 - 6.2.2 Soil sampling, processing and digestion
 - 6.2.3 Plant sampling, processing and digestion
 - 6.2.4 Blood sampling, processing and digestion



6.2.5 Chemical and reagents

6.2.6 Statistical analysis

- 6.3 Results
 - 6.3.1 Level of essential minerals in agriculture soil
 - 6.3.2 Level of essential minerals in forages
 - 6.3.3 Level of essential minerals in serum samples of

sheep and goat

- 6.3.4 Correlation coefficient in soil-forage-animals
- 6.4 Discussion
 - 6.4.1 Levels of essential minerals in agriculture soil, forages, and serum samples of sheep and goats
 - 6.4.1.1 Iron (Fe)
 - 6.4.1.2 Magnesium (Mg)
 - 6.4.1.3 Manganese (Mn)
 - 6.4.1.4 Zinc (Zn)
 - 6.4.1.5 Boron (B)
 - 6.4.1.6 Cobalt (Co)
 - 6.4.1.7 Copper (Cu)

6.4.2 Correlation coefficient in soil-forage-animals

6.5 Conclusion

Chapter VII

83-93

To know certain heavy metals presence in agricultural soils of cold arid

high-altitude region

- 7.1 Introduction
- 7.2 Material and methods
 - 7.2.1 Location and study conditions
 - 7.2.2 Soil sampling and processing
 - 7.2.3 Sample preparation and analysis
 - 7.2.4 Statistical analysis



7.3 Results

- 7.4 Discussion
 - 7.3.1 Nickel (Ni)
 - 7.3.2 Chromium (Cr)
 - 7.3.3 Cadmium (Cd)
 - 7.3.4 Arsenic (As)
 - 7.3.5 Lead (Pb)
- 7.5 Conclusion

Chapter VIII

94-113

To know physico-chemical properties and heavy metals presence in irrigation, stagnant (pond), and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region

- 8.1 Introduction
- 8.2 Material and methods
 - 8.2.1 Location and study conditions
 - 8.2.2 Water sample collection
 - 8.2.3 Chemical and reagents
 - 8.2.4 Laboratory methods
 - 8.2.5 Statistical analysis
- 8.3 Results
 - 8.3.1 Physico-chemical properties of irrigation water
 - 8.3.2 Physico-chemical properties of stagnant water (ponds)
 - 8.3.3 Physico-chemical parameters of Indus river water
 - 8.3.4 Heavy metals concentration in irrigation water
 - 8.3.5 Heavy metals concentration of stagnant (ponds) water
 - 8.3.6 Heavy metals concentration in Indus river water
- 8.4 Discussion
 - 8.4.1 Physico-chemical properties of Indus river water8.4.1.1 pH



8.4.1.2 Turbidity (NTU)

8.4.1.3 Electrical conductivity (µS/cm)

8.4.1.4 Salinity (%)

8.4.1.5 Chemical oxygen demand (mg/L)

8.4.1.6 Total dissolved salts (mg/L)

8.4.2 Heavy metals in various water resources

8.4.2.1Arsenic (As)

8.4.2.2 Nickel (Ni)

8.4.2.3 Lead (Pb)

8.4.2.4 Chromium (Cr)

8.4.2.5 Cadmium (Cd)

8.5 Conclusion

Chapter IX

114-128

To know certain heavy metal presence and their interrelationships in forages and animals of cold desert high altitude region

Abstract

- 9.1 Introduction
- 9.2 Material and methods
 - 9.2.1 Forages sampling, processing and analysis

9.2.2 Blood sampling, processing and analysis

9.2.3 Statistical data analysis

9.3 Results

9.3.1 Levels of heavy metals in forages

9.3.2 Levels of heavy metals in serum samples of sheep and goats

9.3.3 Correlation of heavy metals between forages and animals

9.4 Discussion

9.4.1 Levels of heavy metals in forages and serum samples of sheep and

goats

- 9.4.2.1 Arsenic (As)
- 9.4.1.2 Cadmium (Cd)
- 9.4.1.3 Chromium (Cr)



	9.4.1.4 Lead (Pb)				
	9.4.1.5 Nickel (Ni)				
	9.4.2 Correlation between forages and animals				
9.5	Conclusion				
	Summary/Conclusion				
	References				
	List of publications				

129-133

134-161

162-164



LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Caption	Page
2.1	Map of study area	09
2.2	Correlation between SOM and sand contents	12
2.3	Correlation between SOM and silt contents	12
2.4	Correlation between SOM and clay contents	12
2.5	Correlation between SOM and Silt + Clay contents	12
3.1	Map of study site	21
3.1	Correlation between altitude and SOC content in	24
	agricultural soil	
3.2	Correlation between altitude and SIC content in	24
	agricultural soil	
3.3	Correlation between altitude and SOC stock in	24
	agricultural soil	
3.4	Correlation between altitude and SIC stock in	24
	agricultural soil	
5.1	Map of study site	49



LIST OF TABLES

Table	Caption	Page
2.1	Climatic data (for the year 2008-09) of studied area	08
2.2	Altitudinal variations in physico-chemical properties of cold desert	10
	agriculture soil	
2.3	Correlation analysis of physical properties with altitude of cold desert	11
	agriculture soil	
2.4	Correlation of soil organic carbon (SOM) content (%) with sand, silt,	11
	clay, and silt + clay (%) of cold desert agriculture soil	
2.5	Correlation analysis of chemical properties with altitude of cold desert	11
	agriculture soil	
3.1	Soil organic and inorganic carbon contents at different altitudes in	22
	agricultural soil	
3.2	Soil organic and inorganic carbon stock at different altitudes in	23
	agricultural soil	
3.3	Correlation analysis of carbon contents and their storage with altitude in	23
	agricultural soil	
4.1	Certain essential minerals contents (mg/kg) in pasture land soils from	33
	cold desert high altitude region	
4.2	Certain essential minerals concentration (mg/kg) in road side soils from	34
	cold desert high altitude region	
4.3	Certain essential minerals content (mg/kg) in river (Indus) sediment	35
	from cold desert high altitude	
5.1	Study sites of irrigation water from cold desert high altitude	47
	microclimate	
5.2	Study sites of stagnant water (pond) from cold desert high altitude	48
	microclimate	
5.3	Study sites of Indus river water from cold desert high altitude	50
	microclimate	
5.4	Essential minerals level (ppm) in irrigation water of cold desert high	51
	altitude	



5.5	Essential minerals level (ppm) of stagnant water of cold desert high altitude	52
5.6	Essential minerals concentration (ppm) in river (Indus) water from cold desert high altitude region	53
6.1	Certain essential mineral concentration (mg/kg) in agriculture soil from cold desert high altitude region	66
6.2	Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in wheat straw (<i>Triticum aestivum</i> L.) from cold desert high altitude region	67
6.3	Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in Lucerne (<i>Medicago sativa</i> L.) from cold desert high altitude region	68
5.4	Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in native sheep (<i>Ovis aries</i> L.) from cold desert high altitude region	69
6.5	Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in native goat (<i>Capra hircus</i> L.) from cold desert high altitude region	70
6.6	Correlation coefficient (r) between agriculture soil and forages from cold desert high altitude microclimate	71
6.7	Correlation coefficient (r) between forages and animals from cold desert high altitude microclimate	72
6.8	Correlation coefficient (r) between soil and animals from cold desert high altitude microclimate	73
7.1	Detection limit of ICP-OES (Optima 7000DV, Perkin Elmer) and threshold limit of studied heavy metals in soil	88
7.1	Heavy metals concentration (ppm) in agriculture soil from cold desert high altitude region	88
7.2	Average geochemical backgrounds (ppm) of heavy metals in earth's crust and rock systems [Garrett, 1998]	92
8.1	Physico-chemical properties of irrigation water from cold desert high altitude region	101
8.2	Physico-chemical properties of stagnant water (pond) of cold desert high altitude region	102
8.3	Physico-chemical properties of Indus river water from cold desert	103



high altitude microclimate

- 8.4 Heavy metals concentration (ppm) in irrigation water of cold desert 104 high altitude region
- 8.5 Heavy metals concentration (ppm) in stagnant water (pond) of cold 105 desert high altitude region
- 8.6 Heavy metal concentration (ppm) in Indus river water of cold desert 106 high altitude microclimate
- 9.1 Heavy metal concentrations (ppm) in Lucerne (*Medicago sativa* L.) 119 from cold desert high altitude region
- 9.2 Heavy metals presence (ppm) in wheat straw (*Triticum aestivum* L.) 120 from cold desert high altitude region
- 9.3 Heavy metal presence (ppm) in serum of native sheep (*Ovis aries* L.) 121 from cold desert high altitude region
- 9.4 Heavy metal presence (ppm) in serum of native Changthangi goat 122 (*Capra hircus* L.) from cold desert high altitude region
- 9.5 Correlation analysis (r) of heavy metals between forages and animals 123 from cold desert high altitude microclimate



LIST OF ABRIVIATIONS

ANOVA	Analysis Of Variance
BD	Bulk Density
BIS	Bureau Of Indian Standard
CCME	Canadian Council Of Ministers for Environment
CDHA	Cold Desert High Altitude
CDL	Critical Deficiency Level
COD	Chemical Oxygen Demand
CTL	Critical Toxicity Level
DM	Dry Matter
DMRT	Duncan Multiple Range Test
EC	Electrical Conductivity
ESR	Hyper Arid Ecosystem
Ft. amsl	Feet Above Mean Sea Level
GPS	Global Positioning System
HF	Hydrofluoric Acid
ICMR	Indian Council Of Medical Research
ICP-OES	Inductively Coupled Plasma-Optical Emission Spectroscopy
m. amsl	Meter Above Mean Sea Level
MAP	Mean Annual Precipitation
MAT	Mean Annual Temperature
MPL	Maximum Permissible Limit
NAS	National Academy Of Science
NRC	National Research Council
PPM	Part Per Million
r^2	Correlation Coefficient
SE	Standard Error
SIC	Soil Inorganic Carbon
SOC	Soil Organic Matter
SOM	Soil Organic Matter
TDS	Total Dissolved Salts



USEPA	United States of Environmental Protection Agency
w/v	Weight/Volume

- w/v voight/voidhe
- WHO World Health Organization







The present study was conducted in Leh-Ladakh a high altitude place where extreme climatic (subzero temperature, lower O₂ pressure, low relative humidity, high wind velocity, higher UV exposure, cold aridity, permafrost) and topographical (3500 to 6500 m. amsl altitude) conditions alters physical, chemical, and biological activities of soil and water and affects productivity of plants and animals. Therefore, the present study was conducted with the objectives to generate the reference data for level of essential minerals and heavy metals in soil, water of different sources, feed and fodders, and animals. This investigation finding will help in minerals (Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Co, Cu, and B) health assessment of soil, water, feed, and animals and required ameliorative measures. These data will also help in mineral nutrient management for the crop production and feeding balanced diet to the large and small ruminants through supplementation of required minerals. Further, heavy metal (As, Cd, Pb, Ni, and Cr) status at high altitude would facilitate in development of any remedial measures to reduce their presence in human and animal food chain.

To analyze physico-chemical properties (clay, sand, silt, pH, EC, BD, TDS, CaCO₃ and SOM) in soil, total 114 composite agriculture soil samples [Site I: (10000-11000 Ft. amsl), 38 sample; Site II (>11000-12000 ft.amsl), 38 sample; and Site III (>12000 ft. amsl), 38 samples] were collected. For analysis of soil carbon content and storage, total 25 composite agriculture soil samples were collected from each altitude gredints, viz: site-I (10,000- 11,000 ft. amsl), site-II (>11,001-12,000 ft. amsl) and site-III (>12,000 ft. amsl). To analyze essential minerals in soil, total 66 composite soil samples from pasture land (06 from each sampling site, total site: 11), total 96 samples from road side soils (06 from each sampling site, total site: 16), and 66 samples from Indus river sediment (06 from each sampling site, total site: 11) were collected. However, to estimate level of heavy metals in agriculture soil, total 06 samples were collected from each 11 study sites. To analyze physico-chemical properties, essential minerals and heavy metal presence in different sources of water, total 66 samples were collected from irrigation (total eleven sites and six samples from each site) and stagnant water (total eleven sites and six samples from each site), while 42 samples (total seven sites and six samples from each site) were collected from Indus River. To study interrelationship among different essential minerals (Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Co, Cu, and B) in soil, plant and animals, a total of 54 composite agricultural soil samples (06 from each sampling site, total site: 09), 06 fodder samples of *Medicago sativa* and Triticum aestivum were collected from each 09 sites, whereas total 90 blood samples were



collected to analyze above minerals from native female Changthangi sheep (10 samples from each 09 villages) and 60 samples from native female Changthangi goat (10 samples from each 06 village). However, for the correlation study among different heavy metals present in plant and animals, total 06 *Medicago sativa* and *Triticum aestivum* plant samples from nine study site, 60 blood samples from native female Changthangi sheep and female Changthangi goat (10 samples from each 06 villages) were collected.

Sand percentage in soil was significantly high at site III and decreased gradually with the altitude. In contrast to sand level, silt concentration was high at site I and decreased significantly (P<0.05) with increasing altitude. There was no significant (P<0.05) difference in bulk density (BD) and electrical conductivity (EC) among all study sites. However, the highest pH, total dissolved solid (TDS), and CaCO₃ value was recorded at site I while higher soil organic matter (SOM) was at site III. Pearson correlation coefficient analysis showed the negative correlation (P<0.01, P<0.05) of clay, silt, and pH, whereas positive correlation of sand and SOM (P<0.01) with altitude. Hence, our findings suggest the altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties at cold desert high altitude.

Soil organic carbon (SOC) content and storage increased significantly with the increase in the altitude where as when compared with the altitude of 10000 ft. amsl, soil inorganic carbon (SIC) content and its storage decreased significantly (P<0.05) at an altitude of 11000 upto 12000 ft. amsl. The SOC content and storage were observed positively (P<0.01) correlated with altitude, while soil inorganic carbon storage and contents were negatively (P<0.05) correlated with altitude.

Our experimental results revealed that, the average concentration of Fe and Mg were 32027.22 ± 2026.57 , 32068.36 ± 1787.15 , 36099.88 ± 1062.07 mg/kg and 6324.91 ± 584.89 , 4416.40 ± 312.91 and 3249.01 ± 337.40 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, River sediments and road side soils. The total mean values of Mn 583.33 ± 34.21 , 661.28 ± 118.77 , 582.99 ± 20.71 mg/kg; Zn 84.87 ± 7.9 , 191.86 ± 143.95 , 79.14 ± 4.39 mg/kg; 80.10 ± 7.06 , 151.62 ± 103.89 , 36.41 ± 2.53 mg/kg of B respectively in pasture land, River sediments and road side soils were estimated. Results of our study indicated that the Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were found within the normal range of soil and further they found above the critical deficiency level in all studied soils.

The total mean concentration of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in irrigation water were reported to 0.360±0.04, 6.966±0.29, 0.058±0.006, 0.220±0.034, and 1.332±0.09 ppm respectively.



Statistical analysis revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher contents of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in irrigation water were reported to 1.032 ± 0.16 , 9.695 ± 0.32 , 0.046 ± 0.002 , 0.879 ± 0.355 , 2.516 ± 0.13 ppm respectively at site 1. Our findings disclosed that, total average values of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, and B were examined to 0.403 ± 0.05 , 7.832 ± 0.39 , 0.055 ± 0.005 , 0.332 ± 0.083 and 1.346 ± 0.10 ppm respectively in stagnant water. Their range differed from 0.020-1.884, 2.323-16.320, 0.027-0.209, 0.018-5.188 and 0.122-4.745 ppm respectively in stagnant water. The essential minerals (Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B) in Indus River water were differed widely and observed to be ranged from 0.087-3.005, 3.593-11.00, 0.030-0.129, 0.065-6.718 and 0.323-2.457 ppm respectively. Whereas, total average concentrations were reported to 0.581 ± 0.11 , 8.181 ± 0.25 , 0.047 ± 0.004 , 0.341 ± 0.188 and 1.467 ± 0.11 ppm respectively in Indus River water. The results revealed that most of the mineral elements were below the optimum level, under the maximum permissible limit and water sources from this region.

Present finding revealed that, total mean concentrations of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B in agriculture soil were examined to 48475.40±1208, 2424.02±130, 637.49±16.24, 86.67±2.85, 38.80±1.22, 19.947±0.41 and 80.13±3.51ppm on dry matter basis respectively. Whereas, total mean level of these mineral elements in Medicago sativa L., Triticum aestivum L. straw were observed to 183.23±27.5, 2598.78±94.3, 61.71±3.4, 51.09±3.42, 29.93±2.30, 0.497±0.02 and 17.452±1.72 ppm; 126.28±9.1, 1516.95±68.4, 67.66±4.1, 36.01±1.95, 15.06±0.53, 0.622±0.03 and 11.497 ±0.96 ppm respectively. Further, total average concentration of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B in serum samples of native sheep and goats were reported to 13.62±1.6, 25.43±0.74, 7.69±0.3, 1.74±0.12, 0.407±0.04, 2.796±0.325 and 6.01±0.59 ppm; 11.54±2.50, 24.01±1.28, 6.84±0.55, 0.421±0.07, 3.328±0.62, 1.48±0.13 and 6.23±0.92 ppm respectively. Pearson correlation coefficient (r) analysis unveiled that, Mg level in soil was significantly (P<0.01) positively (r=0.420**) correlated with their level in Medicago sativa L. and significantly (P<0.05) negatively (r=-0.356*); level of Zn in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw was significantly (P<0.05) negatively (r=-0.368*) correlated with their level in native sheep; Mn in wheat straw significantly (P<0.01) negatively (r=0.478**) correlated with their level in goat, and also Fe and Co concentrations in Medicago sativa L. were found to be significantly (P<0.01) positively (r=0.394*; 0.394*) correlated with their levels in serum samples of goat. The Fe content in soil was examined to significantly (P < 0.05) negatively ($r = -0.213^*$) correlated with their content in sheep.



Total mean concentrations of Ni, Cr and As were determined to be 75.533±6.72, 19.947±0.41, 8.824±1.42 mg/kg respectively in agriculture soil. While the other metals (Pb and Cd) were not detected. Ni was found above the threshold limit in soil whereas other metals were below the threshold limit. The present study reported that the heavy metals (Ni, Cr and As) are widely distributed in agriculture soil at cold arid high altitude and it indicates that the geological system, rocks and the parent material of this microclimate have the heavy metals forming minerals.

The total mean values of pH (7.58 \pm 0.04), EC (243.78 \pm 18.05 μ S/cm), Salinity (0.12±0.01%), TDS (121.519.75 mg/l), turbidity (1.17±0.22 NTU) and COD (31.45±0.73 mg/l) of Indus River water were determined, while of irrigation water, pH (7.43±0.05), EC $(231.86 \pm 11.00 \mu \text{S/cm}),$ Salinity $(0.11\pm0.01\%)$, TDS (113.31 ± 5.48) mg/l),turbidity (0.85±0.11NTU) and COD (29.74±0.49 mg/l) and of stagnant water pH (7.46±0.03), EC (233.14±11.41µS/cm), Salinity (0.12±0.01%), TDS (115.03±5.78 mg/l), turbidity (0.67±0.13 NTU) and COD (29.65±0.57 mg/l) were reported. Variance in the range of heavy metals of Indus River water were determined to 0.001-0.099 ppm (As), 0.019-0.045 ppm (Cd), 0.039-228 (Pb), 0.020-0.035 ppm (Cr), 0.001-0.051 (Ni), while in irrigation water, As (0.006-0.201 ppm), Cd (0.012-0.036 ppm), Pb (0.043-0.275 ppm), Cr (0.019-0.275 ppm), Ni (0.001-0.062 ppm); stagnant water As (0.002-0.121ppm), Cd (0.019-0.049 ppm), Pb (0.039-0.229 ppm), Cr (0.020-0.220 ppm) and Ni (0.001-0.043 ppm) were estimated.

The total average values of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As, were determined to 0.500 ± 0.04 , 0.500 ± 0.04 , 12.613 ± 0.96 , 0.111 ± 0.07 , 0.096 ± 0.02 ppm respectively in *Medicago sativa* L. samples, while in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw, these were examined to 0.457 ± 0.04 , 0.237 ± 0.02 , 33.174 ± 4.41 , 0.064 ± 0.01 and 0.004 ± 0.001 ppm respectively. The average concentration of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As were determined to 2.021 ± 0.124 , 0.303 ± 0.04 , 10.171 ± 0.219 , 3.337 ± 0.32 , 1.731 ± 0.377 ppm respectively in serum samples of Changthangi sheep, whereas 1.747 ± 0.17 , 0.750 ± 0.13 , 9.866 ± 0.34 , 3.322 ± 0.54 and 0.167 ± 0.003 ppm of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb, As were examined respectively in native goat serum samples. Correlation analysis revealed that most of the heavy metals were observed to have correlation between forages and animals but calculated statistically non-significant (P<0.005; P<0.001).





REALIZATION OF SOUL IS THE ONLY WAY TO SPIRITUAL PATH This Manuscript is dedicated to My Dadda & Farmers of Leh-Ladakh



CHAPTER I





Mineral status (essential minerals and heavy metals) of soil and water has influence on plant minerals concentration and minerals intake of animals. There is definitive role of minerals deficient soils in causing deficient levels in ration [McDowell and Conrad, 1990]. There is a complex relationship between soil, plant and animals due to specific characteristics of the plants and minerals interactions among the different minerals [Bhat et al., 2011]. In the nature a definitive cycle of minerals nutrients transfer occurs between soil and plants, plant and animals and animals to soil [Bhat et al., 2011]. Many minerals which play important roles in a wide variety of biological processes of living systems are called essential minerals. Homeostasis of these minerals is maintained through tightly regulated mechanisms of uptake, storage and secretion. It is therefore critical for life and is maintained within strict limits. Hence, breakdown of minerals homeostasis can lead to the deficiency or toxicity of particular minerals and may affect health and productivity of animals. Similarly, presence of certain heavy metals in different sources of water in plain areas is one of the most important problems that have received attention at regional, local and global levels because of their toxicological aspect in ecosystems and public health. However, no studies have been done to evaluate these metals in water sources of high altitude (Himalayan region).

In India dietary concentration of minerals in the fodder fed to the animals are unknown or highly variable due to availability, season, location, forage species, status in the animals [Sharma et al., 2003]. So, it is important to determine region wise mineral concentrations in animals to evaluate livestock minerals requirement. The essentiality of minerals in animal's feed can not be denied as they play crucial role in growth, milk production, reproduction and normal physiological functions of animal body. However, there is greater degree of uncertainty in the mineral requirements of animals depending upon age, breed, and level of production, dietary antagonist, animal adaptation and interrelationship with other nutrients [Engle et al., 2001]. In India, the supply of macro-minerals often comes largely from pasture herbage, hay and straw based diets which are found to be on border line for these macro-minerals. Moreover, these are high in silicate, oxalates and tannins which interfere with the utilization of these nutrients [Khan et al., 1999].

The mineral status of fodder may be altered by plant species, stage of harvesting, season of the year, fertilizers application rate, soil type and soil pH [McDowell, 1997]. Furthermore, there is great degree of variation in the minerals profile of water obtained from various sources in



different seasons. There are other animal factors and mineral interactions which also play an important role [Khan, 1999]. For several decades, biochemical measurements of the minerals in soil, water, plant and animal tissue or fluid have been analyzed but the task is a challenging one in view of diverse nature of soil and agro-climatic conditions. The quality and quantity of nutrients of forage mainly depend on irrigation water quality. Mineral availability, particularly trace elements, varies to a very great extent from soil to plants and plant to animals. Micronutrients are depleted from light textured and calcareous soils, particularly high yielding crops varieties are grown under intensive cropping system [McDowell and Valle, 2000]. Hence, the soil-plant-animals system is a complex system which has not been investigated adequately. Therefore, information is required on interrelationships of minerals among soil, plant and animals.

Soil is the source of all mineral elements found in plants and most naturally occurring minerals deficiencies in livestock are associated with specific season and are directly related to both soil minerals concentration and soil characteristics and of all the mineral concentration in soils only a fraction is taken up by plants. The bioavailability of minerals in soils depends upon their effective concentration in soil solution [Ried and Horvath, 1980]. The forages concentration of minerals depend on the interactions of a number of factors including soil, plant species, stage of maturity, yield, pasture management, climate and interactions among the minerals [McDowell, 1985; Rogers, 2003; Aregheore and Singh, 2003]. Mineral concentrations in both soils and herbage affect the mineral status of grazing livestocks [Towers and Clark, 1983], therefore the amount of minerals in forages and biological availability of minerals need to be considered in the formulation of rations for grazing livestocks [Aregheor and Hunter, 1999].

Heavy metal pollution is a major global problem posing serious risk to human, animals and the environment [Fernandez and Olalla, 2000]. Diverse amounts of heavy metals found everywhere in the soils, water, river sediment and plants even the Arctic region [Szefer, 1995; Pacyna, 1994]. Soils contain a wide range of heavy metals with varying concentration ranges depending on the surrounding geological environment, anthropogenic and natural activities [Dube et al., 2001]. The presence of heavy metals in water results from weathering of soils and rocks and with its products. In most developing countries including India, it is often attributed to industrialization with improper waste disposal and also by some heavy metal deposition from the parent materials. Impact of pollution on domestic and wild animals and on the environment due



to chemical toxicities is reported. High levels of heavy metals in soil, water and animals have been reported in different part parts of India mainly due to pollution and in small measure by the parent material. Forage plants grown under polluted environment may absorb toxic metals from soil, irrigation water and metal deposits and may become the source of metal presence in the animal body. High amount of heavy metals are reported in serum samples of animals consuming the forages grown in contaminated land and irrigated with contaminated water. A higher occurrence of reproductive tract disorders (55.67%) is found in farms exposed to a metallurgical plant [Maracek et al., 1998] and are connected with functions of other organs, particularly liver [Kottferova, 1996].

Nominal to very limited work under the cold desert high altitude microclimate on major and trace mineral nutrients interrelationships among soil, forages and animals and heavy metals status and their exposure in water, soil, plant and animal systems. Thus the present work is designed in the present view that will help to formulate the region specific mineral mixtures and animal health managements for toxic effects of heavy metals due to their high intake with feeds and water at high altitude cold arid environment. The present study was conducted with the following objectives:

- To know certain essential minerals status in soil, fodders, water and blood of sheep and goat at high altitude cold arid environment.
- To know certain essential minerals interrelationships in soil, fodders and native sheep and goat at high altitude cold arid environment.
- To evaluate heavy metal presence in soil, fodders, water and blood of native sheep and goat at high altitude cold arid environment.



CHAPTER II

To know altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties of cold desert high altitude



Abstract

The extreme nature of climate and topographical conditions may affect soil properties at cold desert high altitude. Hence, the present investigation was undertaken to know altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties at cold desert high altitude region. For this, agriculture soils were collected from different altitude viz. site I (10000-11000 ft.amsl), site II (>11000-12000 ft.amsl) and site III (>12000 ft.amsl) at Leh-Ladakh (cold desert high altitude region), India. Interestingly, sand percentage in soil was significantly (P<0.05) high at site III and increased gradually with altitude. In contrast to sand level, silt concentration was high at site I and decreased significantly (P<0.05) with increasing altitude. There was no significant (P<0.05) difference in bulk density (BD) and electrical conductivity (EC) among all study sites. However, the higher values of pH, total dissolved solid (TDS) and CaCO₃ were recorded at site I while higher soil organic matter (SOM) was at site III. Pearson correlation coefficient (r^2) analysis showed the negative correlation (P<0.01, P<0.05) of clay, silt and pH, whereas positive correlation of sand and SOM (P<0.01) with altitude. Hence, our findings suggested the altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties at cold desert high altitude.

Keywords: Altitudinal variation, Cold desert, High altitude, Physico-chemical properties, Soil.

2.1 Introduction

Over the past decades, high altitude soils have attracted more attention in the debate on the potential impact of environmental changes on the global carbon cycle [Li et al., 1998; Oechel et al., 2000; Zeglin et al., 2009]. Recently, increased pressure on agriculture sector to produce more grains and fodder in cold desert high altitude region has raised the concern on soil health and their management practices [Sharma et al., 2006]. Soils at cold desert high altitude are coarse textured, permeable and arid, have poor water and nutrient holding capacity so have low nutrient availability for growing crops which perform differently in different soil types [Jobbagy and Jackson, 2000; Dwivedi et al., 2005; Sharma et al., 2006]. The soils of Leh-Ladakh i.e. cold desert high altitude region are poor in mineral nutrients, wind erosion occurs on a mammoth scale and paucity of water is a perennial blockage [Bowman et al., 2002; Ladakh Autonomous Hill Development Council, 2005; Sharma et al., 2006]. Also, soil micro flora population is sparse due to poor soil structure, texture, very high sand and clay, low biological activity and freezing during long winter period in this region [Campbell and Claridge, 1987]. The extremely high altitude of Himalaya probably provides a unique glacial climate on earth. In this area, sub zero



temperature during maximum periods are responsible for different texture, mineralogy and very low soil development process indicating more advance stage of weathering. Altitude profoundly affects the soil's inherent fertility and runoff-erosion behavior [Mani, 1990; Bowman et al., 2002]. Level of rainfall, snowfall and temperature variation affects organic matter decomposition that causes increased accumulation of organic matter with elevation [Walker et al., 2000]. These changes in microenvironment may affect physico-chemical characteristics of soils in this region hence there is need to study the physico-chemical characteristics of soils in this area. Many soil fertility characteristics (including organic matter content, pH, cation exchange capacity, phosphorus absorption and their availability) show significant altitudinal variations [Jobbagy and Jackson, 2000]. Since, crop production and soil managements differ with the type of soil and their physico-chemical behavior [Mani, 1990; Sharma et al., 2006]. Therefore, in such fragile agro ecosystem soils need to be handled carefully for stabilized and sustainable crop production. Keeping the above circumstances and problems, the present study was designed to know the physico-chemical characteristics of agricultural soils along the altitude gradients in cold desert high altitude region of Leh-Ladakh.

2.2 Material and methods

2.2.1 Survey of study site

The study area lying in Leh-Ladakh (10000 to 13060 ft. amsl, 33°59.362 to $34^{\circ}17.722$ N latitude and $077^{\circ}12.023$ to $077^{\circ}45.669$ E longitudes) which is situated in Eastern Ladakh Plateau a part of Tibetan Plateau (Fig 2.1). This comes under cold desert high altitude region and surrounded by the Indus and Zanskar Rivers under the rain shadow of the Himalayas. Annual precipitation is <100 mm mostly in form of snow. The higher northern part of the Ladakh plateau remains under permanent snow cover. Temperature ranges from -40° C to $+40^{\circ}$ C and average relative humidity range is 24.70 and 39.03% (Table 2.1). The area dominantly represented by Ladakh series is classified as Typic Cryorthent [Mandal et al., 1999]. High altitude causes reduced air density, vapor pressure, increased solar radiation, lower temperatures, increased wind velocity and high evaporation. Diversion of glacial fed rivers into stone built terraces and soil gathering through sedimentation enriches the soil with organic matter. Outflow of cold from the Himalayas produces a steeper temperature gradient due to their extreme high altitude. Interestingly, here growing time of crops varies considerably with altitude and decreases with the altitude.



	Temperature (⁰ C)				Relative Humidity (%)			
Month	2008		2009		2008		2009	
	Min.	Max.	Min.	Max.	Min.	Max.	Min.	Max.
January	-15.21	-3.95	-13.92	0.40	35.39	48.29	27.42	39.97
February	-16.21	-2.81	-10.89	3.98	29.10	47.93	23.50	36.75
March	-6.31	9.44	-6.90	8.45	27.61	41.23	21.71	33.06
April	-1.66	13.42	-2.07	13.78	27.30	45.57	21.40	30.50
May	2.61	18.18	1.98	17.82	27.58	52.23	21.77	28.94
June	10.96	26.22	5.24	21.15	22.63	33.70	26.70	28.17
July	12.34	27.31	10.97	24.62	22.90	39.16	21.13	37.00
August	9.82	25.40	14.16	26.55	25.39	51.87	20.06	29.13
September	3.77	17.80	6.67	21.08	27.30	45.93	21.53	35.57
October	-2.41	15.03	-0.57	13.85	26.26	41.55	21.33	38.97
November	-8.62	11.03	-10.03	4.07	21.03	33.40	29.07	47.40
December	-11.64	5.95	-17.78	2.45	22.55	37.16	24.65	32.46

Table 2.1: Climatic data (for the year 2008-09) of studied area

2.2.2 Soil sampling and processing

Total one hundred fourteen composite agriculture soil samples (Site I: 38, Site II: 38 and Site III: 38 sample) were collected from different altitudes and locations of the sampling sites were recorded by GPS (global positioning system) coordinated in the center. Random soil sampling was preferred due to very small size of plots present in this region. Ten sampling points were selected at each sampling sites, samples were collected from up to 15 cm soil depth (plough layer) and the required amount of soil sample was taken by quartering method. Root part and other plant residues were removed from the soil and then these soil samples were air dried at room temperature, sieved with <2.0mm test sieve. For analysis of soil organic carbon (SOC) and calcium carbonate, soil samples were further sieved with 0.2 mm test sieve. The pH, EC, TDS, clay, sand and silt were determined with 2.0 mm test sieved soil samples. For the bulk density (BD) determination, soil samples were collected at the same time and at same sampling sites using standard bulk density measuring container (100cm³ in volume, 50.46mm in diameter and





50 mm in height, Model NL 0303, Beijing New Landmark Soil Equipment Co. Ltd. Beijing China Mainland) and thereafter, samples were oven dried at 105⁰C for 24 hours.

Figure 2.1: Map of study area

2.2.3 Analysis of physico-chemical parameters

Chemical and reagents used were GR grade, purchased from Merck, Germany. Soil organic carbon (SOC) was analyzed by wet digestion method [Walkley and Black, 1934]. The organic matter content (OMC) was calculated by multiplying SOC content with Van Bemmelen factor (1.724). Total calcium carbonate content was estimated by Back titration method [Bashour and Sayegh, 2007] and pH, EC and TDS were measured as described by Tandon [1993] by preparing (1:2) soil and water solution for one hour in a rotary shaker. However, silt, sand and clay proportions were determined by bouyoucos hydrometer method.

2.2.4 Statistical analysis

All the data collected in this study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE) by one way ANOVA using the SPSS computer programme (17.0 versions). Significance level (P<0.05) was generated among the different mean values by Duncan's multiple range test



(DMRT) among different sampling locations. Pearson correlation coefficient (r^2) analysis was done among the soil, plant and animals for the various trace mineral elements using the computer program SPSS statistical software 17.0 versions for Windows.

2.3 Result

2.3.1 Clay, Sand and Silt proportions

The present study revealed no variation in clay (%) content, whereas sand content (%) was significantly (P<0.05) increased with the altitude (Table 2.2). However, silt content (%) showed reversed trend, as it decreased significantly (P<0.05) with the altitude (Table 2.2). Based on sand, silt and clay content, textural class of agricultural soil comes under sandy loam at different altitude (Table 2.2). The co-relation analysis revealed that clay (%) and silt (%) are significantly (P<0.05, P<0.01) negatively correlated with the altitude, whereas sand (%) was positively correlated with the altitude (Table 2.3). Co-relation analysis of silt (%) and silt+clay (%) showed negative correlation with SOM; however sand content (%) was positively correlated with SOM (Table 2.4; Fig 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5).

	Study sites						
Parameters	Site I (10000-11000	Site II (>11000-	Site III(>12000				
	ft. amsl)	12000 ft. amsl)	ft. amsl)				
Clay (%)	12.53 ^a ±0.32	11.41 ^a ±0.62	10.96 ^a ±0.76				
Sand (%)	$52.40^{a} \pm 1.20$	63.21 ^b ±1.97	69.99 ^c ±2.10				
Silt (%)	35.08 ^c ±1.05	25.38 ^b ±1.77	19.04 ^a ±1.54				
BD (g/cm^3)	1.38 ^a ±0.01	1.44 ^a ±0.02	1.43 ^a ±0.03				
SOM (%)	1.42 ^a ±0.09	$1.62^{a} \pm 0.08$	$2.45^{b}\pm 0.19$				
CaCO ₃ (%)	6.26 ^b ±0.07	6.60 ^b ±1.50	3.24 ^a ±0.30				
EC (µs/cm)	331.07 ^a ±52.58	294.72 ^a ±21.85	273.88 ^a ±18.22				
pН	8.44 ^b ±0.04	8.21 ^a ±0.04	8.25 ^a ±0.07				
TDS (ppm)	160.35 ^b ±12.12	142.05 ^a ±10.72	131.82 ^a ±8.89				
Textural class	Sandy loam	Sandy loam	Sandy loam				

Table 2.2: Altitudinal variations in physico-chemical properties of cold desert agriculture soil

Values (Mean \pm SE) bearing different superscript (^{a,b,c}) in a same row differ significantly (P<0.05)


2.3.2 BD, SOM and Calcium carbonate

The values of BD (g/cm³) did not shown any significant (P<0.05) difference in all study sites, although the SOM content was reported significantly (P<0.05) higher at the highest altitudinal site (site III) as compared to site I and II (Table 2.2). On the other hand the CaCO₃ content (%) was significantly (P<0.05) higher at site I and II (lower altitude site) as compared to site III (Table 2.2). Pearson correlation coefficient (r²) analysis revealed that the SOM content (%) was significantly (P<0.01) positively while CaCO₃ (%) significantly (P<0.05) negatively correlated with altitude in the present study (Table 2.3).

Table 2.3: Correlation analysis of physical properties with altitude of cold desert agriculture soil

	Clay (%)	Sand (%)	Silt (%)	BD (g/cm ³)	CaCO ₃ (%)	SOM (%)		
Pearson Correlation Coefficient (r^2)	-0.179 (*)	0.408 (**)	-0.413 (**)	0.114	-0.158	0.391 (**)		
Sig.	0.041	0.000	0.000	0.197	0.073	0.000		
** C	** O 1 (· · · · · · · · · · 							

** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed)

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed)

Table 2.4: Correlation of soil organic matter (SOM) content (%) with sand, silt, clay and silt + clay (%) of cold desert agriculture soil

	Sand	Silt	Clay	Silt + Clay
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)
Pearson Correlation Coefficient (r ²)	0.451**	-0.492**	-0.066	-0.451**
Sig.	.000	.000	.523	0.000

** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Table 2.5: Correlation analysis of chemical properties with altitude of cold desert agriculture soil

	рН	EC (μ S/cm)	TDS (mg/l)
Pearson Correlation Coefficient(r ²)	-0.190 (*)	-0.056	-0.054
Sig.	0.031	0.529	0.544

** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

3.3.3 pH, EC (µS/cm) and TDS (ppm)

The significantly (P<0.05) higher pH and TDS values were reported at site I (10000-11000 ft. amsl) and lower at site II (>11000-12000 ft. amsl) and site III (Table 2.2). pH was



significantly (P<0.05) negatively correlated with altitude (Table 2.2 & 2.4). However, the higher value of EC (µS/cm) was reported at site I and lower value at site III respectively, but there was no significant (P<0.05) difference observed in all studied sites (Table 2.2 & 2.4).



Fig 2.2: Correlation between SOM and sand contents



Fig 2.4: Correlation between SOM and clay contents

2.4 Discussion

2.4.1 Clay, Sand and Silt proportions

Soils of cold desert high altitude have originated from weathered rocks, are immature, with large proportion of sand gravel and stones [Brady and Weil, 1999]. In present study, sand fraction found increasing significantly (P<0.05) along the altitude and silt in reverse order of sand denoting the dominance of sand forming minerals in parent materials this may be due to the slow processes of soil mineralization and soil formation. Hence, our findings indicated that the cold arid soils are dominated by sand like the hot arid soils and the relatively high proportion of



5

4

3 SOM %

2

1

0

0

20

Silt %

Fig 2.5: Correlation between SOM and Silt + Clay contents

y = -0.031x + 2.475

 $R^2 = 0.242$

40

60

75



sand in these soil fragments causes sandy loam textural class in this region. Schinner [1982] and Brady and Weil [1999] propound that the nature and parent material profoundly influence the soil characteristics. Hence, the soils of studied region have more proportion of coarse grained soil particles, which indicates the slow process of soil formation. This may be due to the climatic conditions (low temperature, higher snowfall, availability and movement of water along the altitude). Higher silt but lower sand proportion observed at lower altitude in our study that indicates the presence of quartz, feldspars, hornblende and micas in the soil [Brady and Weil, 1999]. It is also assumed that the lack of smaller size particles shows the slow process of weathering in this region [Brady and Weil, 1999]. Therefore, slow process of soil formation along the altitude results in very low content of clay particles which may cause low content of available mineral nutrients in this soil [Brady and Weil, 1999].

2.4.2 BD, SOM and Calcium carbonate

In present study, the bulk density (BD) was determined along the altitudinal gradient shown no significant changes and seemed at par. It was reported that the bulk density is related to natural soil characteristics like texture, organic matter, soil structure [Chen et al., 1998] and varies due to action of several processes like freezing and thawing [Unger 1991]. Among the soils of different textures, structures and soil organic matter content and further changes in BD affect other properties and processes that influence water, oxygen supply in the soil. The SOM content (%) was increasing with altitude in this investigation. These findings got support of Garten et al. [1999] and Bolstad and Vose [2001] studies, who also reported increasing soil carbon concentration with altitude in mountainous terrain. Sims and Nielsen [1986] also observed the positive correlation between SOM and altitude. Temperature is the main climatic variable which control SOM at cold desert. Bhattacharyya et al. [2008] reported lower atmospheric temperature at subzero level, causes hyper aridity at cold desert high altitude which further does not support growth of vegetation. Therefore, this might be the reason that cold arid bioclimate of Ladakh contains more SOM. Since, low temperature decreases SOM decomposition and provides longer residence time. Trumbore et al. [1996] also revealed that, the turnover time of soil carbon increased with elevation or due to decline in mean annual temperature (MAT). Hence, increasing trends of SOM content (%) with increasing altitude may be due to the constant carbon inputs and decrease rate of carbon loss in present study.



Glenn et al. [1992] reported that the dry land soils are less likely to lose carbon than the wet soils, as the lack of water limits soil mineralization and therefore the flux of carbon to the atmosphere also get lowered; as a result the residence time of carbon in the dry land soils is comparatively longer. Therefore, higher precipitation in the form of snow at higher altitude than the lower altitude and subzero temperature causes suppression of microbial and enzymatic activities, that results in least or nil SOM decomposition during winter and spring that further make higher accumulation of SOC [Schinner, 1982; Jacot et al., 2000]. Soil respiration is one of the major factors of SOM loss but at this region soil respiration is very low in winter and spring season in higher altitude sites which results in low SOM decomposition rate. These findings are in agreement with Chambers [1998] who also reported low soil respiration and carbon loss in the Great Smoky Mountains National Park with increasing altitude. Soil texture, determined by the relative proportion of clay, silt and sand are the important regulator of soil respiration and decomposition in most environments, which controls SOM accumulation and mineral nutrients [Jenny, 1980; Schimel et al., 1985]. Water movement and its availability in cold desert is the major limitation due to sub zero temperature during winter and spring that influences soil weathering and mineralization which also affect SOM accumulation [Chapin et al., 1995; Grogan and Chapin, 2000; Shaw and Harte, 2001; Barrett et al., 2008].

Cold desert vegetations have higher root: shoot ratios, shallower root distributions and above ground litter fall and root mortality are the two primary processes that contribute to soil carbon inputs along the elevation gradient [Jackson et al., 1996; Yang et al., 2009]. Cold desert high altitude region is known by its longer photoperiod with high light intensity (>12 hrs), it is one of the important factor controlling carbon sequestration in soil at this cold desert high altitude region as it induces comparatively higher carbon synthesis and assimilation in plant and plant products rather than lower altitudes that results in higher input of SOC is soil [Charan et al., 2012]. Decreasing trend in CaCO₃ concentration (%) with increasing altitude in our study may be due to the climatic factors viz. low temperature, low respiration rate and high precipitation along the altitude and type of the parent materials (calcite mineral in soil profiles). Since, temperature affects CaCO₃ equilibrium directly through its influence on the solubility constant and indirectly through its effect on the partition of precipitation inputs between evapotranspiration and leaching [Feng et al., 2002]. It is assumed that CaCO₃ concentration as



compared to higher altitude (>12000 ft. amsl, site III) in low concentration with special reference to cold desert of Ladakh region. Feng et al. [2002] reported that the soil inorganic carbon content showed a stronger positive correlation with evaporation and negative correlation with temperature and precipitation, which are the characteristics of this cold desert cold high altitude micro-environment. Decrease of water content or partial pressure of CO_2 or increase of Ca^{2+} or HCO_3^{-} concentrations can lead to a favorable environment for the precipitation of pedogenic form of inorganic carbon [Wilding et al., 1990]. Therefore, lower altitudes of Ladakh have comparatively higher evaporation rate of soil and high soil mineralization, which may result in higher accumulation of $CaCO_3$ as compared to higher altitudes. Availability of water is also an important factor in $CaCO_3$ accumulation [Nordt et al., 2000]. Studied area in present investigation has marked depletion of water. Pedogenic form of inorganic carbon accumulation in arid and semiarid soils occurs because of water deficit (evapotranspiration>precipitation) constraint significant leaching that helps pedogenic inorganic carbon accumulation [Nordt et al., 2000].

2.4.3 EC, pH and TDS

We did not found any significant differences in EC, so this finding indicated that there is no major difference in cumulative salt accumulation along the altitudes. However, decreasing trend of pH and TDS from lower altitude (10000-11000 ft. amsl) to higher altitude showed the lower altitude sites have more cumulative salt accumulation rather than higher altitude sites. This may be due to the higher accumulation of base forming cations like Ca^{+2} , Mg^{+2} , K^+ and higher accumulation of CaCO₃ [Northcott et al., 2009]. We also observed <6.0 % CaCO₃ at >12000 ft. amsl, this finding confirms that this cold desert high altitude soil is calcareous in nature. Hence, our study indicated that cold desert soils are typically alkaline with broad ranges of salinity reflecting surface exposure age and local hydrological conditions [Northcott et al. 2009]. Since, calcareous soils occur naturally in arid and semi-arid regions because of relatively little leaching [Brady and Weil, 1999]. It is presumed that calcareous soils of this cold desert high altitude may be developed by predominantly available calcareous parent material (calcite mineral) throughout the soil profiles.

2.5 Conclusion

These results revealed that the agriculture soil at cold desert high altitude region is calcareous in nature with alkaline reaction. The relative proportion of soil fragments forming



coarse grained texture in increasing order along the altitudes, constituted the sandy loam textural class. Sand fragment and SOM concentrations are positive correlated, while the pH, clay and silt contents are negatively correlated with special reference to cold desert high altitude region. Hence, our findings predicted the altitudinal variations in physico-chemical characteristics of agricultural soil at cold desert high altitude. Therefore, this study will open further scope for Researchers to look into the new soil management approaches and cultivation practices along the altitude gradients of this cold desert high altitude region.



CHAPTER III

To know altitudinal variations in soil carbon storage and distribution patterns in cold desert high altitude region of India



<u>Abstract</u>

A study was conducted to assess the soil carbon distribution in cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh in India at different altitudes and their correlation patterns with the altitude. The role of carbon dynamics in the exchange of CO_2 between the terrestrial biosphere and the atmosphere has important implications in this study of global climate change. The present study was done in Ladakh region of India from where soil samples were collected on the basis of different altitude ranges and thereafter samples were analyzed for organic carbon and calcium carbonate content. Results of our study shown that, the soil organic carbon (SOC) content and storage increased significantly with the increase in the altitude whereas soil inorganic carbon (SIC) content and its storage decreased significantly (P<0.05) with altitude. The SOC content and storage were observed significantly (P<0.01) positively correlated with altitude, while soil inorganic carbon storage and contents were negatively (P<0.05) correlated with altitude. Hence, our study indicated that, very harsh and unique climatic conditions in Ladakh influences storage and distribution pattern of soil carbon along the altitudes or elevation gradients. So investigations along altitude gradients is a useful approach to the study of environmental change and its effect on the soil processes, which can complement data obtained from controlled, large scale field studies as well as other practical and theoretical approaches to climate change research.

Key words: Cold desert, high altitude, carbon distribution pattern, altitudinal variation, soil carbon, microclimate.

3.1 Introduction

Soil is the largest carbon reservoir pool of terrestrial ecosystem and plays a key role in the global carbon budget and greenhouse effect [Jha et al., 2003]. It contains 3.5% of the earth's carbon reserve as compared with 1.7% in the atmosphere, 8.9% in fossil fuels, 1.0% in biota and 84.9% in the oceans [Lal et al., 1995]. Soil reserve about 1550 gT of carbon as soil organic carbon (SOC) and 1700 gT as carbonate carbon (soil inorganic carbon, that is, SIC). Soil carbon (C) balance plays an important role in exchange of CO_2 between atmosphere and biosphere. Hence, even a minor change in SOC storage could result in a significant alteration in atmospheric CO_2 concentration [Davidson and Janssens, 2006; Schipper et al., 2007]. SOC and SIC are important as they determine ecosystem and agro ecosystem functions influencing soil fertility, water holding capacity and other soil characteristics. Therefore, the accurate estimation



of SOC storage and its distribution is critical for predicting feedbacks of soil carbon to global environmental change [Callesen et al., 2003; Wynn et al., 2006]. The Himalayan region (western and eastern zones) constitutes 19% of total geographical area in India and contributes 33% SOC and 20% SIC stocks of the country. Western zone of Himalayan region in which cold desert Ladakh plateau comes, contribute 19% SIC stock of India while it covers 10% area of TGA [Bhattacharyya et al., 2008]. Ladakh, a cold desert high altitude area in India is situated at an altitude of 3000 to 5000 m. above mean sea level (amsl). Soils in high-altitude ecosystems play an important role in the global terrestrial carbon cycle because of their large carbon stock and potential sensitivity to climate warming [Zimov et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2008; Post et al., 2009]. The changes in climate along the altitudinal gradient influence the composition and productivity of vegetation, consequently affect the quantity and turnover of soil organic matter (SOM) [Garten et al., 1999; Quideau et al., 2001] and also influences SOM by controlling soil water balance, soil erosion and geologic deposition processes [Tan et al., 2004]. However, the storage and spatial patterns of SOC in high-altitude ecosystems remain largely uncertain, due to insufficient field observations and large spatial heterogeneity [Garnett et al., 2001; Liu et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2007]. Measuring the quantity and spatial distribution of SOC is essential for evaluating soil function and understanding soil carbon sequestration processes [Venteris et al., 2004; Wei et al., 2006]. But little is known about storage and distributions of SOC and SIC along the altitude gradients in cold desert high altitude ecosystems. Thus direct observations from highaltitude ecosystems are urgently needed to improve our understanding of biogeochemical cycles for cold desert high altitude regions and their potential feedbacks to global environmental change. Present experiment thus has been planned with the objective to assess the altitudinal variations in storage and distribution of soil carbon in Ladakh.

3.2 Material and Methods

3.2.1 Survey of study site

This present study was conducted on soil samples collected from Leh district of Ladakh in India (Latitude, 32° 15'-36° N; Longitude, 75° 15'-80° 15' E and an altitude above 3500 m. amsl) and sampling of study area is shown in Figure 3.1. Ecologically Ladakh region in Tibetan Plateau is a high altitude cold desert under the rain shadow of the Himalayas. Since the region lies in the rain shadow it is one of the driest places on the earth. Geographically, Ladakh is one



of the divisions of Jammu and Kashmir province in India, divided into two districts namely Kargil and Leh. Leh is situated in the eastern Ladakh Plateau and come under cold hyper arid ecosystem (ESR) surrounded by the Indus and Zanskar Rivers. Leh district is situated between 32° to 36° N latitude and 75° to 80°E longitude and at an altitude ranging from 2900 to 5900 m amsl. This study area lies between 33°59.362 to 34°17'722 N latitude and 077°12'023 to $077^{\circ}45'669 \text{ E}$ longitudes and with at an elevation ranging from 10526 ± 32.30 to 13063 ± 20.20 ft. amsl. Annual temperature in this region ranges from -30 to +40°C and annual minimum and maximum average temperature is -1.46°C and +13.48°C, respectively. Annual minimum and maximum average relative humidity is 24.70 and 39.03%, respectively. Annual precipitation is less than 100 mm mostly in form of snowfall and as the climatic data of this study area is presented in Table 2.1. Due to high altitude and low humidity, the radiation level is amongst the highest in the world (up to 6-7 Kwh/mm). Longer photoperiod (<12 hour) and about 330 sunny days and only one cropping season in a year (span from May to October) are typical characteristics of this region. Nevertheless, by diverting glacial fed rivers into stone built terraces, gathering soil through sedimentation, enriching the soil with organic manure and other practices, local farmers are able to cultivate staples under such harsh climatic conditions in this region. Major crops grown on agriculture fields are Triticum aestivum L., Hardeum vulgare L. and Medicago sativa L. Waste lands are covered by thorny shrub, Hippophea rhamnoids L. Forest around agriculture fields and glacier Valleys are covered by Salix spp. (Willow) and Populus spp. (poplar). Grasslands were spread with Carex melanantha L. and Agropyron repens L. as major grass species. Soil of Ladakh is taxonomically classified as typic cryorthids, physically thin, porous, with low water holding capacity and sandy in nature, which may be because of more quantity of stone and gravels content in dry mountains of this region.

3.2.2 Soil sampling and processing

This study area was situated in Leh district of Ladakh. Three sites were selected on the basis of altitudinal gradients, site-I (10,000- 11,000 ft. amsl), site-II (>11,001-12,000 ft. amsl) and site-III (>12,000 ft. amsl). Soil samples were collected from the agriculture soil and altitude of sampling sites were recorded by putting the GPS (global positioning system), a site locator instrument in the centre of sampling plot. For soil sampling, a plot of 100×20 m size was laid and six sampling points were selected and one small sample was collected at each sampling point at the depths of 15 cm (plough layer). A total of 75 soil samples (25 from each altitudinal site)



were collected. All soil samples were air dried at room temperature, sieved with <2.0 mm test sieve. Litter, root parts and other plant residues were removed from the soil. For analysis of soil organic carbon and calcium carbonate, soil samples were again sieved with 0.2 mm test sieve. For the bulk density determination, soil samples were collected at the same time and from same sampling sites using a standard container with 100 cm³ in volume and oven dried at 105°C for 24 hours.



Figure 3.1: Map of study site

3.2.3 Analysis of soil sample

Chemicals used in the analysis of soil organic carbon and calcium carbonate were GR grade, purchased from Merck, Germany. Soil organic carbon was analyzed with wet digestion method [Walkley and Black, 1934]. In this study, the term carbonates refer to the sum of CaCO₃, MgCO₃ or other carbonate minerals in soils, of which CaCO₃ is dominant and dolomite [CaMg(CO₃)₂] and MgCO₃ are usually minor components [Doner and Lynn, 1977]. A factor of 0.12, the mole fraction of carbon in CaCO₃, was used to convert calcium carbonate to SIC content. The SOC and SIC content in the soil were converted to total SOC and SIC storage [Kukal et al., 2009]. Total SOC or SIC storage = % SOC or SIC/100 x (BD x 1500). Where: Total SOC or SIC storage in t/ha; SOC or SIC is soil organic and inorganic carbon (%); BD is soil bulk density of 0–15 of soil depth (Mg/m³); 1500 is the volume of 1.0 hectare furrow slice (0.15 m) (m³)



3.2.4 Statistical analysis

Data generated in this study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE). Significance level was generated among the different altitude range by one way ANOVA using SPSS statistical software (SPSS Inc., 1999). Pearson correlation coefficient (r^2) was done for the analysis of correlation among the studied parameters

3.3 Results

3.3.1 SOC and SIC content (%)

SOC contents (%) from site-I to site-III, were found in increasing order (P<0.05) with the altitude (Table 3.1). The maximum SIC content (%) was reported at site-I which was significantly (P<0.05) higher than site II and III. There was no significant (P<0.05) difference observed in SIC content between site-II and site-III.

Table 3.1: Soil organic and inorganic carbon contents at different altitudes in agricultural soil

Altitude range (ft.amsl)	SOC (%)	SIC (%)
10000-11000	$0.81^{a} 0.04$	0.96 ^b ±0.21
>11000-12000	$1.00^{b}\pm 0.05$	$0.31^{a} \pm 0.03$
>12000	$1.32^{\circ}\pm0.09$	0.38 ^a ±0.04

Values (N=25; Means \pm SE) in the same column bearing different superscripts (^{a, b, c}) vary significantly (P<0.05).

3.3.2 SOC and SIC stock (t/h)

Statistical analysis (one way ANOVA) disclosed that the SOC stock from site-I to site-III was found increasing significantly (N=25, P<0.05), degree of freedom (between groups 2, within the group 72 and total 74) with increase in altitude range (Table 3.2). SIC stock was reported highest at site-I and found significantly (N=25, P<0.05), degree of freedom (between groups 2, within the group 72 and total 74) higher as compared to other sites. SIC stock at site-II and Site-III did not shown any significance difference among each other (Table 3.2).



Altitude range (ft.	SOC(t/h)	SIC(t/h)
amsl)		
10000-11000	$16.74 \ ^{a}\pm 0.80$	$19.51^{b} \pm 3.99$
>11000-12000	21.69 ^b ±1.08	$6.82^{a} \pm 0.74$
>12000	28.83 °±1.70	8.32 ^a ±0.84

Table 3.2: Soil organic and inorganic carbon stock at different altitudes in agricultural soil

Values (N=25; Means \pm S.E) in the same column bearing different superscripts (^{a, b, c}) vary significantly (P<0.05).

3.3.3 Correlation between content and stock of SOC and SIC with altitude

From our present study in cold desert high altitude soil samples, Pearson correlation coefficient (r²) study revealed that the SOC content (%) was positively significantly (P<0.0001) correlated with altitude (r =0.637) (Table 3.3; Figures 3.2 and 3.4). Same trend was seen in SOC stock which was significantly (P<0.0001) positively correlated with altitude ($r^2 = 0.694$). On the other hand the SIC content (%) and stock (t/h) was found negatively significantly (P<0.018 and P<0.020, respectively) correlated with altitude ($r^2 = 0.273$ and 0.269, respectively) (Table 3.3; Figures 3.3 and 3.5).

 Table 3.3: Correlation analysis of carbon contents and their storage with

altitude in agricultural soil							
	SOC (%)	SIC (%)	SOC (t/h)	SIC (t/h)			
Pearson correlation coefficient (r ²)	.637(**)	273(*)	.694(**)	269(*)			
Sig.	0.000	.018	.000	.020			

****** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).





Fig 3.2: Correlation between altitude and SOC content in agricultural soil



Fig 3.4: Correlation between altitude and SOC stock in agricultural soil



Fig 3.3: Correlation between altitude and SIC content in agricultural soil



Fig 3.5: Correlation between altitude and SIC stock in agricultural soil

3.4 Discussion

SOC content and stock in agriculture soil of cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh in this present study showed interesting results as SOC content increased as altitude increased, while the same trends were reported in case of SOC stocks at all study sites of different altitudes. SOC in this present investigation is at higher side as compared to national average of soil organic carbon content of India. Bhattacharyya et al. [2008] reported that the lower atmospheric temperature at subzero levels causes hyper aridity which does not support vegetation growth and this may be the reason that cold arid microclimatic of Ladakh contain more content of SOC. Above ground litter fall and root mortality are the two primary processes that contribute to soil carbon inputs along elevation gradient. Jackson et al. [1996] and Yang et al. [2009] reported that the plants of high-altitude ecosystems have their own larger root: shoot ratios and shallower root distributions. This may result in to higher carbon concentration in the soil. Findings of this present investigation are in agreement with Chambers [1998] who reported that in the Great Smoky Mountains National Park, the soil respiration declines with increasing altitude leading to



reduced loss of carbon. Other studies also indicated that the soil carbon concentrations or stocks increases with altitude in mountainous terrain [Townsend et al., 1995; Trumbore et al., 1996; Conant et al., 1998; Garten et al., 1999; Bolstad and Vose, 2001). Temperature is one of the dominant abiotic factor that affect carbon dynamics in cold desert high altitude ecosystems. Trumbore et al. [1996] found that the turnover time of soil C increased with elevation or declining mean annual temperatures (MAT). Here in cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh the MAT decreases with altitude due to higher mean annual precipitation (MAP) mostly in form of snow. Lower temperature decreases soil organic matter decomposition and provide longer residence time. Increasing trends of SOC content and stock with increase in altitude could also be due to constant carbon inputs and constant rate of carbon loss but reduced decomposition of organic matter due to lower soil temperature at higher altitude as compared to lower altitude. Glenn et al. [1992] reported that the dry land soil are less likely to lose carbon than the wet soils, as the lack of water limits soil mineralization and therefore the flux of carbon to the atmosphere also get lowered. As a result the residence time of carbon in the dry land soils is comparatively longer. The SIC content as well as storage in agriculture soil at cold desert high altitude region in Ladakh in our study decreased above the altitude of more than 11000 ft. amsl as SIC and stock at site-I (10000 to 11000 ft. amsl) was significantly higher as compared to both the sites II and III. These decreasing trends of SIC concentration and stocks may be due to some biotic and abiotic factors like, temperature, humidity, precipitation and type of the parent materials. Temperature is one of the most important abiotic variable which control SIC sequestration in cold desert high altitudes, as it affect CaCO₃ equilibrium directly through its influence on the solubility constant and indirectly through its effects on the partition of precipitation inputs between evapotranspiration and leaching [Lal and Kimble, 2000; Feng et al., 2002]. It can be said that SIC and its storage above 11000 ft. amsl remain uniform and at lower concentration as compared to lower altitude with special reference to Ladakh region. Feng et al. [2002] reported that the SIC content showed a stronger positive correlation with evaporation and negative correlation with MAT (Mean Annual Temperate) and MAP (Mean Annual Precipitation). At lower altitudes in cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh, comparatively higher evaporation rate of soil due to high MAT, wind velocity and low MAP than the higher altitudes may result in higher accumulation of SIC as compared to higher altitudes. Decrease of water content or partial pressure of CO₂ or increase of Ca²⁺ or HCO⁻³ concentrations can lead to a favorable environment for the



precipitation of pedogenic form of inorganic carbon [Wilding et al., 1990]. Availability of water is also an important factor in SIC accumulation. Studied area in this present experiment has marked depletion of water. Pedogenic form of inorganic carbon accumulation in arid and semiarid soils occurs because water deficit (evapotranspiration>precipitation) constrains significant leaching, favoring pedogenic inorganic carbon accumulation [Nordt et al., 2000]. The SOC content and storage increased with increasing altitude at all study sites. Thus it is apparent that the carbon distribution is positively correlated with altitude at cold desert high altitude in Ladakh. This may be due to the decrease in MAT, increased MAP, lesser litter decomposition, longer residence time for SOM, higher plant root: shoot ratio and shallower root distribution at higher altitude than the lower altitude. Sims and Nielsen [1986] reported that the SOM is positive correlated with altitude. An exactly opposite results were observed in case of SIC content and storage in the studied area.

3.5 Conclusion

There are no published reports on soil carbon distribution along the different altitudes in cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh in India as well as in other similar regions of the world. As per this study, SOC content and stocks in agriculture soil increases while SIC content and stocks decreases with increasing the altitude. Further, SOC concentration and storage are positively correlated, whereas SIC content and stocks are negatively correlated with altitude in cold desert high altitude region of Himalayan range. However further studies on the interrelationship of environmental variables like temperature, precipitation, N availability, litter chemistry and soil carbon storage pattern in such unique harsh climatic conditions of Ladakh and other similar regions in the globe needs to be further worked out for designing the policies related to global warming as well as for recommendations regarding soil management practices for improving agricultural productivity and sustainable development of population living in these regions.



CHAPTER IV

To know essential minerals status in pasture land, road side soil and river sediment of cold arid high-altitude region



Abstract

Essential mineral nutrients are the main constituents of soil ecosystems and status of soil directly affects the availability of these mineral nutrients to the feed/fodders and then to the livestocks. Therefore the present study was conducted with the objectives to investigate essential mineral nutrients in various soil ecosystems in cold arid region of India. The study was done in Leh-Ladakh which is a cold arid region of India and lies under the Tibetan plateau and it is the part of Trans-Himalayas. For the study, soil samples from various soil systems (pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side) were collected, six soil samples were collected from each sampling sites from studied soils, a total of 11 sampling site were selected for pasture and river sediments and 16 sites were selected for road side soil. All the soil samples were analyzed for iron, Magnesium, Manganese, Zinc and Boron. Our experimental results revealed that, Fe content varied from 9520 to 65660 mg/kg, whereas total mean concentration 32027.22±2026.57 mg/kg in pasture land. The total average content of Mn in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils were found to 583.33±34.21, 661.28±118.77 and 582.99±20.71 mg/kg respectively, while they varied from 197.70-1089.00, 166-6603.00 and 300.30-1209.00 mg/kg respectively. The total mean concentration of Zn was reported to 84.87±7.91, 191.86±143.95 and 79.14±4.39 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils, while it ranged varied from 3.75-242.90, 17.48-7804.00 and 2.95-220.70 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediments and road side soils. B concentration ranged from 1.71-212.60, 2.24-5653.00 and 6.44-141.30 mg/kg and the total mean concentration was observed to 80.10±7.06, 151.62±103.89, 36.41±2.53 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils. Results of our study disclosed that the Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were found within the typical range of soil and further they found above the critical deficiency level in all studied soils. Thus it indicates the levels of studied essential mineral nutrients are available in sufficient amount in the various soil ecosystems from cold arid region as the requirement of crop plants and livestock are concerned.

Key words: Essential mineral nutrients, Indus river sediment, soil ecosystems, cold arid, high altitude

4.1 Introduction

Soil presents the major repository of essential mineral nutrients, soil demonstrate an average composition close to the earth crust, but near the surface parent material from which



soils are derived is not uniform. Soil forming processes differ markedly from one climatic region to another, accounting for considerable overall variability in trace metals concentration [Horton et al., 1977]. The natural concentration of essential mineral nutrients in soils is a result of weathering, which releases these mineral elements from their soil forming minerals during soil formation [Kabata-Pendias, 1993]. A close relationship between the metal content of the parent material and soils has been observed [Singh & Steinnes, 1994]. The mobility and solubility of mineral elements depend on the properties of minerals as well as the quality of soil, pH and other factors. Most of the major and trace elements (Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B) are contributed through the weathering of igneous and sedimentary rocks in the soils. A number of these elements are biologically essential at trace levels present in natural water, air, dusts, soils and sediments and play an important role in human life [Mokhtar et al., 1991; Juvanovic et al., 1995].

The natural concentration of trace elements in soils is a result of weathering that releases trace elements from their host minerals during soil formation [Kabata-Pendias, 1993]. A close relationship between the metal content of the parent material and soils has been observed in a number of studies [Singh & Steinnes, 1994]. The mobility, solubility and bioaccumulation of trace elements depend on the properties of the trace elements as well as the quality of soil, pH and other factors. The bioavailability of trace and major elements in the soil is decisive for agriculture purposes. The speciation of major, trace minerals and heavy metals ultimately determines their bioavailability and their mobility in the soil [Pelfrene et al., 2009]. Most of the major and trace elements are contributed through the weathering of igneous and sedimentary rocks in the soils. There is no specific study in this region on the various soil systems that can reveal the essential mineral nutrients status and their distribution, by keeping this point in mind the present study was designed with objectives to assess the level of essential mineral nutrients and their distribution throughout the soil systems from cold arid microclimate of India.

4.2 Material and Methods

4.2.1 Survey of study site

The present study included various types of soil systems of this region viz. Indus river sediment, pasture land and road side soils. These soils scattered over a larger area of Indus Valley and particularly lie in Leh district of Ladakh division in India. Ecologically Ladakh region lays in Tibetan Plateau is a cold arid region under the rain shadow of the Himalayas. Since the region lies in the rain shadow it became one of the cold driest (cold arid) place on the



earth. Leh is situated in the eastern Ladakh Plateau and come under cold hyper arid ecosystem (ESR) surrounded by the Indus and Zanskar Rivers. Leh district is situated between 32^0 to 36^0 N latitude and 75^0 to 80^0 E longitude and at an altitude ranging from 3500 to 6500 m. amsl. The study area lies between $33^\circ 59'362$ to $34^\circ 17'722$ N latitude and $077^\circ 12'023$ to $077^\circ 45'669$ E longitude and with at an elevation ranging from 9000 to 13000 ft. amsl. Due to high altitude and low humidity, the radiation level is amongst the highest in the world (up to 6-7 Kwh/mm), which increases aridity of soils in this region. Longer photoperiod (>12 hours) and about 330 sunny days in a year, that causes extra dryness to the soils are typical characteristics of the soils in this region. These conditions make the agriculture and allied practices very tough nevertheless, by diverting glacial fed rivers into stone built terraces, gathering soil through sedimentation, enriching the soil with organic manure and other practices by which local farmers are able to cultivate staples under such harsh climatic conditions in this region. Cultivation and habitations in the Ladakh region are mostly confined to the river valleys, like Indus valley, Nubra-Shyok valley, Shingo-Suru valley and Zanskar valley.

4.2.2 Soil sampling, processing and digestion

For the study, pasture land soil, road side soil and river (Indus or Sindhu) sediments are selected for preliminary data generation for this region in regarding to essentiality for plant and animals. However, 66 composite soil samples from pasture land (06 from each sampling site, total site: 11), 96 samples from road side soils (06 from each sampling site, total site: 16) and 66 Indus river sediment samples (06 from each sampling site, total site: 11). Ten sampling points were selected at each sampling site (100×20 m size); thereafter one soil sample was collected from up to 15 cm soil depth (plough layer) by quartering method from each sampling point. All soil samples were air dried at room temperature, sieved with <200µm of test sieve. All the soil samples were digested on dry matter basis, soil samples were digested by using metal grade HF (hydrofluoric acid), nitric acid and hydrochloric acid, samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc, Canada). Essential mineral elements were estimated by ICP-OES (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer, USA).

4.2.3 ICP-OES optimized instrumental conditions

Injector	: Alumina 2 mm i.d.
Sample tubing	: Standard 0.76 mm i.d



Drain tubing	: Standard 1.14 mm i.d.
Quartz torch	: Single slot
Sample capillary	: Teflon 1 mm i.d.
Sample vials	: Polypropylene
Source equilibrium delay	: 15 sec
Plasma aerosol type	: Wet
Nebulizer start up	: Instant
RF power	: 1450
Nebulizer flow	: 0.8 L/min
Auxiliary flow	: 0.2 L/min
Plasma flow	: 15 L/min
Sample pump rate	: 1.5 ml/min
Plasma viewing	: Axial, radial
Processing mode	: Peak area
Auto integration (min-max)	: 0.1-0.5 sec
Replicates	: 2
Background correction	: 2-point

4.2.4 Statistical analysis

Data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and Standard error (SE). Significance level (P<0.05) was generated among the different soils (Indus river sediment, Pasture land and road side soils), by one way ANOVA for Duncan Multiple Range Test (DMRT) using the SPSS statistical software, 11.5 version, SPSS Inc. USA (SPSS, 1999).

4.3 Result

The iron and magnesium concentrations in various soil systems from the cold desert high altitude region were presented in (Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3). Our experimental results revealed that, Fe content varied from 9520 to 65660 mg/kg, whereas total mean concentration 32027.22 ± 2026.57 mg/kg. Statistical analysis (one way ANOVA) disclosed that, sampling site 5 (58110 ±3146.80 mg/kg) was reported significantly (P<0.05) higher for Fe content while significantly (P<0.05) lower concentration at site 8 (11602 ±858.17 mg/kg) in pasture land (Table 4.1). The manganese and zinc concentrations in various soils at cold desert high altitude region were presented in



Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3. The total average content of Mn in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils were found to 583.33 ± 34.21 , 661.28 ± 118.77 and 582.99 ± 20.71 mg/kg respectively, while they varied from 197.70-1089.00, 166-6603.00 and 300.30-1209.00 mg/kg respectively (Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3). The statistical analysis revealed that, Mn concentration was significantly (P<0.05) higher estimated at site 4 (927.68\pm59.87 mg/kg) and lower at site 8 (225.48\pm11.14 mg/kg) while at site 2 (1855.52\pm1202.94 mg/kg) and at site 4 (260.10 \pm35.24 mg/kg), whereas at site 2 (940.46\pm47.39 mg/kg) and at site 14 (346.33\pm27.78 mg/kg) in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils respectively (Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3).

The total mean concentration of Zn was reported to 84.87±7.91, 191.86±143.95 and 79.14±4.39 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils, while it ranged varied from 3.75-242.90, 17.48-7804.00 and 2.95-220.70 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediments and road side soils (Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3). The one way ANOVA (Duncan's multiple range test) analysis revealed that, significantly (P < 0.05) higher content of Zn was estimated at sampling site 5 (181.66±20.15 mg/kg) and lower at site 8 (11.76±2.53 mg/kg) in pasture land (Table 4.1), while in Indus river sediment, Zn concentration significantly (P<0.05) higher was examined at site 2 (1628.7±1543.90 mg/kg) and lower at site 8 (21.59±3.02 mg/kg) (Table 4.3). Road side soils observed significantly (P<0.05) higher Zn concentration at site 2 (132.63±11.56 mg/kg) and lower at site 14 (42.05±6.77 mg/kg) (Table 4.2). B concentration ranged from 1.71-212.60, 2.24-5653.00 and 6.44-141.30 mg/kg and the total mean concentration was observed to 80.10±7.06, 151.62±103.89, 36.41±2.53 mg/kg respectively in pasture land, Indus river sediment and road side soils (Table 4.1, 4.2, 4.3). Boron concentration was estimated significantly (P<0.05) lower at site 9 (15.22±2.84 mg/kg) and higher at site 5 (163.88±26.36 mg/kg) in pasture land (Table 3.1) while it was significantly (P<0.005) higher reported at site 2 (1201.57 \pm 1112.90 mg/kg) and lowest at site 8 (1201.57 \pm 1112.90 mg/kg) in river sediment (Table 4.3) but in road side soils, B concentration was reported higher at site 15 (89.90±12.96 mg/kg) and lower at site 13 (10.44±1.65 mg/kg) (Table 4.2).



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Cu	Со	В
1	36258 ^e ±2715	6399 ^b ±626	795.34 ^c ±81.63	80.70 ^c ±4.95	25.63 ^{cd} ±3.3	19.07 ^{bcd} ±1.8	118.68 ^d ±9.3
2	36420 ^e ±4713	5605 ^b ±545	804.78 ^c ±102.63	112.28 ^d ±13.19	31.85 ^{de} ±7.2	$20.20^{bcd} \pm 3.2$	99.73 ^{cd} ±13.5
3	$44076^{\rm f} \pm 1620$	9629 ^c ±376	835.54 ^c ±15.29	130.86 ^d ±16.42	$30.81^{d} \pm 1.4$	23.73 ^{cde} ±0.6	108.74 ^{cd} ±6.8
4	$50500^{\rm f} \pm 3750$	10906 ^c ±1639	927.68 ^c ±59.87	172.50 ^e ±17.27	37.7d ^{ef} ±2.9	28.86 ^{de} ±2.1	126.70 ^d ±2.9
5	58110 ^g ±3147	$15414^{d} \pm 2031$	780.14 ^c ±50.27	181.66 ^e ±20.15	$45.98^{\rm f}$ ± 3.4	31.11 ^e ±2.0	163.88 ^e ±26.4
6	26220 ^{cd} ±1831	1803 ^a ±130	477.68 ^b ±29.14	72.17 ^{bc} ±6.72	18.21 ^{bc} ±1.3	14.90 ^{abc} ±0.6	$44.40^{ab} \pm 4.1$
7	20618 ^{bc} ±1215	3770 ^{ab} ±392	418.20 ^b ±26.40	44.26 ^{ab} ±7.25	12.57 ^{ab} ±1.7	$11.71^{ab} \pm 1.1$	22.44^{a} ±4.5
8	$11602^{a} \pm 858$	4468 ^{ab} ±635	225.48 ^a ±11.14	11.76 ^a ±2.53	4.81 ^a ±0.7	$6.52^{a} \pm 0.6$	$40.26^{ab} \pm 22.1$
9	13948 ^{ab} ±1705	4961 ^b ±1450	384.88 ^b ±38.29	22.37 ^a ±6.64	4.21 ^a ±0.7	7.61 ^a ±1.3	15.22 ^a ±2.8
10	25674 ^{cd} ±1527	4205 ^{ab} ±579	354.78 ^{ab} ±12.24	66.72 ^{bc} ±8.52	43.20 ^e f ±8.3	46.93 ^f ±8.9	75.96 ^{bc} ±9.8
11	32568 ^{de} ±2298	3328 ^{ab} ±467	480.96 ^b ±46.13	55.77 ^{bc} ±3.57	61.50 ^g ±2.2	$\begin{array}{c} 48.26^{\rm f} \\ \pm 1.4 \end{array}$	$74.45^{bc} \pm 4.8$
Mean	32027 ±2026	6325 ±585	583.33 ±34.21	84.87 ±7.91	28.60 ±2.6	23.4 ±2.1	80.00 ±7.10
Range	9520- 65660	1346- 19780	197.70- 1089.00	3.75- 242.90	2.27- 67.9	4.51- 56.8	1.71- 212.6

Table 4.1: Certain essential minerals contents (mg/kg) in pasture land soils from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Cu	Со	В
1	30182 ^{bc}	4769 ^{bcd}	441.92 ^{abc}	60.83 ^a	54.4 ^e	52.6 ^e	52.30 ^d
1	±3185	±1093	±29.62	±4.16	±3.5	± 2.8	± 8.6
2	49270^{f}	10289 ^e	940.46 ^g	132.63 ^{cd}	32.8 ^c	24.8^{d}	73.80 ^e
Z	±677	±1491	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	± 4.8	± 2.3	± 13.70	
2	28414 ^b	1980 ^a	479.58 ^{abcd}	59.74 ^a	14.3^{ab}	12.8 ^b	23.10^{abc}
3	±1869	±354	±31.42	±13.61	±2.7	± 1.4	± 2.10
4	31958 ^{bc}	1493 ^a	540.60^{bcde}	46.64 ^a	45.6 ^d	57.7 ^e	32.10^{bc}
4	±1917	±160	± 40.02	±4.30	± 1.0	±0.7	± 0.80
5	33960 ^{bcd}	1444 ^a	528.28 ^{bcde}	57.89^{a}	44.4 ^d	58.2 ^e	29.7^{abc}
5	± 2843	± 81	±46.55	±3.39	±1.1	± 0.5	±1.30
6	30765 ^{bc}	1559 ^a	420.70^{ab}	40.67^{a}	49.9 ^{de}	57.7 ^e	32.5^{bcd}
0	±1007	±114	± 14.81	±7.94	±0.7	±0.3	± 1.20
7	33962 ^{bcd}	2177 ^{ab}	513.43 ^{bcde}	56.69 ^a	46.4 ^{de}	56.6 ^e	31.7 ^{bc}
1	±4031	±389	± 67.00	±6.79	±1.4	± 1.8	± 2.50
0	28605 ^b	1217 ^a	404.53 ^{ab}	59.93 ^a	45.9 ^{de}	58.3 ^e	34.2^{bcd}
0	± 808	±99	± 14.80	± 5.84	±0.7	±0.5	± 1.50
0	34288 ^{bcd}	1493 ^a	485.92 ^{abcde}	56.78^{a}	48.7 ^{de}	55.9 ^e	35.3 ^{bcd}
9 =	± 3428	±174	± 34.20	± 5.29	± 2.9	± 1.2	± 3.50
10	42522 ^{def}	4013 ^{abc}	784.50^{f}	112.66 ^{cd}	18.5^{b}	15.7 ^{bc}	26.9^{abc}
10	± 2278	±239	±29.54	± 8.50	±0.6	±1.3	± 1.50
11	37162 ^{bcd}	3415 ^{ab}	635.92 ^e	114.57 ^{cd}	14.8^{ab}	12.4 ^b	21.8^{abc}
11	±2319	±246	±49.11	±9.60	± 1.0	± 1.1	± 1.60
10	49144 ^f	6469 ^{cd}	786.06^{f}	127.50^{cd}	20.9^{b}	20.2^{cd}	37.8 ^{cd}
12	± 4704	± 1585	±66.76	± 24.00	± 4.8	±3.1	± 12.30
12	39772 ^{cde}	1443 ^a	579.36 ^{cde}	71.87 ^{ab}	15.0^{ab}	14.8 ^{bc}	10.4^{a}
15	±3849	± 178	± 35.86	±11.5	± 1.0	±0.6	± 1.60
14	19273 ^a	1605 ^a	346.33 ^a	42.05 ^a	7.7^{a}	7.0^{a}	15.6^{ab}
14	±2326	±361	± 27.78	±6.77	±0.9	± 0.8	± 2.40
15	47888 ^{ef}	7094 ^d	848.12^{fg}	139.06 ^d	32.4 ^c	23.9 ^d	89.9 ^e
15	±4592	±2432	±93.58	± 18.5	±5.7	±3.4	±12.90
10	39136 ^{cde}	2234 ^{ab}	627.10 ^{de}	102.38 ^{bc}	19.4 ^b	16.5 ^{bc}	28.3^{abc}
10	±2967	±249	±43.44	± 14.00	± 2.3	± 1.8	± 4.80
	36099	3249	582.99	79.14	33.7	36.4	36.40
Mean	±1062	±337	±20.71	±4.39	± 1.7	± 2.3	± 2.50
р	15490-	802-	300.30-	2.95-	5.9-	5.9-	6.40-
Kange	63570	15900	1209	220.7	68.7	62.9	141.3

 Table 4.2: Certain essential minerals concentration (mg/kg) in road side soils from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.



		ue	sere ingli un				
Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Cu	Co	В
1	44760 ^{ef}	5214 ^{cd}	685.88 ^{ab}	72.33 ^a	21.32 ^a	18.10^{ab}	36.43 ^a
1	±6192	±682	± 57.83	± 7.74	± 2.5	± 1.1	±1.6
2	21450^{ab}	5096 ^{bcd}	1855.52 ^c	1628.79 ^b	1016 ^a	1291 ^c	1202 ^b
\angle	±8294	±771	±1203	±1544	± 1002	±1279	±1112
3	48750^{f}	5157 ^{bcd}	949.58 ^{ab}	119.88^{a}	40.57^{a}	25.74 ^a	51.95 ^a
3	±1239	±87	± 16.44	± 6.84	± 2.2	±0.6	± 8.7
4	32044 ^{bcd}	2620^{bc}	446.18 ^a	56.11 ^a	60.93 ^a	51.91 ^{ab}	66.08^{a}
4	± 640	± 308	± 10.50	± 3.38	±1.3	±0.5	±6.3
5	13643 ^a	2161 ^a	260.10^{a}	98.95 ^a	38.57 ^a	63.45 ^{ab}	29.96 ^a
5	±1392	±223	± 35.24	± 2.44	±1.6	±0.7	±3.3
6	35180 ^{cde}	4195 ^{abcd}	556.23 ^a	71.03 ^a	19.40^{a}	16.07 ^{ab}	51.74 ^a
6	±2780	±219	± 28.72	± 6.86	±1.3	±0.5	±2.4
7	38510 ^{cdef}	7744 ^e	668.36 ^{ab}	85.67 ^a	21.29 ^a	16.65 ^{ab}	56.92 ^a
/	±1924	±2116	± 74.01	± 22.91	±3.0	± 1.8	±15.7
Q	42769 ^{def}	6336 ^{de}	490.93 ^a	127.47 ^a	35.39 ^a	24.78^{ab}	94.33 ^a
0	±2107	±784	± 25.97	± 3.97	±1.1	±0.6	±2.7
Q	22044^{ab}	3659 ^{abc}	377.26 ^a	38.56 ^a	9.60 ^a	10.21^{ab}	6.99 ^a
7	±842	± 389	±21.23	± 6.68	±0.7	±0.4	±1.7
10	30552 ^{bc}	2364 ^a	546.50 ^a	66.18 ^a	18.44 ^a	15.78 ^{ab}	40.70^{a}
10	±1864	±222	± 27.62	± 7.32	± 1.4	± 1.1	± 13.8
11	20795^{ab}	3939 ^{abcd}	288.43^{a}	21.59 ^a	6.22 ^a	8.09 ^a	1.03 ^a
11	±4192	±179	±13.92	±3.02	±0.4	±0.5	±1.4
Moon	32068	4416	661.28	191.86	119	121	151.6
Mean	± 1787	±313	± 118.77	± 143.95	± 92.6	± 118	±104
Danga	186.50	1549	166	17.48	5.29	7.08	2.3
Kange	-68040	-16160	-6603	-7804	-5025	-6407	-5653

Table 4.3: Certain essential minerals content (mg/kg) in river (Indus) sediment from cold desert high altitude

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

4.4 Discussion

4.4.1 Iron (Fe)

Iron is a structural component of porphyrin molecules: cytochromes, hemes, hematin, ferrichrome and leghemolobin, all these substances are involved in oxidation-reduction reactions in respiration and photosynthesis. Up to 75% of the cell Fe is associated with the chloroplasts and upto 90% of Fe in leaves occur with lipoprotein of the chloroplast and mitochondrial membranes [Havlin et al., 2010]. A high proportion of iron is localized within the chloroplasts of rapidly growing leaves [Marschner, 1995]. Iron occurs in concentrations of 7,000 to 500,000 ppm in soils [Fageria et al., 2002], where it is present mainly in the insoluble Fe (III) (ferric,



Fe³⁺) form. Ferric ions hydrolyze readily to give Fe (OH) 2^+ , Fe (OH) $_3$ and Fe (OH) $^{4-}$, with the combination of these three forms and the Fe 3^+ ions being the total soluble inorganic iron [Romheld & Marschner, 1986]. The present study revealed that, the Fe concentration in various study soil systems detected above the critical level and found in optimum quantity for the crop plants growing in the region and the livestock reared over here but just opposite results were predicted by Parmar et al. [1999] in your study in NTPA extractable soil samples, most of the samples were found deficient in Fe from Leh region. Study of Parmar et al. [1999] also revealed the deficient level of Fe, this was the available form of Fe in soil and it may be due to the alkaline pH (7.5-8.8) reaction and calcareous nature of soil. The higher level of Fe was estimated in our present study; comparatively higher level of Fe may be due to the Fe forming minerals in parent materials or in rocks or geological system from this region. The level of Fe in road side soils was found comparatively higher than other studied soils (Indus river sediments and pasture land soil) this is because of road contamination.

4.4.2 Magnesium (Mg)

Soil Mg originates from weathering of several Mg bearing minerals including biotite dolomite, illite hornblende olivine and serpentine in arid region substantial amounts of mineral epsomite may be present and in calcareous soils Mg may be found as dolomite [Havlin et al., 2010]. Common soil types high in Mg include soils that are not leached heavily or soils in depressions where leached nutrients may accumulate. Leached soils such as laterite soils and podzols tend to be low on Mg [Kirkby & Mengel, 1976], Soils derived from parent bedrock of dolomite or igneous rock tends to be high in Mg [Kirkby & Mengel, 1976; Fernadez & Merino, 1999]. The Mg deficiency is associated with environmental conditions that occurred in excessively leached sandy soils [Garner et al., 1923]. In my previous study it was predicted that the nature of soils from this region is sandy, alkaline and calcareous it proved the crop production are very problematic and require special attention for soil mineral nutrient management for crop production, all these factors affecting the minerals availability in soil solution. Approximately 13000, 47000, 43000 ppm of the earth crust's continental upper layer, lower layer and the ocean crust is made up of Mg respectively [Selley et al., 2005]. However in surface soils, Mg concentrations usually ranges from 300 to 8400 ppm, with sandy soils typically having the lowest concentration (500 ppm) and the clay soils containing the highest Mg concentrations (5000 ppm) [Kirkby & Mengel, 1976]. Considering surface soils, sandy soils



typically have the lowest Mg concentrations and clay soils typically have the highest Mg concentrations [Mengel & Kirkby, 1982; Bear, 1949]. Mg in soil solutions ranges from 50-120 ppm [Prasad, 2007]. Mg constitutes 19300 ppm of earth crust however total soil Mg content ranges from 1000 ppm in coarse humid region soils to 40000 ppm in fine textured, arid soils formed from high Mg minerals [Havlin et al., 2010]. A soil solution Mg concentration typically ranges from 5-50 ppm in temperate region soils although Mg concentrations between 120 and 2400 ppm have been observed [Havlin et al., 2010]. It is assumed that the total Mg availability in various soils from this region is not a problem here because our present study revealed that the pasture land soil contain 6325 ppm, 4416 river sediment, 3249 ppm in road side soils Mn that is total but may be problem with the availability as the prevailing conditions are not suitable and may affect their availability.

4.4.3 Manganese (Mn)

Mn is the tenth most abundant element on the surface of the earth this does not occur in isolation naturally but found in combination with other elements to give many common minerals in soils. Mn deficient soils are found all over the world; in Indian subcontinent [Katyal and Vlek, 1985]; Great Lake regions of Canada and USA and in Atlantic Coastal plains states of USA [Reuter et al., 1988]; in Europe [Welch et al., 1991]; in northern china [Zheng et al., 1982]; in Western Australia and Victoria [Donald & Prescott, 1975]. All these previous studies indicated that Mn deficiency dominated world over and these deficiency lies with the soil quality that is seems to be very poor, results of our study revealed that the Mn concentration in this cold arid region soil systems did not reported deficient as the total Mn is concerned and it differed with soil types.

The average concentrations of Mn in earth crust is 1000 ppm, according to Swine [1955]; vary from 200-3000 ppm, while the typical range in soils is about <1.0-18300 ppm [Wild, 1988]. According to Havlin et al. [2010], total Mn content in soils ranges from between 20-3000 ppm and averages about 600 ppm. The above mentioned reports said, the naturally, soil contains much higher total Mn content than their requirement to plant and animals but the problem is with their availability in soil solution, that is affected by soil pH; it decreases as the pH increases and Mn found in most Fe-Mg rocks when released from the weathering of primary rocks. The Mn deficiency is generally observed on high pH soils, which favour both chemical and microbiological oxidation and immobilization of soluble Mn²⁺. The level of Mn in cold



desert high altitude region soils is quite surprising because it found above the 600 ppm in various studied soils that is said to be optimum and above the critical level. The higher level of Mn in cold arid soils may be due to the higher level of Fe in our studied soils soil as it was reported that the Mn is associated with the Fe forming minerals in earth crust, similar prediction reported by Gilkes & McKenzie [1988] according to them Mn is most abundant in soils developed from rocks rich in iron owing to its association with this element.

4.4.4 Zinc (Zn)

The average concentration of zinc in the crust of Earth, granitic and basaltic igneous rock is approximately 70, 40 and 100 ppm respectively [Taylor, 1964], whereas sedimentary rocks like limestone, sandstone and shale contain 20, 16 and 95 ppm, respectively [Turekian & Wedepohl, 1961]. The most quoted range of total Zn in normal soils is 10-300 ppm with a mean value of 50 ppm [Vinogradov, 1959]. There are five major pools of zinc in the soil: (a) zinc in soil solution; (b) surface adsorbed and exchangeable zinc; (c) zinc associated with organic matter; (d) zinc associated with oxides and carbonates; and (e) zinc in primary minerals and secondary alumino-silicate materials [Shuman, 1991]. The total zinc content in soils varies from 3 to 770 ppm with the world average being 64 ppm [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992] and the critical level is <2.5 ppm soils. Our present investigation showed that the Zn level in studied soil ecosystems ranged from 2.95 to 7804.00 mg/kg and total mean content (84.87±7.91 pasture land soil: 191.86 ± 143.95 Indus river sediment and 79.14 ± 4.39 mg/kg road side soils) observed which is much more than the world average and said to be non deficient in total Zinc in cold arid soils. Zinc deficiency is common in plants growing in highly weathered acid or calcareous soils [Trehan & Sekhon, 1977]; the same results also reported by Parmar et al. [1999] in this region which disclosed that the 72 % soil samples collected from different blocks of Leh district were found deficient in DTPA-extractable Zn and 38% in Lahaul Spiti soil samples. Available form of Zn is quite differ with the total Zn in the soil, total consists both available and non available form, availability is affected by soil chemistry (pH, soil reaction) and soil texture (silt, clay & sand proportions) as it was reported by Swaine [1955] and White [1993] that total Zinc content in soil depends upon the parent rock weathering, organic matter, texture and pH.

The total Zn in some Indian soils was 47 ppm in Entisols, 60 ppm in Inceptisols 61 ppm in Aridisols, 63 ppm in Vertisols, 44 ppm in Alfisols 53 ppm in Ultisols, 30 ppm in Molisols and 72 ppm in Oxisols [Katyal & Sharma, 1991]. The soils of Leh-Ladakh (cold arid high altitude)



characterize as typic Cryorthids (cold deserts), have 84.87, 191.86, 86.66 and 79.14 ppm Zn concentrations from our present study in pasture land, Indus river sediment, agriculture soil and road side soils respectively. It was reported that the soils formed from basic rocks such as basalt are richer in Zn than those from acid rocks such as granite gneisses [Vinogradov, 1959] total Zn content in soils is generally lower in lighter soils and higher in heavier soils for example in Ontario (Canada) sandy soils had 46 ppm while clayey soils had 62 ppm Zn [Frank et al., 1976]. The low availability of Zn in alkaline calcareous soils is one of the widest ranging chlorotic stresses in the world agriculture especially in cereals in Australia, Turkey, India, Pakistan and China [Marschner, 1995; Cakmak, 2004; Singh et al., 2005]. A global study was initiated by FAO recorded Zn deficiency in 50% soil samples were collected from 25 countries [Sillanpaa, 1982], in India Zn also has received special attention of researchers [Katyal et al., 2004; Prasad, 2006] and earlier investigations revealed that the most of the Indian soils are found Zn deficient.

4.4.5 Copper (Cu)

The total mean concentrations of Cu (uncontaminated) in worldwide soils range from 13-24 ppm, but the overall range for world soils is higher (1-40 ppm), depending on the nature of the soil parent materials [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Soils with an elevated copper concentration (<70 ppm), can be used for growing all crops. The present study revealed that, total average copper concentrations varied from to 28.60±2.6 to 119±92.6 ppm in our studied soils and sediments, that is much more than the world average content in soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] however it is considered risky somewhere in study sites values are >100 ppm, that is in the Indus ricer sediments [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006]. Thus precaution should be taken when using the Indus river sediment and somehow to water but the other studied soils are in the safe zone as per the Cu concentration is concerned. The elevated level of copper is found in mafic rocks (60-120 ppm) and argillaceous sediments (40-60 ppm) much lower levels in limestones (2-10 ppm) [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. However, Cu >100 ppm in the soils is lethal for most common plants [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006]. Copper concentration is soils is strongly differentiated and indicates a relevant relation with clay content in soils [Terelakh et al., 2000; Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1999].

Cu in soil can be fixed by adsorption, precipitation, organic Chelation and complexation as well as microbial fixation, basically immobile in soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992], Cu can precipitate with sulfides, carbonates and hydroxides and is tightly held on organic and



inorganic exchange sites, with the bilk of Cu adsorption occurring in Fe and Mn oxides [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992], which is non exchangeable form [Tisdale et al., 1985]. The major form of Cu in soil solution is that of soluble organic chelates, while the solubility of all Cu forms decreases at pH 7.0-8.0 [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Acid leached sandy soils and calcareous sandy soils may be low in soluble copper [Tisdale et al. 1985] and mobility is low in reduced and neutral sols [McBride, 1994]. Cu mobility may be higher under high pH due to the Cu²⁺ complexes formation which may increase overall Cu solubility [McBride, 1994] this factor can play a major role in total Cu dynamics at this present study region.

4.4.6 Cobalt (Co)

The overall range of cobalt in soils on a worldwide basis is 0.1 to 70 ppm [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and the total mean content is 8 ppm [Tisdale et al., 1985] further typical range is world soils is 0.3-200 ppm [Wild, 1988]. Cobalt is present is soil as Co²⁺ and Co³⁺ and probably as Co(OH)³⁻ [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and major form of cobalt in soil solution is Co^{2+} [McBride, 1994] while the total amount of Co in soil solution will be low. The status of available Co in soil can be estimated based on geological and soil information [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. The manganese oxide minerals are most imperative factor controlling Co distribution and their availability in the soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992; McKenzie, 1975], so the crystalline Mn oxide minerals may retain almost all soil Co, even that the applied to soil as fertilizer [Tisdale et al., 1985], Co held in such a way in soils is not available for the plants. Further Fe oxide, clay minerals and organic matter may also adsorb Co so the availability is again influenced by the clay mineral types and organic matter on which it is absorbed [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Montmorillonite and illite will strongly retain Co and organic chelates bound Co which is very mobile in soils, Co is mobile in oxidizing and acid soils; soils with low Co levels tend to be either alkaline and calcareous, high in organic matter content, acidic and highly leached and high in Fe and Mn contents in soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Our findings disclosed that Co concentration in various soils and river sediment was within the typical range of world soils [Wild, 1988; Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and below the average level in soils [Tisdale et al., 1985]. Further these present results regarding the Co concentrations were found below threshold limit [Eduardo et al. 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006] in our studied soils and sediments samples. The low abundance of Co in the soils of the study area possibly does not impart threat of Co in human beings through food chain because it is essential



trace elements for plants, animals and mankind as well. Alkaline and calcareous soil, organic matter and high Fe reduce the mobility of Co. Biological function of Co is not very clearly understood but it is considered essential for the plants in minor quantities. The soil contaminations of heavy metals were studied in different parts of India [Parkpian et al., 2003; Singh et al., 2003].

4.4.7 Boron (B)

B occurs in low concentrations in the earth's crust and in most igneous rocks (<10 ppm), among the sedimentary rocks, shale have the highest B content (<100 ppm) present in the clay minerals. The total B concentration in soils varied between 2 and 200 ppm and frequently ranges from 7-80 ppm [Havlin et al., 2010]. The total boron content of most agricultural soils ranges from 1-467 ppm with an average content of 9-85 ppm and the available B in agriculture soils varies from 0.5-5.0 ppm. Gupta [1968] reported that the total boron on Podzols soils from eastern Canada ranged from 45-124 ppm. Total B in major soil orders, Inceptisols and Alfisols. Our present study disclosed total B concentrations in various soils to be 36.4, 80.0 and 151.6 mg/kg respectively in road side soil, pasture land soil and Indus river sediment while the B contents in Indian soils ranged from 8-18 mg/kg [Borkakati & Takkar 1996]. These reports showed that the B concentrations in cold arid soils are comparatively higher than the national range, these higher concentrations may be due to the B forming minerals in parent rocks and soil types falling under divergent geographical and climatic zones. The available form of B in soil is believed to be derived from sediment and plant materials, B leaches down the soil profile and therefore soils of humid region such as sandy podzols, alluvial soils and organic soils have low amounts of plant available B, because B minerals are too much soluble [Lindsay, 1991]. Gupta [1968] reported that available boron on Podzol soils from eastern Canada ranged from 0.38-4.67 ppm. It indicates the very less amount of B is available in soil for the plant in soil solution. B availability is affected by Soil reaction or soil pH as earlier workers observed negative correlations between plant B accumulations and soil pH [Gupta, 1972]. Therefore the availability of B may be also influenced in this studies region where soil reaction is alkaline or higher range of pH and other factors may also be involved viz. coarse soil texture, low water holding capacity, leachability, topography and moisture.



4.5 Conclusion

Results of the present investigation showed that the essential minerals nutrients (total Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B) are widely distributed and are within the normal range of soils at various studied sites at cold desert high altitude microclimate. Hence, it could be speculated that fodder/plants grown on these sites will be suitable for livestock feeding. However, various fodder/plants grow on these sites should be analyzed for minerals content and minerals supplementation, if required.



CHAPTER V

To evaluate certain essential minerals availability in irrigation, stagnant and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region



Abstract

The availability and accumulation of essential mineral nutrients in water has enormous impact on the living beings of prevailing ecosystem because mineral elements concentration changed according change in climatic factors of the ecosystems. Plant, animal, human being and ecosystem are severely affected by proportion of the mineral elements, because above systems needed all these mineral elements in different amount. Therefore the present study was conducted with the aim to screen out availability and accumulation of essential mineral elements in regarding to their health response. The study was done in cold desert high altitude microclimate (Leh-Ladakh) which lies in Tibetan Plateau. Samples were collected from the available water resources viz. irrigation water, Indus River and stagnant water (ponds) and analyzed for magnesium Mg, Mn, Fe, Zn and B. The total mean concentration of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in irrigation water were reported to 0.360±0.04, 6.966±0.29, 0.058±0.006, 0.220±0.034 and 1.332±0.09 ppm, respectively, whereas their range differed from 0.053-1.712, 1.135-13.120, 0.025-0.219, 0.060-0.1724 and 0.011-2.730 ppm, respectively. Total average values of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were examined to be 0.403±0.05, 7.832±0.39, 0.055±0.005, 0.332±0.083 and1.346±0.10 ppm respectively; their range differed from 0.020-1.884, 2.323-16.320, 0.027-0.209, 0.018-5.188 and 0.122-4.745 ppm respectively in stagnant water. The Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in Indus river water were differed widely and observed to be ranged from 0.087-3.005, 3.593-11.00, 0.030-0.129, 0.065-6.718 and 0.323-2.457 ppm respectively, whereas, total average concentrations were reported to 0.581±0.11, 8.181±0.25, 0.047±0.004, 0.341±0.188 and 1.467±0.11 ppm respectively. The results revealed that the most of mineral elements are below the optimum level, under the maximum permissible limit and water sources from this region are considered good for health of living beings and the environment of this cold arid region.

Key words: Essential minerals, cold desert, high altitude, Indus river water, minerals availability **5.1 Introduction**

Water is an essential nutrient which is involved in all basic physiological functions of the body. However, it is important to note that water relative to other nutrients, is consumed in considerably larger quantities. Therefore, water availability and quality are extremely important for animal health and productivity. Limiting water availability to livestock will depress production rapidly and severely and poor quality drinking water is often a factor limiting intake. Considering that water is consumed in large quantities, if water is poor quality, there is an



increased risk that water contaminants could reach a level that may be harmful. Most of the major and trace mineral elements in drinking water are naturally occurring and they come by contact of water with rocks, soil and effects of the geological setting, including climate [NAS, 1977; WHO, 1998], however, the chemical composition of drinking water also depends on the contaminating effects of industry, human settlements, agricultural activities and water treatment and distribution [NAS, 1977; WHO, 1998]. Every form of living matter requires these inorganic elements for their normal life processes [Hays and Swenson, 1985]. The importance of mineral elements in human, animal and plant nutrition has been well recognized [Underwood, 1971] deficiencies or disturbances in nutrition of an animal can cause a variety of diseases and can arise in several ways.

The presence of mineral elements in animal feed is vital for the animal's metabolic processes. Grazing livestock from tropical countries often do not receive mineral supplementation except for common salt and must depend almost exclusively upon forage for their mineral requirements [McDowell et al., 1984]. Mineral deficiencies or imbalances in soils affect the mineral nutrient of feed/forages and water prevail over and cause low animal production and reproductive problems. Plants use these minerals as structural components in carbohydrates and proteins; organic molecules in metabolism, such as magnesium in chlorophyll and phosphorus in ATP; enzyme activators like potassium and for maintaining osmotic balance [Prasad, 2007]. At 1600 ppm, iron caused significant reductions in daily gains and feed intake [Standish et al., 1969]. In calves, poorer performance may occur at dietary iron levels of 500 ppm or more [Koong et al., 1970].

Magnesium (Mg) is involved in the function of enzymes of carbohydrate, lipid, protein and nucleic acid metabolisms [SCF, 1993; Saris, 2000], essential for the mineralization and development of skeleton and also plays a role in cellular permeability and neuromuscular excitability [SCF, 1993; Saris, 2000]. Mg deficiency of this element has been implicated in hypertension and type II diabetes [Saris, 2000]. A common form of Mg deficiency is tetany. In ruminants it is called grass tetany or wheat-pasture poisoning. High level of sodium intake for prolonged period of time may disturb normal homeostasis, potentially can lead to some forms of hypertension, congestive cardiac failure, renal disease, cirrhosis, toxemia of pregnancy. Lactating cows consuming water with a high salt content (sodium salt) increased water intake by 7% and exhibited a tendency for less milk yield compared to cows consuming low saline water



[Jaster et al., 1978]. Iron deficiency, causing varying degrees of impairment in cognitive performance, lowered work capacity, lowered immunity to infections, pregnancy complications e.g. babies with low birth weight, poor learning capacity and reduced psychomotor skills [Batra and Seth, 2002], very severe anaemia is a direct cause of maternal and child mortality [Chakravarty and Ghosh, 2000]. Calcium is highly implicated in the maintenance of firmness of fruits [Olaiya, 2006] and its requirements in fruits are related to cell wall stability and membrane integrity [Belakbir et al., 1998].

Drinking water is probably the most common source of excessive intake of S in livestock. From the perspective of water quality for farm animals, sulphur is probably the most significant water contaminant in ruminant livestock, having considerable impact on both health and performance. Higher levels of sulphur in drinking water can be tolerated by animals such as pigs or poultry, whereas relatively low levels can be detrimental to health and performance in cattle or sheep. In recent years, many reports implicated high levels of S in the drinking water as an etiological factor in S induced brain tissue necrosis commonly known as polioencephalomalacia [Kul et al., 2006; McKenzie et al., 2004]. To assess the dietary intake and adequacy of minerals, information needs to be collected on mineral element content of foods, diets and water [Simsek and Aykut, 2007]. By keeping the above problems in mind, the present study was planned with the objectives to investigate the availability and accumulation of major and trace mineral nutrients in regarding to the plant, animal and human health in cold desert high altitude microclimate of India.

5.2 Material and Methods

5.2.1 Survey of study site

Present study was conducted in Leh district of Ladakh division in India and study sites were presented in table 5.1, 5.2, 5.3. The water resources available over the Leh-Ladakh region mostly made from the glacier water through the snowfall and very less contribution with rainwater only during the summer season. The irrigation water used here comes through the rivers (Indus or Zanskar), somewhere it comes from the glaciers during the summer season and very less use of ground water.


Study	Name of	Altitude	Distance	Distance	Distance	Distance from	Distance
Sites	site	(ft. amsl)	from	from	from	industry	from air
			Leh city	highway	local	(km)	port
			(km)	(km)	market		(km)
					(km)		
1	Choglamsar	10573 ± 26.2	15	0.150	0.150	0.175 (mini steel firm)	25
				(Leh-			
				Manali)			
2	Ranbirpura	10766±19.4	38	0.150	0.150	0.800 (Concrete	47
						manufacturing unit)	
3	Ranbirpura	10796±17.9	36	0.100	0.100	1.0 (Concrete	46
						manufacturing unit)	
4	Ranbirpura	10886 ± 29.8	35	0.050	0.050	Concrete	45
						manufacturing unit	
5	C. Gogma	10752 ± 16.3	40	25	25	27 (small steel firm)	48
6	C. Gogma	10850 ± 13.5	42	27	27	29 (small steel firm)	50
7	C. Gogma	10725 ± 72.1	41	26	26	28 (small steel firm)	49
8	Thiksey	10705 ± 17.0	31	1.0	1.0	5.8 (Concrete	41
						manufacturing unit)	
9	Thiksey	10766 ± 25.1	30	0.300	0.300	6.0 (Concrete	40
						manufacturing unit)	
10	Shey	10630 ± 34.8	30	0.500	0.400	16 (Concrete	38
						manufacturing unit)	
11	Spituk	10539 ± 11.4	10	1.0	0.300	15 (LPG bottling	0.5
						plant)	

Table 5.1: Study sites of irrigation water from cold desert high altitude microclimate

Mostly water flowing in the rivers, come from the malting out of the glaciers in this region. Ecologically Ladakh region lays in Tibetan Plateau is a cold arid region under the rain shadow of the Himalayas and study map in given in figure 5.1. Leh district is situated between 32° to 36° N latitude and 75° to 80° E longitude and at an altitude ranging from 9666 to 19666 ft. amsl. The study area lies between $33^{\circ}59.362$ to $34^{\circ}17.722$ N latitude and $077^{\circ}12.023$ to $077^{\circ}45.669$ E longitude and with at an elevation ranging from 9000 to 14000 ft. amsl. Annual temperature in this region ranges from -30° C to $+40^{\circ}$ C. Annual minimum and maximum average temperature is -1.46° C and $+13.48^{\circ}$ C, respectively and annual minimum and maximum average relative humidity is 24.70 and 39.03%.



Study Sites	Name of site	Altitude (ft. amsl)	Distance from Leh city (km.)	Distance from highway (km)	Distance from local market (km.)	Distance from industry (km.)	Distance from air port/air force station (km.)
1	Choglamsar	10552±34.0	14.5	0.200 (Leh- Manali)	0.200	0.400 (small steel firm)	26
2	Choglamsar	10.592±56.3	15	0.100 (Leh- Manali)	0.100	0.600 (small steel firm)	26
3	C. Gogma	10850±13.5	42	32 (Leh- Manali)	32	34 (small steel firm)	51
4	Thiksey	10766±25.1	35	0.100 (Leh- Manali)	0.100	6 (Concrete manufacturing	44
5	Thiksey	10715±19.1	36	0.300 (Leh- Manali)	0.300	7 (Concrete manufacturing	45
6	Shey	10630±34.8	24.5	1.0 (Leh- Manali)	1.0	Nil	34
7	Shey	10696±16.1	25	0.600 (Leh- Manali)	0.600	Nil	35
8	Shey	10750±19.5	26	0.100 (Leh- Manali)	0100	Nil	36
9	Spituk	10541±17.5	11	1.0 (Leh- Srinagar)	1.0	Nil	1.2
10	Spituk	10580±37.2	10	0.800 (Leh- Srinagar)	0.800	Nil	1.4
11	Phyang	11477±14.4	30	5 (Leh- Srinagar)	5	5.1 (LPG bottling plant)	20

Table 5.2: Study sites of stagnant water (pond) from cold desert high altitude microclimate





Fig 5.1: Map of study site

5.2.2 Water sample collection

All the water samples were collected from over a 70 kilometers of ranges where most of the population is residing. Total 66 samples from each irrigation and stagnant water (total eleven sites and six samples from each site) resources, while 42 (total seven sites and six samples from each site) water samples (1.0 ltr. volume) were collected from Indus River. The Samples were collected in acid pretreated plastic bottles (Table 5.1, 5.2, 5.3). Immediately 2-3 drops of pure toluene was added as a preservative and stored at 4° C for further analysis.

5.2.3 Chemical and reagents

For the laboratory analysis of various water quality parameters chemical and reagents were GR grade purchased from Merck Germany and some purchased from Sigma Aldrich United State of America were AR grade. Standards used in the estimation of heavy metals (Mg, Fe, Zn, Mn and B) that were single and multi-element, purchased from Merck, Germany.



Study Sites	Name of site	Altitude (ft. amsl)	Distance from Leh city (km.)	Distance from highway (km)	Distance from local market (km.)	Distance from industry (km.)	Distance from air port/air force station (km.)
1	Phey	10524±32.8	25.5	3.5 (Leh-	3.5	3.5 (LPG	15.5
2	Choglamsar	10410±34.0	15.5	0.500 (Leh- Manali)	0.500	0.80 (small steel firm)	26
3	Ranbir pura	10766±19.4	41	1.0 (Leh- Manali)	1.0	0.80 (Concrete manufacturing unit)	50
4	Thiksey	10670±24.0	36	1.0 (Leh- Manali)	1.0	7 (Concrete manufacturing unit)	45
5	Shey	10600±34.8	26.5	1.300 (Leh- Manali)	1.300	Nil	36.5
6	Spituk	10450±11.4	11.5	1.5(Leh- Manali)	1.5	Nil	1.7
7	Nimu	10300±25.5	45.5	1.100 (Leh- Manali)	1.100	Nil	35.5

Table 5.3: Study sites of Indus river water from cold desert high altitude microclimate

5.2.4 Laboratory methods

For the estimation of essential mineral elements, all the water samples were taken from the frost chamber and prepared for analysis as 50 ml of water sample was taken in 500 ml of conical flask and added 10 ml of 70% HNO₃ and kept at 80^oC for 30 min, evaporated upto the 10 ml of sample, cooled and made volume 50 ml with Milli Q water and these samples were used for essential minerals analysis [APHA, 1989]. Essential minerals (Mg, Zn, Mn, Fe and B) were estimated by ICP-OES (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer, United States of America).

5.2.5 Statistical analysis

Data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE). Significant level (P<0.05) was generated among the different water resources (Indus river water, stagnant water (pond), irrigation water by one way ANOVA using the SPSS statistical software , 11.5 version, SPSS Inc. USA [SPSS, 1999].



5.3 Result

The total mean concentration of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in irrigation water were reported to be 0.360 ± 0.04 , 6.966 ± 0.29 , 0.058 ± 0.006 , 0.220 ± 0.034 and 1.332 ± 0.09 ppm, respectively, whereas the range differed from 0.053-1.712, 1.135-13.120, 0.025-0.219, 0.060-0.1724 and 0.011-2.730 ppm, respectively (Table 5.4).

Study Sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	В
1	$1.032^{c}\pm0.16$	9.695 ^g ±0.32	$0.046^{b} \pm 0.002$	$0.879^{b} \pm 0.355$	$2.516^{e} \pm 0.13$
2	$0.267^{ab} \pm 0.01$	$6.184d^{e}\pm0.64$	$0.032^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.142^{a}\pm 0.015$	$1.635^{cd} \pm 0.15$
3	$0.161^{a}\pm0.01$	$7.547^{ef} \pm 0.06$	$0.028^{b} \pm 0.001$	$0.108^{a} \pm 0.004$	$1.977^{d} \pm 0.04$
4	$0.295^{ab} \pm 0.05$	$8.006^{fg} \pm 0.29$	$0.031^{a}\pm0.001$	$0.322^{a}\pm0.130$	$1.958^{d} \pm 0.06$
5	$0.461^{b}\pm0.10$	$8.715^{fg} \pm 0.35$	$0.036^{ab} \pm 0.003$	$0.117^{a}\pm0.011$	$1.978^{d} \pm 0.06$
6	$0.263^{ab} \pm 0.04$	$8.451^{fg} \pm 0.10$	$0.033^{ab} \pm 0.002$	$0.442^{a} \pm 0.281$	$1.943^{d} \pm 0.02$
7	$0.233^{a}\pm0.02$	$8.227^{fg} \pm 0.21$	$0.031^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.172^{a} \pm 0.016$	$1.904^{d} \pm 0.05$
8	$0.206^{a} \pm 0.02$	$8.736^{fg} \pm 0.51$	$0.031^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.146^{a} \pm 0.007$	$1.718^{cd} \pm 0.07$
9	$0.182^{a}\pm0.02$	$7.985^{fg} \pm 0.15$	$0.030^{a} \pm 0.002$	$0.162^{a}\pm0.005$	1.393°±0.19
10	$0.212^{a}\pm0.04$	$7.716^{\text{ef}} \pm 0.07$	$0.034^{ab} \pm 0.002$	$0.145^{a}\pm0.007$	$1.623^{cd} \pm 0.02$
11	$0.130^{a} \pm 0.02$	$9.038^{fg}\pm 0.41$	$0.038^{ab} \pm 0.005$	$0.208^{a} \pm 0.013$	$1.473^{\circ}\pm0.06$
Mean	0.360 ± 0.04	6.966±0.29	0.058 ± 0.006	0.220±0.034	1.332±0.09
Range	0.053-1.712	1.135-13.120	0.025-0.219	0.060-0.1724	0.011-2.730

Table 5.4: Essential minerals level (ppm) in irrigation water of cold desert high altitude

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

Statistical analysis revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher contents of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B in irrigation water were reported to 1.032 ± 0.16 , 9.695 ± 0.32 , 0.046 ± 0.002 , 0.879 ± 0.355 , 2.516 ± 0.13 ppm respectively at site 1, in all study sites (Table 5.4). The data regarding to the Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B concentrations in stagnant water were presented in Table 5.5 and the findings disclosed that, total average values of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were examined to be 0.403 ± 0.05 , 7.832 ± 0.39 , 0.055 ± 0.005 , 0.332 ± 0.083 and 1.346 ± 0.10 ppm respectively in stagnant water (Table 5.5). The range differed from 0.020-1.884, 2.323-16.320, 0.027-0.209, 0.018-5.188 and 0.122-4.745 ppm respectively in stagnant water (Table 5.5). The findings of the study reported that, significantly (P<0.05) higher values of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were found at site 7 (1.085 ± 0.27 ppm), site 2 (12.473 ± 0.96 ppm), site 1 (0.189 ± 0.010), site 3 (1.649 ± 0.929) and at site 2 (2.559 ± 0.21 ppm) respectively (Table 5.5).



Study	Fe	Μσ	Mn	Zn	В
sites	10	1418	1VIII	2.11	D
1	$0.559^{ab}\pm0.20$	$10.038^{e} \pm 0.43$	$0.189^{d} \pm 0.010$	$0.224^{a}\pm0.099$	$2.099^{ef} \pm 0.04$
2	$0.828^{bc} \pm 0.03$	$12.473^{f} \pm 0.96$	$0.050^{ab} \pm 0.004$	$0.650^{a} \pm 0.146$	$2.559^{f} \pm 0.21$
3	$0.511^{ab}\pm 0.34$	$4.319^{b} \pm 0.08$	$0.038^{ab} \pm 0.005$	$1.649^{b} \pm 0.929$	$0.706^{abc} \pm 0.22$
4	$0.255^{a}\pm0.02$	8.483 ^{cd} ±0.13	$0.033^{a} \pm 0.002$	$0.187^{a} \pm 0.018$	$1.764^{de} \pm 0.04$
5	$0.216^{a} \pm 0.06$	$7.767^{c} \pm 0.24$	$0.031^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.212^{a} \pm 0.066$	$1.753^{de} \pm 0.02$
6	$0.358^{a} \pm 0.04$	$11.911^{f} \pm 0.48$	$0.077^{c} \pm 0.006$	$0.153^{a} \pm 0.011$	$1.605^{de} \pm 0.07$
7	$1.085^{\circ}\pm0.27$	$9.7298^{de} \pm 0.19$	$0.055^{b} \pm 0.010$	$0.167^{a} \pm 0.009$	$1.456^{cde} \pm 0.09$
8	$0.233^{a}\pm0.00$	$8.686^{cd} \pm 0.48$	$0.040^{ab} \pm 0.001$	$0.310^{a} \pm 0.017$	$1.205^{bcd} \pm 0.07$
9	$0.276^{a} \pm 0.12$	$9.531^{de} \pm 0.71$	$0.047^{ab} \pm 0.006$	$0.15^{a}\pm0.016$	$0.959^{abcd} \pm 0.23$
10	$0.148^{a} \pm 0.01$	$7.598^{\circ} \pm 0.10$	$0.045^{ab} \pm 0.004$	$0.167^{a} \pm 0.012$	$1.228^{cd} \pm 0.02$
11	$0.231^{a}\pm0.01$	$3.063^{a} \pm 0.32$	$0.036^{ab} \pm 0.001$	$0.114^{a}\pm0.024$	$1.478^{cde} \pm 0.82$
Mean	0.403 ± 0.05	7.832±0.39	0.055 ± 0.005	0.332 ± 0.083	1.346±0.10
Range	0.020-1.884	2.323-16.320	0.027-0.209	0.018-5.188	0.122-4.745

Table 5.5: Essential minerals level (ppm) of stagnant water of cold desert high altitude

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

The essential minerals (Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B) in Indus river water were differed widely and observed to be ranged from 0.087-3.005, 3.593-11.00, 0.030-0.129, 0.065-6.718 and 0.323-2.457 ppm respectively (Table 5.6). Whereas, total average concentrations were reported to 0.581 ± 0.11 , 8.181 ± 0.25 , 0.047 ± 0.004 , 0.341 ± 0.188 and 1.467 ± 0.11 ppm respectively Indus river water (Table 5.6). One way ANOVA analysis revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher level of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn and B were reported at site 1 (1.424 ± 0.27 ppm), site 7 (9.431 ± 0.70 ppm), site 1 (0.088 ± 0.005 ppm), site 4 (1.462 ± 1.314 ppm) and site 2 (2.117 ± 0.10 ppm) respectively in Indus river water (Table 5.6).



Study	Fo	Μα	Mn	Zn	В
sites	10	Ivig	14111	ZII	D
1	$1.424^{b}\pm0.27$	$6.6594^{a}\pm0.77$	$0.088^{b} \pm 0.005$	$0.139^{a} \pm 0.027$	$1.485^{\circ}\pm0.19$
2	$0.845^{ab}\pm0.43$	$8.803^{b}\pm0.26$	$0.056^{a} \pm 0.018$	$0.110^{a} \pm 0.016$	$2.117^{d}\pm0.10$
3	$0.469^{a} \pm 0.04$	$8.018^{ab} \pm 0.45$	$0.038^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.118^{a} \pm 0.014$	$1.959^{d} \pm 0.18$
4	$0.513^{a}\pm0.17$	$8.541^{ab}\pm 0.96$	$0.047^{a} \pm 0.011$	$1.462^{a} \pm 1.314$	$1.914^{d}\pm0.17$
5	$0.215^{a}\pm0.01$	$7.639^{ab} \pm 0.47$	$0.036^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.237^{a}\pm0.019$	$1.192^{bc} \pm 0.08$
6	$0.106^{a} \pm 0.01$	$8.051^{ab}\pm0.38$	$0.033^{a}\pm0.002$	$0.202^{a}\pm0.011$	$1.078^{b}\pm0.11$
7	$0.445^{a}\pm0.28$	$9.431^{b}\pm0.70$	$0.032^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.118^{a} \pm 0.007$	$0.397^{a}\pm0.03$
Mean	0.581±0.11	8.181±0.25	0.047 ± 0.004	0.341±0.188	1.467 ± 0.11
Range	0.087-3.005	3.593-11.00	0.030-0.129	0.065-6.718	0.323-2.457

 Table 5.6: Essential minerals concentration (ppm) in river (Indus) water from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

5.4 Discussion

5.4.1 Iron (Fe)

Fe is essential trace element both for human and plants, found in natural fresh waters at levels ranging from 0.5 to 50 ppm, unpolluted surface water 0.001-0.5 ppm and sea water approximately 0.002 ppm. Iron is dissolved from underlying rocks and soils then come to the water resources whether river water, ground water or surface water. WHO [2004] standards for Drinking water suggested that concentrations of iron >1.0 ppm would markedly impair the potability of the water. Desirable level of Fe is 0.3 ppm and maximum permissible limit is 1.0 ppm in drinking water for humans [BIS, 2005], the our experimental results about the Fe are under the permissible limit so there is no health risk for humans. The desired level of Fe for livestock is <0.2 ppm and maximum upper limit Fe for livestock is 0.4 ppm further recommended maximum concentration of iron for livestock drinking water 0.3ppm [NRC, 1998], our present results described that the level of Fe in various water ecosystems is in optimum level except Indus river water, in which level is little bit high according to the livestock water quality guidelines so our recommendation regarding the Fe level in drinking water for the animals and human being, there is little bit risk for the animals, otherwise it is good for both animals and



human beings. As per the irrigation water quality is concerned, it is again sound for the irrigations purposes to various crops grown in this region.

Recommended limits of Fe in reclaimed water for irrigation, is 5.0 ppm in long term use and 20 ppm in short term use [Rowe and Abdel-Magid, 1995], further it was reported that the <0.3 ppm in irrigation water causes no problem, 0.3-5.0 ppm increases problem and >5.0 ppm causes severe problems to crop plants. Our present results disclosed that the Fe level in studied water sources is optimum for irrigation purposes to various crops at this region. Since most soils are naturally iron rich, its concentration in the soil solution is determined primarily by soil pH and soil aeration, which determine the oxidation state and thus solubility of iron. Therefore, the iron content of irrigation water has a negligible effect on the iron concentration in soil water, except in the case of soils with low natural iron content.

5.4.2 Magnesium (Mg)

Magnesium is washed from rocks and subsequently ends up in water; the most common source of magnesium in groundwater, river water glacier water is through the erosion of rocks, such as limestone and dolomite and minerals, such as magnetite. Mg in soil is derived from minerals biotite, phlogopite, hornblende, olivine and serpentine, in arid region substantial amounts of mineral epsomite may be present and in calcareous soils Mg may found as dolomite; Mg in soil solutions ranges from 50-120 ppm [Prasad, 2007]. The mean values of Mg in irrigation water is reported to 6.966±0.29 ppm while in stagnant water (ponds) 7.832±0.39 ppm and in river water it was 8.181±0.25 ppm, the desired level of Mg in drinking water (<50 ppm) maximum permissible limit 300 ppm prescribed by [BIS, 1998] for the livestock, therefore, Mg concentration in our present study are much below the maximum permissible limit so there is no problem for animals health at this region. As the waters from different resources of this microclimate is concerned for drinking purpose to human beings, the investigated results shown very low level of Mg according to BIS, [1999] (100 ppm); ICMR, [1975] (200 ppm) and WHO, [2004] (150 ppm) standards, then there is no health conciliation when water utilized for the drinking purpose from different resources in this microclimate. Low level of Mg in various water resources in this region may be due to the low solubility of magnesium salts in water because of alkaline nature of water. Mg is most essential nutrient for crop plant growth and development if it comes through the irrigation water from the available resources in the prevailing ecosystem but there is no any guideline for Mg standard for irrigation water.



5.4.3 Manganese (Mn)

Manganese is an essential element for humans and animals and is least toxic element [WHO, 1993]. Mn is an element of low toxicity having considerable biological significance and one of the more biogeochemical and active transition metal in aquatic environment [Evans, 1977], inhalation of high dose of Mn leads to death of both human and animals. Our present study revealed that, manganese concentrations in water resources collected from the cold arid region are reported below the recommended permissible limit so this decreased level of Mn is safe for the human and animals. For irrigation the Mn concentration should not exceed 2.0 ppm [USEPA, 1999] and health based guideline value is 0.4 ppm [WHO, 2004]. The health-based value of 0.4 ppm for manganese is higher than this acceptability threshold of 0.1 ppm; concentrations below 0.1 ppm are usually acceptable to consumers. Maximum desirable limit of Mn is 0.1 ppm for the drinking purpose to human being and permissible limit 0.3 ppm [BIS, 2005] beyond this limit taste/appearance are affected, has adverse effect on domestic uses and water supply structures. There have been epidemiological studies though, that reported the adverse neurological effects following extended exposure to very high levels in drinking water [WHO, 2011]. As it was reported that the Mn concentration less than the 10 ppm has no effect on animal health, 10-50 ppm causes adverse chronic effects such as weight loss due to in appearence may occur while >50 ppm causes adverse chronic effects such as weight loss and anemia in livestocks [DWAF, 1996]. For the irrigation it was reported that the Mn concentration <0.2 ppm have no effect on crop plants while the content >0.2 ppm having severe effect on crop plants.

5.4.4 Zinc (Zn)

Zn standard for drinking water is 5 ppm for the human being [BIS, 2005] and Permissible limit in the absence of alternate source [BIS, 2005] while the safe limit for Zn concentration in irrigation water ranges from 2-5 ppm [USEPA, 1999]. CCME [2005] Livestock Guidelines for zinc is 50 ppm. Although levels of zinc in surface water and groundwater normally do not exceed 0.01 and 0.05 ppm, respectively [WHO, 2011], concentrations in tap water can be much higher as a result of dissolution of zinc from pipes [WHO, 2011]. However, drinking-water containing zinc at levels above 3 ppm may not be acceptable to consumers. So the present study results revealed that the Zn levels in all study sites from Indus River water, Irrigation and stagnant waters were found to be below the permissible limit and have no health risk to the crop



plant as well as to human and animals existed all over in the study sites. Zinc poisoning in cattle, sheep and pigs probably occurs less frequently due to these species tolerate high doses of this mineral in diet [NRC, 1996; Radostits et al., 2002]. Zinc is very essential micronutrient in human body but at very high concentration it may cause some poisonous effects [Kothny, 1973]. Zn is an essential element for plant food and exists in water and soil as an organic complexes and inorganic salts, zinc is required for the growth, sexual development, wound healing, infection fighting, sense of taste, night vision in humans [WHO, 1993]. Zinc toxicity also increases with increase in temperature and decrease of dissolved oxygen.

5.4.5 Boron (B)

The B concentration ranges in drinking water between 0.1 and 0.3 ppm. Boron naturally occurring in groundwater, from decaying plant materials, industrial pollutants and from agricultural runoff water. Boron compounds are used in the manufacturing of glass, soaps and detergents and as flame retardants. Generally the population obtained the greatest amount of B through food intake, as it is naturally found in many edible plants but its presence in surface water is frequently a consequence of discharge from the treated sewage effluent, in which it arises from use in some detergents, to surface waters, concentrations vary widely and depend on the surrounding geology and wastewater discharges. Boron containing minerals in soils are tourmaline, anexite, ulexite, colemanite and kernite; tourmaniteis the most important boron containing minerals are quite resistant to weathering, most plant available B comes from the B adsorbed and precipitated onto the surface of soil particles or from the decomposition of soil organic matter [Prasad, 2007].

The desirable level of B content in drinking water for the livestock is <5ppm [NRC, 1980] and maximum permissible limit (MPL) is >5ppm [EPA, 1997], the present study revealed that the B in all studied aquatic ecosystems is below the permissible limit as per the B is concerned for the animal health and its observed quantity is optimum for drinking purpose to livestock. Boron is trace essential element for the crop plants it is more dynamic element if supplied with the irrigation water, its toxicity occurs with the uptake of boron from the soil solution; tend to accumulate in the leaves until it become toxic to the leaf tissue and results in the death of the plant. In arid regions, boron is considered the most harmful element in irrigation water. For some crops 0.2 ppm boron in water is essential, 1 to 2 ppm may be toxic. B in irrigation water <10 ppm is not suitable for any crop plant irrigation [Reddy, 2000]. Boron



toxicity can affect nearly all crops but in case of salinity, there is a wide range of tolerance among crops. Boron concentrations determined in our study will not pose any effect to the crops plants if irrigated with water from these resources, further B level will not affect to health of human being and further health and performance of livestock; tolerance of livestock is rather low as compared to human beings and affected at B concentration (>5ppm) in drinking water. Higher level of B in various water resources may be due to the arid environment, alkaline nature of soil and water where B availability is rather than more as it was reported that B may be a problem in arid and semi arid areas [Gupta, 1979]. Other reasons may be, surface water rarely contains enough boron to be toxic but well water or springs occasionally contain toxic amounts, especially near geothermal areas and earthquake faults. Our recommendation, water resources used for various purposes like drinking to livestock and humans and for irrigation to different crops is suitable and safe as per their health and performance is concerned under the present determined level of boron.

5.5 Conclusion

Our study in cold arid region indicated that, various water resources having essential minerals content is lower than the optimum level that is required by the plant, animals and human beings so it is recommended that all the studied mineral elements need to be supplemented with other resources. The present study disclosed that all studied essential mineral nutrients are observed to be below the maximum permissible limit (MPL) except the Fe which was observed above the MPL as per the animal tolerance is concerned. Apart from this, water from various resources has quite good amount of all studied essential mineral nutrients so it may provide extra mineral nutrients supplement to the plant and animals other than the from feed and fodders. Further, water resources from cold desert region are considered quite good for irrigation purposes to various crops as their mineral nutrients essentiality is concerned. However, further studies are warranted as regards its use for drinking purposes to human and animals.



CHAPTER VI

To know essential minerals status and evaluate mineral interrelationships in soil, fodders and animals of cold desert high altitude region



Abstract

However the interrelationship of soil essential mineral nutrients with their contents in fodders grown here is not well established. The hypothesis of soil-plant-animal interrelationship evolved a synchronized understanding of how meticulous sequence of events may lead to imbalances in essential minerals of a feed or fodder for livestock. Therefore the present study was conducted to elucidate the interrelationship of essential minerals of soil with fodders crop plants grown in cold arid region of Ladakh. For the study, agriculture soil, Medicago sativa L., Triticum aestivum L. straw and serum samples of native sheep and goats samples were collected and samples were analyzed for essential minerals viz. iron Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B. The finding revealed that total mean concentrations of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B in agriculture soil were examined to 48475.40±1208, 2424.02±130, 637.49±16.24, 86.67±2.85, 38.80±1.22, 19.947±0.41 and 80.13±3.51 mg/kg on dry matter basis (DM), respectively. Whereas, total mean level of these mineral elements in Medicago sativa L., Triticum aestivum L. straw were observed to 183.23±27.5, 2598.78±94.3, 61.71±3.4, 51.09±3.42, 29.93±2.30, 0.497±0.02 and 17.452±1.72 ppm; 126.28±9.1, 1516.95±68.4, 67.66±4.1, 36.01±1.95, 15.06±0.53, 0.622±0.03 and 11.497 ±0.96 ppm DM, respectively. Further, total average concentration of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B in serum samples of native sheep and goats were reported to 13.62±1.6, 25.43±0.74, 7.69±0.3, 1.74±0.12, 0.407±0.04, 2.796±0.325 and 6.01±0.59 ppm; 11.54±2.50, 24.01±1.28, 6.84±0.55, 0.421±0.07, 3.328±0.62, 1.48±0.13 and 6.23±0.92 ppm respectively. Pearson correlation coefficient (r²) analysis unveiled that, Mg level in soil was significantly (P<0.01) positively $(r^2=0.420^{**})$ correlated with their level in *Medicago sativa* L. and significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=-0.356^*)$; level of Zn in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw was significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=-0.368^*)$ correlated with their level in native sheep; Mn in wheat straw significantly (P<0.01) negatively ($r^2=0.478^{**}$) correlated with their level in goat and also Fe and Co concentrations in *Medicago sativa* L. were found to be significantly (P<0.01) positively $(r^2=0.394^*; 0.394^*)$ correlated with their levels in serum samples of goat. The Fe content in soil was examined to significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=-0.213^*)$ correlated with their content in sheep. The findings predicted that, availability and the dynamics of mineral elements in agriculture soil are highly affected by the existing harsh climatic conditions at this region. Therefore the care must be taken during mineral mixture formulation or any feed supplement at



this region for the small and large animals because fodders from this region have different level of essential minerals with different responses to the each type of mineral element.

Key words: Essential mineral nutrients, Interrelationship, cold desert, high altitude, microclimate

6.1 Introduction

There is complex relationship between soil, plant and animals due to specific characteristics of the plants and interaction between different minerals [Bhat et al., 2011], in nature a perfect succession of nutrients movement from soil to plants and from plants to animals and reverse to soils is maintained [Bhat et al., 2011]. In India where dietary concentrations of fodders fed to the animals are unknown and highly affected due to availability, season, location, forage species and animals potential so it is important to determine mineral concentrations in animals' region wise to estimate needs of livestock. There is greater degree of uncertainty in the mineral nutrients requirement of animals depending upon age, breed and level of production, dietary antagonist, animal adaptation and interrelationship with other nutrients. In our country, supply of essential minerals often comes largely from pasture herbage, hays and straw based diets which are found to be in border lines or deficient. Moreover, these feed and fodders are high in silicate, oxalates and tannins which interfere with the utilization of these mineral nutrients. The essential minerals status of fodder may be altered by plant species, stage of harvesting, season of the year, fertilization application rate and soil type and soil pH.

The soil is the primary source of trace elements for plants, animals and humans. Trace elements are those nutrients required in extremely small quantities (<100 ppm) in plant dry weight). They are essential for the correct functioning of many plant, animal and human biological systems. Micronutrient malnutrition is a growing concern in the developing and developed world. The mineral deficiency can be corrected by supplementation which can save huge economic losses. It results in mental retardations, impairments of the immune system and overall poor health of human and animals. Under Indian condition which is tropical the mineral deficiency disease are quite common and is mainly due to non availability of balanced diet or deficiency of minerals in soil and fodder.

Heavy rainfall, leaching of soils, making them deficient in plant minerals [Pfonder, 1971]. In this country, the supply of macro-minerals often comes largely from pasture herbage, hays and straw based diets which are found to be border line to deficient in macro-minerals.



Moreover, these are high in silicate, oxalates and tanning which interfere with the utilization of these nutrients [Khan et al., 1999]. The macro-mineral status of fodders may be altered by plant species, stage of harvesting, season of the year, fertilization application rate, soil type and soil pH [McDowell, 1997]. Mineral nutrients (major and minor) are very important for several metabolic functions and their deficiency impairs production and reproduction. The availability of minerals to cattle depends upon the production system, feeding practices and environment [Singh and Bohra, 2005]. Among the different environmental factors, soil plays a vital role in cattle production and health because cattle obtain their nutrient needs from the feed and fodder, which in turn obtain nutrients from the soil. The role of soil and nutritional quality of plants with respect to the health and production of livestock is very important and varies from place to place [Abdel Rehman et al., 1998]. Factors that influence the mineral composition of plants vary greatly depending on the location where they are grown. In general, the chemical composition of the plant is influenced to a greater extent by inherent soil properties. For example, it has been reported that red clover grown in a calcareous soil contained more calcium, phosphorus and sulfur than the red clover grown in a loamy soil [Beeson and Matrone, 1976]. It is important to determine the mineral concentrations of soils and fodders to estimate the mineral needs of ruminants [Pereira et al., 1997]. The mineral profile of soil, plant and animals has been reported in plain regions [Baruah et al., 2000; Sharma et al., 2003] however, it has not been studied in detail in subtropical hill ecosystem. Therefore, the purpose of the present study was to estimate essential minerals content of soil, plant and dairy cattle and to establish the soil-plant-animal continuum in subtropical hilly area. Plants are an important component of ecosystems as they transfer elements from abiotic into biotic environments. The primary sources of elements from the environment to plants are air, water and soil. Plants grown in a polluted area may accumulate a much higher than normal amount of trace elements. The trace elements in the soil play a dual role in agriculture. Some trace elements are essentially required for the healthy growth of plants, as well as to contribute as essential minerals to human beings. However, some trace elements are not only toxic for plants but also pose a health risk to humans [Haluschak et al., 1998]. Zinc is also a critical micronutrient required for structural and functional integrity of biological membranes and for detoxification of highly aggressive free radicals [Cakmak, 2000]. Any alteration in Zn homeostasis or any decrease in Zn concentration of human body will, therefore, result in number of cellular disturbances and impairments such as immune dysfunctions and high



susceptibility to infectious diseases, retardation of mental development and stunted growth of children [Black, 2003]. Zinc deficiency, for example, represents a major cause of child death in the world and is a widespread global issue. Nutritional inadequacies often limit animal production in many countries of the world and in many regions ruminant livestock production is often restricted by mineral deficiencies, toxicities and imbalances [McDowell, 1992; Rojas et al., 1993]. Livestock often do not receive mineral supplement and must depend upon fodders to meet their nutritional requirements. However, forage rarely can completely satisfy each of the mineral requirements for grazing animals [McDowell, 1997].

Boron is important for early growth and cell wall strength in addition to its important role in pollen formation, survival and viability. Some trace elements are essential nutrients for plant growth and often also for food and feed quality because the primary route for their intake by humans and animals is plants. These trace elements might better be called micronutrients. Included in this group are boron, chlorine, copper, iron, manganese, molybdenum and zinc. The importance of other trace elements found in plants but, as yet without any recognized function, relates to their role in animal nutrition. Their presence in plants would appear to have allowed animals to use them in their metabolic processes often in enzyme systems. Among such elements are cobalt, chromium, fluorine, iodine, nickel and selenium. Animals having developed a dependency on these trace elements, they too could be described as micronutrients. More elements have been shown to be essential for animals than for plants. Thus it is essential that micronutrients, whether required by plants or animals, are present in sufficient plant-available concentrations in the soil to ensure optimum productivity. The trace element content of a soil depends initially on the parent material from which it was formed [Mason and Moore, 1982] but subsequent leaching and nutrient cycling through plants and animal excreta creates both depletion and enrichment often in specific soil horizons. The soil profile can also gain elements through deposited dust, important in areas prone to dust storms, by adsorption from water draining into a soil from elsewhere and by pollution due to human activity. So the keeping above problem in the mind, we design the present study with the objectives that will determined to understand dynamics and their cycling of trace mineral nutrients through the soil, plant and animals. Keeping the above problems in mind, the present study was designed to establish an interrelationship for different essential mineral nutrients in soil, fodders and animals in order to suggest feeding supplementation for this area to specific mineral mixture and further it will help



to understand the soil mineral dynamics and nature of soil, mineral absorption potential of plants, mineral interaction in plants at this cold arid environment.

6.2 Material and methods

6.2.1 Location and study conditions

The study was conducted in Leh-Ladakh (a high altitude Cold desert in India) at 3500 m. amsl, lying between 32°15'36 N and 75°15'80 E. The experiment was carried out during October to February months (winter season) and environmental temperature during the experimental period ranged from -26°C in the month of January to 19°C in the month of October. Average daily temperature and relative humidity during the experimental period was -1.76°C and 44%, respectively.

6.2.2 Soil sampling, processing and digestion

Random soil sampling was done due to the very small size of plots in this region. A total of 54 composite agricultural soil samples (06 from each sampling site, total site: 09) were collected. Ten sampling points were selected at each sampling site (100×20 m size); thereafter one soil sample was collected from up to 15 cm soil depth (plough layer) by quartering method from each sampling point. All the soil samples were air dried at room temperature, sieved with <2.0mm test sieve and further it was grinded in stainless steel pestle and mortar and sieved with 200µm of test sieve. Further soil samples were digested on dry matter basis by using metal grade HF (hydrofluoric acid), nitric acid and hydrochloric acid, samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc, Canada). These all samples were analyzed for the estimation of all essential mineral nutrients and heavy metals.

6.2.3 Plant sampling, processing and digestion

Lucerne or alfalfa (*Medicago sativa* L.) and wheat straw, (*Triticum aestivum* L.) crop plant samples were collected from targeted area, alfalfa fresh leaves sample were collected on maturity of the crop plants while the whole plant above the surface was collected in case of wheat straw. Nine sampling sites were selected for the study, in which 15 small samples were collected from each sampling site and mixed and then required quantity of plant sample was taken by quartering method so the six plant samples were taken for the analysis. Then all the air dried plant samples were oven dried at 65° C for the 12 hours and then grinded in stainless steel heavy duty plant sample grinder to obtain homogeneous sample size. All the plant samples were



digested on dry matter basis, plant samples were digested by using metal grade nitric acid (HNO_3) , hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) hydrochloric acid (HCl), samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc., Canada). These all samples were analyzed for the estimation of all essential mineral nutrients.

6.2.4 Sheep & goat blood sampling, processing and digestion

Total ninety blood samples were collected from native female Changthangi sheep (10 samples from each nine site) and sixty samples from native female Changthangi goat (10 samples from each six village). About 5 ml of blood was collected from jugular vein in the vials, kept the samples at 4^{0} C for overnight and then centrifuge it at 6000 rpm for 5 min, serum was collected in separate storage vials and stored at -80^{0} C. All the serum samples were digested on mass to weight basis, samples were digested by using metal grade nitric acid (HNO₃), perchloric acid (HClO₄) hydrochloric acid (HCl), samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc, Canada).

6.2.5 Chemical and reagents

For the analysis of various essential mineral nutrients in soil, plant and animal blood serum, metal grade digestion acids (HNO₃, H₂O₂, HCl, HF and HClO₄) purchased from Merck, Germany and Sigma Aldrich, United State of America were AR grade. For the estimation of essential mineral elements and various heavy metals in soil, plant and serum samples, single and multi-element standards were used and these were purchased from Merck, Germany. Various essential mineral elements were estimated in soil, plant and animal's serum samples by Inductively Coupled Plasma-Optical Emission Spectroscopy (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer, United State of America).

6.2.6 Statistical analysis

Data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE) by one way ANOVA using the SPSS computer programme (17.0 versions). Significance level (P<0.05) was generated among the different mean values by Duncan's multiple range test (DMRT) among different sampling locations. Pearson correlation coefficient (r) analysis was done in soil, plant and animals for the various essential mineral nutrients by using SPSS computer programme.



6.3 Result

6.3.1 Level of essential minerals in agriculture soil

The total average concentration of essential minerals in agriculture soil were estimated to be $48475.4\pm1208 \text{ mg/kg}$ (Fe), $637.495\pm16.24 \text{ mg/kg}$ (Mn), 86.668 ± 2.85 (Zn), $80.133\pm3.51 \text{ mg/kg}$ B, $2424.019\pm130 \text{ mg/kg}$ (Mg), $38.80\pm1.22 \text{ mg/kg}$ (Cu) and $19.947\pm0.41 \text{ mg/kg}$ of Co (Table 6.1). Whereas the Fe, Mn, Zn, B, Mg, Cu and Co concentrations varied from 33300-68510, 445.47-909.70, 10.46-137.8, 34.98-126.1, 33300-68510, 16.57-78.4 and 11.67- 36.53 mg/kg respectively (Table 6.1). Significantly (P<0.05) higher concentrations of Fe, Mn, Zn, B, Mg, Cu and Co were observed at site 9 (58976.4 \pm 338 mg/kg), site 9 ($816.356\pm34.33 \text{ mg/kg}$), site 2 ($123.288\pm7.21 \text{ mg/kg}$) and site 2 ($113.23\pm7.00 \text{ mg/kg}$), site 2 (4068.60 mg/kg), site 1 ($52.07\pm0.86 \text{ mg/kg}$) and site 1 ($26.44\pm1.43 \text{ mg/kg}$) respectively in agriculture soil (Table 6.1).

6.3.2 Level of essential mineral nutrients in forages

Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, B, Co and Co contents in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw samples were ranged from 16.30-236, 897.9-2589, 39.78-194, 9.56-70.29, 10.78-27.42, 0.371-1.203 and 0.651-26.090 ppm respectively while the total mean concentrations were examined to be 126.28 ± 9.1 , 1516.95 ± 68.4 , 67.66 ± 4.1 , 36.01 ± 1.95 , 15.06 ± 0.53 , 0.622 ± 0.03 and 11.497 ± 0.96 ppm respectively (Table 6.2). Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, B, Co and Cu levels in *Medicago sativa* L. samples were ranged from 16.26-1342, 1709-5748, 21.40-161.3, 21.56-119.2, 10.76-76.3, 0.217–1.195 and 5.345-61.710 ppm, whereas the total mean concentrations were determined to be 183.23 ± 27.5 , 2598.78 ± 94.3 , 61.71 ± 3.4 , 51.09 ± 3.42 , 29.93 ± 2.30 , 0.497 ± 0.02 and 17.452 ± 1.72 ppm respectively in *Medicago sativa* L. (Table 6.3).

6.3.3 Level of essential mineral nutrients in serum samples of Sheep and Goat

From the present study it was reported that, the levels of Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Co, Cu and B were examined to be 13.62 ± 1.6 , 25.43 ± 0.74 , 7.69 ± 0.3 , 1.74 ± 0.12 , 0.407 ± 0.04 , 2.796 ± 0.325 and 6.01 ± 0.59 ppm respectively in native sheep, whereas their range varied from 0.1-87.5, 7.0-40.7, 0.3-15.8, 0.7-8.3, 0.100-1.519, 0.456-10.520 and 0.1-38.7 ppm respectively (Table 6.4).



Study	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Cu	Co	В
sites	4 < 1 4 0 0 0 bc	2102.208	ron aght	o1 ocab	50 07 ^h	2 c 4 4k	oo oof
1	46140.00	2103.20*	587.33	91.06	52.07	26.44	99.29
	±1109	±43.90	± 15.90	±4.15	±0.86	±1.43	± 1.68
2	50297.20 ^c	4068.60°	668.38 ^c	123.29 ^c	43.20 ^{der}	20.68^{der}	113.23 ^g
2	± 3229.00	± 503.00	± 32.70	±7.21	± 1.25	±0.51	± 7.00
2	38476.00 ^a	1765.60 ^a	495.79 ^a	81.00^{ab}	50.70^{gh}	23.64 ^{ij}	87.28^{de}
5	± 921.00	± 255.00	± 20.06	±9.32	±3.65	±1.21	± 2.51
4	49114.80 ^c	3518.40 ^{bc}	636.35 ^c	88.81 ^{ab}	39.72 ^d	18.23 ^{ab}	103.88 ^{fg}
4	± 1457.00	± 723.00	± 22.40	± 4.50	± 2.48	±0.87	±1.76
5	46905.60 ^{bc}	2650.2 ^{ab}	602.79 ^{bc}	86.86 ^{ab}	49.54 ^{ef}	22.49 ^{ghi}	87.65 ^{de}
5	± 1030.00	± 258.00	± 8.87	± 1.47	±1.69	±0.64	±5.11
6	41297.60 ^{ab}	2474.20^{a}	530.23 ^{ab}	67.95 ^a	45.45 ^{def}	19.59 ^{cd}	96.16 ^{ef}
0	± 1163.00	± 146.00	± 2.38	± 3.49	±1.15	±0.30	± 7.58
7	35093.80 ^a	1858.20^{a}	502.67 ^a	72.28 ^{ab}	38.37 ^d	19.06 ^{bc}	79.67 ^{cd}
1	± 762.00	± 118.00	± 13.21	± 17.80	± 1.07	±0.62	± 6.55
0	57303.40 ^{de}	2405.40^{a}	798.31 ^d	91.93 ^{ab}	30.86 ^c	15.20^{a}	69.49 ^{bc}
8	± 3950.00	± 222.00	±42.52	± 8.40	±1.13	±0.99	± 2.98
0	58976.40 ^e	2160.80^{a}	816.36 ^d	93.79 ^b	27.13 ^{bc}	19.70 ^{cd}	40.14 ^a
9	± 338.00	± 102.00	± 34.33	± 5.19	± 1.87	± 1.10	± 1.17
Maan	48475.40	2424.02	637.49	86.67	38.80	19.947	80.13
Weall	± 1208.00	± 130.00	± 16.24	± 2.85	± 1.22	±0.41	± 3.51
Damaa	33300-	1234-	445.47-	10.46-	16.57-	11.67-	34.98-
Kange	68510	5379	909.70	137.80	78.4	36.53	126.10
*Critical level	<20	<120	<5	<1.5	0.20	0.1	<0.5

 Table 6.1: Certain essential mineral concentration (mg/kg) in agriculture soil from cold desert high altitude region

Data (N = 6) were analyzed for Mean \pm SE (Standard Error).

Data presented in a column with different superscript (^{a,b,c,d,e}) differed significantly (P<0.05). **Critical level, Fe, Mn, Zn & B [Olsen and Carlson, 1950]; [Jackson, 1973]; Mg [McDowell et al., 1984]; Co [McDowell et al., 1983]



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	В	Co	Cu
1	101.27 ^{ab}	1476.6 ^{cd}	74.78 ^{ab}	36.42 ^b	17.01 ^{bc}	0.769 ^d	7.391 ^{ab}
1	±4.6	± 140	±7.6	± 6.59	± 0.65	±0.03	± 1.22
C	195.09 ^c	1114.1 ^b	42.13 ^a	39.83 ^b	14.81 ^{ab}	0.640 ^{bcd}	13.488 ^{cd}
Z	± 5.1	±75.3	±1.2	± 0.58	±0.51	±0.03	±0.31
3	77.66 ^{ab}	1172.8 ^{abc}	76.15 ^{ab}	12.42^{a}	19.30 ^c	0.697 ^{cd}	16.280^{d}
	±2.1	±45.4	±2.5	± 1.20	± 2.50	±0.05	±2.43
4	197.19 ^c	1394.3 ^{cde}	85.35 ^b	31.04 ^b	14.02^{ab}	0.978 ^e	22.922 ^e
4	±6.3	±168	±11.5	±1.77	±1.51	±0.11	±1.11
5	210.80 ^c	1057.72 ^a	69.21 ^{ab}	39.67 ^b	12.38^{a}	0.447^{ab}	14.278 ^{cd}
2	±9.7	±66.2	±3.9	± 1.00	±0.53	±0.01	±0.96
C	72.19 ^{ab}	1474.6 ^{cd}	41.98 ^a	34.23 ^b	13.33 ^a	0.410^{a}	5.328 ^a
0	± 22.8	±91.9	±0.9	±1.34	±0.49	±0.02	±0.34
7	106.82 ^b	1592 ^d	80.66 ^b	33.77 ^b	12.00 ^a	0.457 ^b	5.809 ^{ab}
/	± 4.8	± 56.4	±2.7	±1.06	±0.39	±0.01	± 2.09
0	110.05 ^b	2039.6 ^e	80.26 ^b	60.36 ^c	13.40^{a}	0.685 ^{cd}	10.789 ^{bc}
0	±25.1	±160	± 28.8	± 4.49	± 0.82	±0.14	± 3.02
0	65.44 ^a	2330.8 ^e	58.44 ^{ab}	36.31 ^b	19.27 ^c	0.515 ^{abc}	7.191 ^{ab}
9	±1.7	±53.8	±1.1	± 1.22	± 1.01	±0.02	±0.36
Maan	126.28	1516.95	67.66	36.01	15.06	0.622	11.497
Mean	±9.1	± 68.4	±4.1	±1.95	±0.53	±0.03	±0.96
Dongo	16.30-	897.9-	39.78-	9.56-	10.78-	0.371	0.651
Kange	236	2589	194	70.29	27.42	-1.203	-26.090
*Critical levels	<50	1000-2000	20 ^a	30	5-10 ^b	< 0.10	10

Table 6.2: Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in wheat straw (*Triticum aestivum* L.)

 from cold desert high altitude region

Data (N = 6) were analyzed for Mean \pm SE (Standard Error)

Data presented in a column with different superscript (^{a,b,c,d,e}) differed significantly (P<0.05) *Critical levels, [McDowell et al. 1984]; ^a[McDowell 1985]; ^a[McDowell et al. 1983]; ^b[Marschner, 1986]



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	В	Со	Cu
	370.43 ^{bc}	2743 ^{ab}	72.29 ^c	28.77 ^a	11.88 ^a	0.757 ^c	6.103 ^a
1	±24	± 71.8	± 2.3	±1.19	± 0.44	±0.13	±0.22
	470.99 ^c	2565.4^{ab}	64.92^{ab}	63.54 ^c	19.70^{abc}	0.553^{bc}	15.496 ^{abc}
2	± 50.9	±334	± 3.3	± 8.52	± 2.3	±0.04	±0.57
	20.64^{a}	2489.8^{ab}	42.59^{ab}	44.46 ^b	14.22^{ab}	0.496^{ab}	19.645 ^{abc}
3	± 1.7	±83.3	±1.6	±1.29	± 0.49	±0.04	±10.5
	100.52 ^a	2764.4 ^{ab}	69.57 ^{ab}	104.95 ^e	14.05 ^{ab}	0.464^{ab}	23.39 ^{abc}
4	±16.9	±171	±12	±5.1	±0.58	±0.05	±6.19
	76.12 ^a	2368.8 ^{ab}	56.68^{ab}	38.94 ^{ab}	29.86 ^{bcd}	0.432^{ab}	11.706 ^{ab}
5	±3.9	±263	± 8.4	± 1.04	± 8.7	± 0.04	±0.91
	184.24 ^{ab}	2355.2 ^{ab}	71.36 ^c	30.11 ^a	34.16 ^{cde}	0.462^{ab}	22.938 ^{abc}
6	± 69.5	± 82.2	± 0.5	± 3.62	± 3.2	±0.04	±0.93
	186.97 ^{ab}	2165.4 ^a	48.51 ^{ab}	60.80°	46.29 ^{de}	0.323^{a}	21.668 ^{abc}
7	±33.1	±351	±1.6	±2.73	± 3.49	±0.06	±1.35
	202.30^{ab}	2217 ^{ab}	39.84 ^a	28.08^{a}	48.58^{e}	0.525^{ab}	10.252^{ab}
8	±7.3	±51.2	± 8.5	±2.73	±5.12	±0.03	±2.65
	159.01 ^{ab}	2086 ^a	49.18 ^{ab}	84.17 ^d	31.32 ^{cd}	0.322^{a}	8.189 ^{ab}
9	±2.9	±51.54	±2.3	± 1.28	±0.77	±0.02	±0.29
Maan	183.23	2598.78	61.71	51.09	29.93	0.497	17.452
Mean	± 27.5	±94.3	± 3.4	± 3.42	± 2.30	±0.02	±1.72
Dongo	16.26-	1709-	21.40-	21.56-	10.76-	0.217	5.345
Kallge	1342	5748	161.3	119.2	76.3	-1.195	-61.710
*Critical levels	<50	1000- 2000	$20^{\rm a}$	30	20-70 ^b	<0.10	10

 Table 6.3: Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in Lucerne (Medicago sativa L.)

 from cold desert high altitude region

Data (N = 6) were analyzed for Mean \pm SE (Standard Error).

Data presented in a column with different superscript (^{a,b,c,d,e}) differed significantly (P<0.05). *Critical levels, [McDowell et al., 1984]; ^a [McDowell, 1985]; ^a[McDowell et al., 1983]; ^b[Marschner, 1986]



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Со	Cu	В
	36.91 ^d	31.59 ^{de} ±	8.01 ^{bc}	2.47 ^b	0.459 ^d	7.126 ^b	2.06^{ab}
1	±6.4	1.30	±0.7	±0.59	±0.05	±0.941	±0.94
	27.90 ^{cd}	34.19 ^e ±	6.85 ^b	3.51 ^c	1.246 ^f	8.999 ^c	0.40^{a}
2	±4.2	1.34	±0.1	±0.52	±0.05	±0.072	±0.01
	12.12^{ab}	$25.97^{bc} \pm$	7.86 ^{bc}	2.10^{ab}	0.778 ^e	5.821 ^b	5.58 ^{bc}
3	±1.1	2.41	±0.4	±0.77	±0.16	±1.432	±2.2
	12.40^{ab}	$28.25^{cd} \pm$	8.21 ^{bc}	1.24 ^a	0.168 ^{bc}	1.080^{a}	3.19 ^{abc}
4	±1.1	1.15	±0.4	±0.13	±0.03	±0.096	±0.7
	17.85 ^{bc}	$29.65^{cd} \pm$	6.70^{b}	1.21 ^a	0.003 ^a	1.246 ^a	0.87^{a}
5	± 2.2	1.61	±0.7	±0.05	±0.02	±0.104	±0.46
	15.85 ^b	$28.39^{cd} \pm$	9.07^{cd}	1.08^{a}	0.503 ^e	1.161 ^a	14.03 ^e
6	±6.9	1.35	± 1.1	±0.06	±0.06	±0.049	±3.3
	3.43 ^a	23.31 ^b	9.96 ^d	1.38 ^a	0.015^{ab}	0.998^{a}	10.71 ^{de}
7	±0.67	±1.46	±0.70	±0.16	±0.02	±0.054	±0.9
	1.62^{a}	15.63 ^a	5.00^{a}	1.28^{a}	0.244 ^c	0.870^{a}	11.08 ^{de}
8	±0.4	±1.47	±0.70	±0.05	±0.04	± 0.080	± 1.8
	4.09^{a}	14.82^{a}	7.54 ^{bc}	1.54 ^{ab}	0.567^{d}	0.760^{a}	5.99 ^{bc}
9	± 2.5	± 1.08	±0.20	±0.14	±0.06	± 0.055	±0.25
Maan	13.62	25.43	7.69	1.74	0.407	2.796	6.01
Mean	±1.6	±0.74	±0.3	±0.12	±0.04	±0.325	±0.59
Domos	0.1-	7.0-	0.3-	0.7-	0.100-	0.456-	0.1-
Kange	87.5	40.7	15.8	8.3	1.519	10.520	38.7
*Critical levels	<1.0	<20	< 0.2	<0.6	NS	< 0.65	NS

 Table 6.4 Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in native sheep (Ovis aries L.)

 from cold desert high altitude region

Data (N=10) were analyzed for Mean±SE (Standard Error).

Data presented in a column with different superscript (^{a,b,c,d,e}) differed significantly (P<0.05). *Critical levels, [McDowell, 1987]

The present study revealed that, the levels of Fe, Mg, Mn, Co, Cu, Zn and B were observed to be ranged from 0.70-58.55, 8.29-35.30, 3.07-18.30, 0.089-1.142, 0.638-9.238, 0.09-2.65 and 0.53-24.73 ppm respectively in native goat, while the their mean concentrations were observed to be 11.54 ± 2.50 , 24.01 ± 1.28 , 6.84 ± 0.55 , 0.421 ± 0.07 , 3.328 ± 0.62 , 1.48 ± 0.13 and 6.23 ± 0.92 ppm respectively in native goat (Table 6.5).



Study sites	Fe	Mg	Mn	Zn	Со	Cu	В
	32.08 ^b	$30.81^{\circ} \pm$	6.64 ^b	1.08^{b}	0.352°	8.951 ^c	1.58^{a}
1	±6.74	2.32	± 0.04	±0.03	±0.02	± 0.08	±0.37
	25.76 ^b	27.38 ^{bc}	6.78^{b}	1.18 ^b	0.323°	8.768°	0.68^{a}
2	±5.13	±2.13	±0.14	±0.10	±0.02	±0.14	± 0.06
	1.19 ^a	29.40 ^c	9.84 ^c	1.84 ^c	0.231 ^b	0.989^{ab}	9.64 ^c
3	±0.03	±0.46	±0.31	±0.19	± 0.08	± 0.05	±0.62
	1.33 ^a	22.50^{b}	9.55^{bc}	2.42^{d}	0.131 ^a	1.162^{b}	15.34 ^d
4	±0.13	±2.57	± 2.68	±0.07	±0.01	± 0.05	±2.79
	2.47^{a}	13.47 ^a	3.16 ^a	2.02°	0.159^{b}	0.803^{a}	5.16^{b}
5	±0.20	±1.31	± 0.04	±0.07	±0.01	± 0.05	±0.43
	11.80^{a}	26.35 ^{bc}	7.23 ^{bc}	0.25^{a}	1.005^{d}	1.229^{b}	5.72 ^b
6	± 4.92	± 1.10	±0.03	±0.13	±0.03	±0.11	±0.91
Maan	11.54	24.01	6.84	1.48	0.421	3.328	6.23
Mean	± 2.50	± 1.28	± 0.55	±0.13	±0.07	±0.62	± 0.92
Damaa	0.70-	8.29-	3.07-	0.09-	0.089-	0.638-	0.53-
Kange	58.55	35.30	18.30	2.65	1.142	9.238	24.73
*Critical	<1.0	<20	< 0.2	<0.6	NS	< 0.65	NS

 Table 6.5: Certain essential mineral concentration (ppm) in native goat (Capra hircus L.) from cold desert high altitude region

Data (N=10) were analyzed for Mean±SE (Standard Error).

Data presented in a column with different superscript (^{a,b,c,d}) differed significantly (P<0.05); *Critical levels, [McDowell, 1987].

6.3.4 Correlation coefficient in soil-forage-animals

Pearson correlation coefficient (r^2) analysis disclosed that, Mg level in soil was significantly (P<0.01) positively $(r^2=0.420^{**})$ correlated with their level in *Medicago sativa* L. and significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=0.356^*)$, although other mineral elements in agriculture soil were observed to be non significant (P<0.01; P<0.05) with their levels in native sheep and goat animals (Table 6.6).



Essential mineral nutrients	Soil-	Essential mineral nutrients	Soil-
	Forages		Forages
Magnesium (Mg)		Zinc (Zn)	
Soil with Medicago sativa L.	0.420**	Soil with Medicago sativa L.	-0.246
Soil with <i>Triticum aestivum</i> L. straw	-0.356*	Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	0.115
Manganese (Mn)		Iron (Fe)	
Soil with Medicago sativa L.	0.066	Soil with Medicago sativa L.	-0.007
Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	-0.226	Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	-0.252
Boron (B)		Cobalt (Co)	
Soil with Medicago sativa L.	-0.198	Soil with Medicago sativa L.	0.265
Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	-0.027	Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	-0.123
Copper (Cu)			
Soil with Medicago sativa L.	0.038		
Soil with Triticum aestivum L. straw	0.047		
*Correlation is significant at the P<0.0	5 level		

Table 6.6: Correlation coefficient (r²) between agriculture soil and forages from cold desert high altitude microclimate

**Correlation is significant at the P<0.01 level

The level of Zn in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw was significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=0.368^*)$ correlated with their level in native sheep, Mn content in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw was significantly (P<0.01) negatively $(r^2=0.478^{**})$ correlated with their level in native goat and also the Fe and Co concentrations in *Medicago sativa* L. were found to be significantly (P<0.01) positively $(r^2=0.394^*; 0.394^*)$ correlated their levels in serum samples of local goat (Table 6.7). The Fe content in soil was examined to be significantly (P<0.05) negatively $(r^2=0.213^*)$ correlated with their content in native sheep (Table 6.8). B was deficient in *Medicago sativa* L.



Essential mineral nutrients	Plant-	Essential mineral nutrients	Plant-
	goat		sheep
Zinc (Zn)		Zinc (Zn)	
Medicago sativa L. with native goat	-0.016	Medicago sativa L. with native sheep	0.226
Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.313	Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	-0.368*
goui Magnasium (Ma)		sneep Magnagium (Mg)	
Magnesium (Mg)	0.004	Magnesium (Mg)	0.050
Meaicago sativa L. with native goat	0.094	Meaicago sativa L. with native sneep	0.052
<i>Trificum aestivum L</i> . straw with native goat	0.214	sheep	-0.129
Boron(B)		Boron (B)	
Medicago sativa L.with native goat	-0.106	Medicago sativa L. with native sheep	0.218
Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.008	Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.011
goat		sheep	
Manganese (Mn)		Manganese (Mn)	
Medicago sativa L. with Pashmina		Medicago sativa L.with native sheep	-0.238
goat	0.186	Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.114
Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.478**	sheep	
goat		*	
Iron (Fe)		Iron (Fe)	
Medicago sativa L. with native goat	0.394*	Medicago sativa L. with native sheep	-0.007
Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	-0.019	Triticum aestivum L. straw with native	0.082
goat		sheep	
Cobalt (Co)		Cobalt (Co)	-0.139
Medicago sativa L. native goat	0.503*	Medicago sativa L. native sheep	0.063
Triticum aestivum L. native goat	-0.047	Triticum aestivum L. native sheep	
Copper (Cu)		Copper (Cu)	
Medicago sativa L. native goat	0.045	Medicago sativa L. native sheep	-0.080
Triticum aestivum L. native goat	0.084	Triticum aestivum L. native sheep	0.241
2			

Table 6.7: Correlation coefficient (r) between forages and animals from cold desert high altitude microclimate

*Correlation is significant at the P<0.05 level **Correlation is significant at the P<0.01 level



Mineral nutrients	Soil-Native goat	Mineral nutrients	Soil-Native sheep
Fe	0.276	Fe	-0.213*
Mn	-0.272	Mn	-0.097
Mg	0.015	Mg	-0.038
Zn	-0.333	Zn	-0.154
В	-0.192	В	-0.529**
Со	-0.243	Co	-0.146
Cu	0.104	Cu	0.304**

Table 6.8: Correlation coefficient (r²) between soil and animal sfrom cold desert high altitude microclimate

*Correlation is significant at the P<0.05 level

**Correlation is significant at the P<0.01 level

6.4 Discussion

6.4.1 Levels of essential minerals in soil, forages and serum samples of sheep and goats

6.4.1.1 Iron (Fe)

Our findings revealed that, total iron concentration in agriculture soil from cold desert high altitude environment, examined within the normal range of world soil and above the critical deficiency limit that is at <20.0 ppm [McDowell et al., 1984], similar findings have been reported by Ranjha et al. [1987] and Khan et al. [2006]. Fe deficiency in plants, humans and animals is a worldwide problem [Gibson, 2005]. In crop plants Fe deficiency occurs in various regions, on various soils types and in many Fe deficient crop species [Sillanpaa, 1982]. The critical deficiency level (CDL) for total iron in plant leaves ranges from 30-50 ppm [Bergmann, 1988], 70 ppm [Tanaka and Yoshida, 1970], CDL is much higher in fast growing tissues presumably in the range of 200 ppm for the total iron [Haussling et al., 1985]. Tanaka and Yoshida [1970] indicated 70 ppm Fe as deficiency limit, the sufficiency range of Fe in plant tissue is between 50 -250 ppm, generally when Fe content <50 ppm deficiency is likely to occur [Havlin et al., 2010]. Our finding of fodder plants disclosed that the Fe concentrations was ranges from 16.26-1768 ppm and the total mean concentration is estimated to 218.4 ppm on dry matter basis and our findings were in optimum level. Similar findings were also reported by Malik and Chughtai [1979] that higher iron contents in Lucerne, Berseem and wheat straw. It was further predicted that, Fe contents in plant vary with the species (leguminous grasses contain more Fe than cereal



grasses), vegetative stage (decreases with age), soil type and environmental pollution [Sarwar and Hasan, 2001]. The level of Fe in serum samples of native sheep and goats above the critical limit suggested by McDowell [1987] and examined to be adequate for the goat and sheep. These results support the report of McDowell et al. [1984] which indicated that Fe deficiency is rare in grazing animals due to usually adequate contents in soils and fodders. The critical level of Fe for ewes and rams are at 182 mg/dl and 152 mg/dl respectively [Underwood and Morgan, 1963]. High serum might have been caused by the comparatively high Fe content of the forage grazed and probably due to high Fe absorption by the sheep [Haenlein, 1980]. The higher level of serum Fe in studied animals may be due the higher level of Fe in soil and fodders growing in this region.

6.4.1.2 Magnesium (Mg)

The present findings revealed that, Mg concentration in agriculture soil were observed to be above the critical deficiency limit (<120 ppm) suggested by McDowell et al. [1984] and further these concentrations were found with typical range of world soils. So the Mg level present in cold arid agriculture soil is considered to be adequate for the crop production. Mg concentrations in fodders depends largely on the plant species and the seasonal and climatic conditions during plant growth, but soil origin seems to has little importance [Jumba et al., 1995], grasses in temperate and tropical pastures contain on average 1.8 and 3.6 ppm of Mg on DM basis, respectively and legumes 2.6-2.8 ppm DM [Minson, 1990]. Our present findings in lucerne and wheat straw were examined above the critical level (1000-2000 ppm) in lucerne while in the wheat straw it was observed within the range of critical level for Mg suggested by McDowell et al. [1983], so it indicates that cereals at this region have low Mg absorption potential than the legumes (lucerne) at this region unlike their adequate levels in soils where it is grown. The minimum need of Mg for growth of sheep generally met by feed or fodders containing 700 ppm of Mg on dry matter basis and critical Mg level in fodders for adult sheep is 1000 ppm given by McDowell et al. [1993]. The total mean level of Mg in serum samples of native sheep and goats were observed above the critical level (<20 ppm) predicted by McDowell [1987], but in some study sites it was observed below the critical level (<20 ppm) both in sheep and goats at this region.



6.4.1.3 Manganese (Mn)

The earlier studies predicted that, the status of total Mn in Indian soils is adequate varying from 37-11500 ppm and available status 0.6 to 164 ppm [Alloway, 1995]. Although our present findings showed Mn levels in agriculture soil within the adequate range of soils and much above the available status [Alloway, 1995]. In addition to this, Mn content was observed above the critical deficiency limit [McDowell et al., 1984] in agriculture soil at this region. The manganese concentration in plants typically rages from 20-500 ppm while Mn deficient plants contain <15-20 ppm on dry matter basis; Mn deficiency resembles Mg deficiency to some extent, the critical deficiency limits for Mn ranges from 10-15 ppm in mature leaves of plants, while the critical toxicity limits have a much wider range 650-5000 ppm that is reported in rice [Hannam and Okhi, 1988]. Our present findings disclosed that, Mn in studied fodder crop plants were found in adequate quantity for the growth and development of crop plants and examined above their critical deficiency limit (<20 ppm) proposed by McDowell et al. [1983]. The level of Mn in serum samples of sheep and goats from cold desert high altitude region were reported above critical level (0.2 ppm) proposed by McDowell [1987] for the adult sheep and this level was further proposed by Underwood [1999] and McDowell et al. [1993] which is 20-40 mg/dl in serum samples of growing and adult sheep. Therefore the result indicates that Mn concentrations in animals reared at this region have adequate amount.

6.4.1.4 Zinc (Zn)

The total and available form of Zn content in soils in India ranged from 7-2960 and 0.1-24.6 ppm respectively with an average deficiency of 12 to 87% [Singh, 2000]. Although, the Zn can be supply both from ophiolite and sedimentary rocks of the area, but the level is much lower than the world average (64 ppm), so poor availability in soils is due to long time agricultural practices. The total average concentration of zinc in soil was reported to 86.668±2.85 ppm DM while the White [1993] and Havlin et al. [2010] reported that, Zn concentrations in soils ranges from 10-300 ppm DM and total mean concentration is 50 ppm [Vinogradov, 1959] but its concentrations varied according to soil class, our results were above the critical level [Jackson, 1973]. It is assumed that, cold arid soils have sound amount of total zinc concentration that indicates geological system and rock materials is filled with zinc forming minerals in this region. As it was reported that soils formed from the basic rocks such as basalt is rich in Zn



concentrations. In India some Indian soils, Zn was estimated to 47 ppm was in Entisols, 60 ppm in Inceptisols, 61 ppm in Aridisols, 63 ppm in Vertisols, 44 in Alfisols and 72 in Oxisols, 43 in Ultisols, 30 Molisols soils.

Zinc is an essential micronutrient, required for the healthy growth of the plants. Zinc is either bound to organic acids during long distance transport in the xylem or may move as free divalent cations. The general critical deficiency level (CDL) of Zn in plant tissue is <20 ppm on dry matter basis however Zn CDL differ from crop to crop and from soil to soil [Prasad, 2007] The critical toxicity level (CTL) in plants may vary from 150-200 ppm [Prasad, 2007] while Gupta and Gupta [1998] reported 95-135 ppm in bush beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.). The low availability of Zn in alkaline calcareous soils is one of the widest ranging chlorotic stresses in the world agriculture especially in cereals in Australia, Turkey, India, Pakistan and China [Marschner, 1995; Singh et al., 2005]. The Zn concentration in plants varied from 25-150 ppm and deficiency is usually associated with concentrations of less than 10-20 ppm, depending on the crops and the toxicities will occur when the leaf concentrations exceeds 400 ppm [Havlin et al., 2010]. Our present study revealed that Zn concentration in fodder crops grown in this region particularly in wheat straw and Lucerne were observed to be above the critical level (<30 ppm DM) and available in optimum content for the growth and their performance. Minson [1990] had reported high content of Zn in pastures on worldwide basis that is 25-50 ppm DM. This adequate level of Zn in fodders may be due to the higher level of Zn in soil. The level of Zn in serum samples of sheep and goats were reported above the critical level (0.6 ppm) and found within the normal range (15-50 ppm) suggested as adequate for adult sheep [Renner, 2001]). Underwood [1981] reported that Zn deficiency is unlikely to occur in sheep.

6.4.1.5 Boron (B)

Deficiency of B occurs on a wider range of soils, crops and climatic conditions the deficiency of any other micronutrients [Reisenauer et al., 1973]. B is one of two non metal micronutrients, it occurs in low concentrations in the earth's crust and in most igneous rocks (<10 ppm) and in sedimentary rocks. The total B concentration in soils varied between 2- 200 ppm and frequently ranges from 7-80 ppm [Havlin et al., 2010]. Our findings about the B concentration in agriculture soil varied from 34.98-126.1 ppm and average concentration was 80.133±3.51 ppm (Table 6.1) it was in normal range. Boron leaches down the soil profile and



therefore soils of humid region such as sandy podzols, alluvial soils and organic soils have low amounts of plant available B. Sedimentary rocks generally contain higher levels of B than the igneous rocks. Some sedimentary rocks of marine origin can have 500 ppm or more concentration in soil which is related to the concentrations in parent materials and the degree of weathering. Low B content can be expected in soils derived from igneous soils, fresh water sedimentary deposits and in coarse textured soils low in organic matter. B content in soils is generally higher near the soils surface where organic matter concentration is higher. The critical level of B in soils is <0.5 ppm suggested by McDowell et al. [1983], although our results were examined above the critical limit in the present study. Higher level of B in agriculture soil may be due o the soil parent materials obtained from the sedimentary rocks which is expected to have high level of B forming mineral (shale, upto 100 ppm). The plant species differ in their requirements; the critical deficiency limit is 5-10 ppm DM in monocots, 20-70 ppm DM in dicots [Marschner, 1986; Gupta, 1993a]. Boron is considered toxic when its level exceeds 100 ppm in plant tissues on dry matter basis. Our present findings revealed that, boron concentrations in fodders were reported above the critical level in Medicago sativa L and Triticum aestivum L. at this region. The level of B in serum samples of sheep and goats were reported to be examined from 0.1-38.7 ppm (w/v) in native sheep (Ovis aries L.) and in native goat (Capra hircus L.) from 0.53- 24.73 ppm (w/v) these results are in the normal range for sheep and goats. The essentiality of B was still not established but some time it is considered as beneficial to the animals.

6.4.1.6 Cobalt (Co)

In continuum of soil-plant-animals, plant acts as accumulator of Co and its conversion in vitamin B_{12} in ruminants, ruminants require about 0.1ppm. Co deficiency is associated with ground water podzols and gley (low humic and poorly drained soil), soils of the Atlantic coastal plane, sandy soils and wet climate [Kubota et al., 1963]. Co deprivation arises on well drained soils of diverse geological origin, including coarse volcanic pumice soils of New Zealand [Suttle, 1988], leached podzolized sands of jutland, sandy loams of Goatland in Sweden [Schwan et al., 1987], soils derived from granites and limestone gravels, as well as on the calcareous, windblown shell sands. Cobalt status in Indian soils ranges between 20-1000 ppm with an available status of 0.5-10 ppm. Its deficiency occurred on soils containing 4.4-47 ppm in marginal to



deficient areas soils contain 3-4 ppm and in deficient areas 1-2 ppm soil. The level of Co in agriculture soil from the present study were examined much higher than their critical level in soils (<0.1 ppm) suggested by McDowell et al. [1983]. Cobalt concentrations in pastures and fodders vary widely between plant species and with soil conditions [Minson, 1990]. In early Scottish studies, cobalt concentrations in mixed pastures ranged from 0.02 to 0.22 ppm on dry matter basis and legumes were richer in cobalt than grasses grown in the same conditions, red clover and rye grass containing 0.35 and 0.18 ppm on dry matter basis respectively [Underwood and Suttle, 1999). High level of Mn depress the availability of soil Co to plants and the risk of Co deprivation may be predicted from equations that relate soil available cobalt to soil Mn [Suttle et al., 2003; Li et al., 2004]. The content of Co in the present study were noted above the critical limit in wheat straw and Medicago sativa L. and this higher level of Co may be due to their higher level in soil at this cold arid region. It was reported that, Co responsiveness is poorly correlated with pasture cobalt in sheep [Gruner et al., 2004a], however it is clear that grazing cattle have lower needs than sheep and cattle may not benefit from Co supplementation on pasture containing 0.06 ppm DM that cause clinical deprivation in lambs [Clark et al., 1986]. Ruminants required about 0.1 ppm on dry matter basis, while our results reported that, serum Co content noted to be within the normal range $(1-3\mu g/L)$ for the sheep and goats so there is no deficiency of cobalt in sheep and goats reared at this region. Cobalt has received most attention as a nutrient supplement for ruminants, because it is a proven essential trace element for ruminants. Co deficiency symptoms in ruminants include lack of growth and poor reproductive ability [Underwood, 1977] Co deficiency disease in sheep and cattle is known as bush sickness in New Zealand, wasting disease in west Australia and pining in Great Britain [Underwood, 1981]. Toxicity of Co will occur in ruminants above the 10 ppm, but the level of Co observed in our present study is again too low in serum samples of sheep and goats, thus no health risk to the livestock. Cobalt concentration in various soils and sediments from our study was observed rather high but seemed lower transfer rate from the soil to forage in this region.

6.4.1.7 Copper (Cu)

Our findings noted that, copper level in agriculture soil was observed to be much higher than their critical limit is soils [McDowell et al., 1984], this higher level of Cu in the present soil may be due to soil developed from fine grained sedimentary rocks (shale and clays) or the basic



igneous rocks. Cu is found in nature in form of sulfates, sulfides, sulfosalts, carbonates and chalcopyrite is most abundant Cu mineral. Soils derived from coarse grained materials (sands and sandstone) or from acid igneous rocks contain lower concentrations of Cu. The average concentrations of total Cu in world soils has been reported around 30 ppm (range 2-250 ppm). Agricultural soils normally ranges from 1-50 ppm of total Cu, and further total Copper content and available form of soil is ranged from 1.8-960 ppm and 0.1 to 32 ppm respectively. Severely weathered, leached and acid soils have relative low levels of compared to other soils. Copper is generally not a severe nutritional deficiency problem in Indian soils, only 3-4% of Indian soils are found deficient in copper. The level of Cu in fodders from cold arid region noted to be within the normal range for the plants and found above the critical limit (<10 ppm DM) for the crop plants suggested by McDowell et al. [1983]. In some studied site Cu was observed above toxic limit (>20 ppm DM), that is the point that must be taken into the consideration. The copper concentrations can range from 4.5 to 21.1 ppm DM among grass species grown on the same soil [Underwood and Suttle, 1999]. Cu is required in small concentrations (5-20 ppm) in plant tissues for normal growth, while tissue concentrations of <4 ppm are generally considered deficient, >20ppm can be toxic to plants. The copper content of pastures and fodders varies with the species, stain and maturity of the plant, with certain soil conditions [McFarlane et al., 1990]. Temperate grasses tend to contain less copper than legumes grown in the same conditions (4.7 versus 7.8 ppm DM respectively) but under tropical conditions the situation is reversed (7.8 versus 3.9 ppm respectively) [Minson, 1990]. Copper deficiencies are likely to occur on peat and muck soils, alkaline and calcareous soils, poorly drained mineral soils, deep sandy soils low in native Cu and mineral soils high in organic matters. The concentration of Cu in serum samples of sheep and goats were reported above their critical deficiency limit (<0.65 ppm) suggested by McDowell [1987] and noted to be within the normal range for the growth of animals at this cold arid environment. The critical level of Cu in serum of sheep <0.5mg/100 ml, the Cu deficiency is widely distributed throughout the world and it is likely to occur when dietary Cu content in the pasture is lower than requirement of sheep at 7.0 mg/kg DM [NRC, 1985]. The low copper content of forage is indicative of likely deficiency and may be implicated for low serum Cu concentrations reflects the dietary status, however the normal range is high [Underwood, 1981]. It was reported that sheep fed with commercial concentrate containing Cu showed the sign of chronic Cu poisoning [Mollerka and Ribeiri, 2006] and the mean concentration was reported to



11.37 ppm and Cu levels in the liver and kidney were 1641 and 305 ppm respectively. Further Robinson [1994] reported copper content in goat kidney from 12.43 to 14.5 ppm which is toxic level.

6.4.2 Correlation coefficient in soil-forage-animals

The correlation analysis revealed that Mg level in soil examined to be significantly positively correlated with their level in *Medicago sativa* L. while it significantly negatively correlated with wheat straw; Mg level in fodders is positively correlated with their level on animals but were non-significant and from soil to animals have contradictory results. So it indicates that Mg absorption from soil largely depends upon plant type particularly at this region, animals have good Mg utilization potential from the plant resources but from soil to animals, it seemed to largely depend upon animal types. Bhat et al. [2011] in your study at Kashmir Valley predicted mostly the similar results, as Mg level in forages were negatively correlated with dairy cattle and positively correlation between soil and forages and soil with animals but were nonsignificant. In case of Mn levels in agriculture soil was positively with Lucerne and negatively correlated with wheat straw but were non-significant, levels in wheat straw significantly positively correlated with their level in native goat but in sheep it was non-significant, but soil with animals was negatively correlated and found non-significant. It indicates that Mn movement from plant to animal is quite good but proportion is seemed to be depends on soil quality and quantity, plant types and the animal species, but from soil to animals are seemed to be largely affected at this region, that may be due to the climatic conditions. The similar results were predicted by Tiwari et al. [2009] in their study at Haridwar, as positive non-significant correlation between soil and plants, soil and animals and plant to animals. Boron was negatively correlated between soil and plants, positively correlated with plant and animals except in native goat (non-significant) and from soil to animals, it was negatively correlated but at both, significant and non-significant level. The results showed that B largely influenced from soil to plants and soil to animals at this region it may be due to the low levels of available B in soils, but utilization of B from fodders to animals examined to be quite good. Regarding to the level of Fe, it was negatively correlated between soil and plants, but significantly positively correlated between lucerne and native goat, between soil and animals it was positive with goat and negative with sheep. It shows that, Fe availability in soil for the plants is largely affected by the nature of soil [alkaline (pH>7.5) and calcareous], while transfer rate from plant to animals seems to be



quite good, therefore total Fe transfer from soil to animals is also affected. It was reported that, higher level of serum Fe might be due to comparatively higher Fe content of forages and higher absorption potential of sheep. Bhat et al. [2011] predicted in your study at Kashmir Valley as Fe was non-significantly positively correlated in soil-plant, plant-animals and soil-animals and further Yadav and Kirwar, [2005] in your study reported, Fe content in soil is positively correlated with Fe content in Berseem. In present study Zn was non-significantly positively and negatively correlated with wheat straw and lucerne respectively, between plant-animals, Fe significantly negatively correlated in wheat straw with sheep and in native goat it was positively correlated with wheat straw and in soil-animals it was observed negatively correlated (non significant). It was reported that Zn level in soil does not affect their level in fodders [Yadav and Kirwar, 2005] and also higher Mn and Fe in soil is adversely affected the Zn level of feed stuffs grown on the same soil. Zn level in soils did not affect its concentration if feed stuffs [Khalili et al., 1993]. Correlation analysis reports about Co which was found positively correlated between soil-plant (Lucerne), plant-animals (Lucerne) but negatively correlated in (soil-animal) systems so there is no complete interrelationship was generated at this region but raised some hopes of possibilities. The level of Cu in soil was positively correlated with their level in forages, from plant to animals and soil to animals, present findings about Cu revealed that, complete interrelationship approach was proved in soil-plant-animals system at this region.

6.5 Conclusion

The level of essential minerals in agriculture soil, fodders (lucerne & whet straw) and sheep and goats were observed with in the normal range. Most of the essential mineral nutrients in the blood serum of local sheep and goats were investigated and results were largely differed among the sampling locations. Correlation analysis revealed that some essential mineral elements are positively and some negatively correlated in soil with plant, plant with animals and soil with animals it shows that the availability and the dynamics of mineral elements in agriculture soil is highly affected by the existing harsh climatic conditions at this region. It is assumed that complexity of studied agriculture soil is directly affecting essential minerals transfer to the plant and animals. Fodders in our study have disclosed varied level of mineral nutrients accumulation and manifestations according to the fodder types thus this indicates, the fodders grown under this microclimate have their own potential to tackle these mineral availability and accumulation problems. Therefore care must be taken during mineral mixture



formulation or any feed supplement at this region for the small and large animals because fodders from this region have different level of essential minerals with different responses to the each type of mineral element.


CHAPTER VII

To know certain heavy metals presence in agricultural soils of cold arid high-altitude region



Abstract

The present study was conducted to investigate the heavy metals status and their distribution in soils and sediments at cold desert high altitude region. The concentration and distribution of trace elements in soils is closely related to the nature of the parent rocks and minerals from which the soil is derived. Because soils acts as sink for the heavy metals. Presently the soil pollution is an important environmental issue that they are dangerous, due to their toxicity and persistence in the environment, metals can be transferred from soil to other ecosystem components, such as underground water, river and crops and then to animals that results risk to human health. Therefore the present study was done in Leh-Ladakh: small Tibet to know the heavy metals distribution in various soil ecosystems. For the study, grazing land, road side soil, agriculture soil and Indus river sediment were selected; soil samples were analyzed for Ni, Cr, As, Cd and Pb. Study revealed the total mean concentrations of As, Cr and Ni were observed to be 8.824±1.42, 99.273±7.18 and 75.533±6.72 mg/kg respectively in agricultural soil while they ranged from 1.88-27.03, 23.37-512.3 and 10.12-410.9 mg/kg respectively in agriculture soil. Apart from this the Ni content was significantly (P<0.05) higher found at site 10 (206.464±31.24 mg/kg), Cr at site 10 (169.952h±16.78 mg/kg) and As at site 3 (12.065d±4.72 mg/kg). Cd and Pb were not detected in any study site while the As was only found in some study sites 2, 3, 4, 5 of agriculture soil. Lead and cadmium were not detected in agriculture soil. Ni and Cr were found above the threshold limit in agriculture soil whereas other metals were below the threshold limit. The present study reported that the heavy metals are widely distributed in agriculture soil at cold arid high altitude and it indicates that the geological system, rocks and the parent material of this microclimate have heavy metals forming minerals.

Key Words: River sediment, soil ecosystems, cold desert, high altitude, microclimate, heavy metals

7.1 Introduction

Heavy metals are natural constituents of the earth crust. A number of these elements are biologically essential at trace levels present in natural water, air, dusts, soils and sediments and play an important role in plant, animal and human life. The natural concentrations of heavy metals in soils are a result of weathering that releases these metals from their host minerals during soil formation [Kabata-Pendias, 1993]. A close relationship between the metal content of the parent material and soils has been observed in a number of studies [Singh and Steinnes,



1994]. The mobility, solubility and bioaccumulation depend on the properties of the metals as well as the quality of soil, pH and other factors. Certain metals (Cr, Pb, Cd, Ni, As and others) are contributed through the weathering of igneous and sedimentary rocks in the soils. Apart from this, the river sediments are essential and integral parts of river ecosystem, provide the substrate for the living organisms and through interaction with overlaying waters such as nutrients cycling playing important roles in aquatic ecosystems (Tiedemann et al., 1988).

Soil surface deposits resulting from geological processes are the parent material from which soil develops. The physical, chemical and mineralogical characteristics of soil are a result of weathering of soil parent material over time. Weathering during soil formation results in physical disintegration and chemical decomposition of minerals and the release of metals from the parent material to the soil and to the solution in soil water and ground water. A close relationship between the metals content of parent material and soils that develop during weathering has been observed in a number of studies [Singh & Steinnes, 1994]. The physical and chemical properties of the soils are determined by the mineralogical and chemical composition of the igneous, carbonate and shale bedrock, the three rock types most likely to have been incorporated into the surface deposits. These rock materials weather over time to become the parent material for soil and ultimately determine the trace metals composition of the soil.

Sediment analysis can be used favorably to estimate point sources of pollutants that are being discharged into surface water whether through the ground water leakage, infiltration of runoff of irrigation water from soil surface, rain water, industrial waste discharge or through contact of river water with heavy metal forming minerals in geography or in rocks. The contaminants are not necessarily permanently fixed by sediments but they also may be recycled through biological and chemical agents within both the sedimentary compartment and the water column. Soils are critical environment where rock, air and water interface, consequently they are subjected to a number of pollutants due to different anthropogenic activities like industrial, agricultural, transport etc. [Facchinelli et al., 2001; Jonathan et al., 2004]. The chemical composition of soil, particularly its metal content is environmentally important, because toxic metals concentration can reduce soil fertility, can increase input to food chain, which leads to accumulation of toxic metals in food stuffs and ultimately can endanger human health. Because of its environmental significance, studies to determine risk caused by metal levels in soil on



human health and forest ecosystem have attracted attention in recent years [Arantzazu et al., 2000; Krzysztof Loska et al., 2004].

All setbacks along major highways are used by farmers for vegetable cultivation. Emissions from the heavy traffic on these roads contain lead, cadmium, zinc and nickel, which are present in fuel as anti-knock agents. This has also led to contamination of air and soils on which these vegetables are planted [Ikeda et al., 2000]. Excessive accumulations of heavy metals in agricultural land through traffic emission may results in soil contamination and elevated heavy metal uptake by crops and thus affect food quality and safety [Ho and Tai, 1988; Garcia and Millan, 1998]. Food chain contamination is one of the important pathways for the entry of these toxic pollutants in to the human body [Ferner, 2001; Ma et al., 2001]. Plants can absorb heavy metals from soil as well as from air. The accumulation of heavy metals as well as metals predominantly toxic to plants in the soil can be a consequence of the natural lithogenic and pedogenic processes [Woolhouse, 1983] as well as anthropogenic factors which result in environmental pollution [Piperski and Radisic, 2003]. A very important source of heavy metals and other pollutants of soil and plants is passenger traffic [Memon et al., 2001; Stankovic et al., 2008a]. There is no specific study in this region on the various soil systems that can reveal the heavy metals status and their distribution, by keeping this point in mind the present study was designed with objectives to assess the level of heavy metals and their distribution throughout the soil systems from cold arid region microclimate.

7.2 Material and methods

7.2.1 Location and study conditions

The study was conducted in Leh-Ladakh, is cold desert high altitude, called as semi arctic region, known by its harsh climatic and terrestrial conditions, viz, subzero temperature, lower moisture content, low oxygen pressure, higher air speed, very diverse rock establishment and geological system and so many others. The investigated region is lies in Tibetan plateau and is some time called as small Tibet for their cultural, social and environments similarities with Tibet. Leh district is situated between 32° to 36° N latitude and 75° to 80° E longitude and at an altitude ranging from 2900 to 5900 m. amsl. The study area lies between $33^{\circ}59'362$ to $34^{\circ}17'722$ N latitude and $077^{\circ}12'023$ to $077^{\circ}45'669$ E longitudes and with at an elevation ranging from 10526 ± 32.30 to 13063 ± 20.20 ft. amsl.



7.2.2 Soil sampling and processing

Eleven study sites are selected for sampling from agriculture soil; six soil samples were collected randomly from each sampling site. For each sampling site ten sampling points were selected, samples were collected up to 20 cm soil depth. Root part and other plant residues were removed from the soil. All soil samples were air dried at room temperature, sieved with <2.0 mm test sieve and further it was grinded in stainless steel pestle and mortar and sieved with 200 μ m of test sieve that is ready for sample preparation (digestion).

7.2.3 Sample preparation and analysis

All the soil samples were digested on dry matter basis, soil samples were digested by using metal grade HF (hydrofluoric acid), nitric acid and hydrochloric acid, samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc., Canada). These all samples were analyzed for the estimation of heavy metals. Heavy metals were estimated in soil samples by Inductively Coupled Plasma-Optical Emission Spectroscopy (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer, United State of America), their detection limits were diven in Table 7.1.

7.2.4 Statistical analysis

The data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE) the significance level (P<0.05) was generated among the different studied sites of agriculture soil by one way ANOVA for Duncan multiple range test using the SPSS statistical software, 11.5 version, SPSS Inc., USA (SPSS, 1999).

7.3 Result

Study revealed the total mean concentrations of As, Cr and Ni were observed to be 8.824 ± 1.42 , 99.273 ± 7.18 and 75.533 ± 6.72 mg/kg respectively in agricultural soil while they ranged from 1.88-27.03, 23.37-512.3 and 10.12-410.9 mg/kg respectively in agriculture soil (Table 7.1). Apart from this the Ni content was significantly (P<0.05) higher found at site 10 (206.464±31.24 mg/kg), Cr at site 10 (169.952±16.78 mg/kg) and As at site 3 (12.065d±4.72 ppm). Cd and Pb were not detected in any study site while the As was only found in some study sites 2, 3, 4, 5 of agriculture soil in this region (Table 7.2).



Heere metals	Detection Limit	Threshold limit*	
Heavy metals	$(\mu g/l)$	(ppm)	
Arsenic	5.7	12 ^b	
Cadmium	0.1	1^{a}	
Chromium	0.3	64 ^b	
Cobalt	0.4	-	
Lead	1.5	70^{b}	
Nickel	0.5	50 ^b	

Table 7.1: Detection limit of ICP-OES (Optima 7000DV, Perkin Elmer) and threshold limit of studied heavy metals in soil

*Threshold limit: ^a [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006]; ^b [CCME, 1999]

 Table 7.2: Heavy metals concentration (mg/kg) in agriculture soil from cold desert high altitude region

Study	As	Cd	Ph	Cr	Ni
sites	110	Cu	10	CI	111
1.	ND	ND	ND	164.96 ^h ±8.17	$151.056^{h} \pm 21.92$
2.	$8.8578^{\circ} \pm 0.23$	ND	ND	$107.55^{efg} \pm 2.57$	$81.876^{\text{def}} \pm 2.05$
3.	$12.065^{d} \pm 4.72$	ND	ND	$157.28^{h}\pm 12.15$	$120.260^{gh} \pm 8.45$
4.	$4.405^{b} \pm 0.74$	ND	ND	$106.388^{efg} \pm 18.09$	$65.458^{cde} \pm 1.94$
5.	$11.26^{d} \pm 2.95$	ND	ND	138.18 ^{gh} ±2.59	$115.104^{\text{fg}}\pm 2.51$
6.	ND	ND	ND	$93.74^{\text{def}} \pm 1.35$	$72.210^{de} \pm 1.64$
7.	ND	ND	ND	$90.658^{def} \pm 5.81$	$65.284^{cde} \pm 5.49$
8.	ND	ND	ND	$71.428^{bcde} \pm 3.62$	49.368 ^{abcd} ±1.99
9.	ND	ND	ND	$62.894^{abcd} \pm 12.26$	$55.284^{bcd} \pm 18.2$
10.	ND	ND	ND	$169.952^{h} \pm 16.78$	$206.464^{i} \pm 31.24$
11.	ND	ND	ND	$95.352^{def} \pm 8.01$	$76.774^{de} \pm 8.32$
Mean	8.824±1.42			99.273±7.18	75.533±6.72
Range	1.88-27.03			23.37-512.3	10.12-410.9

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

7.3 Discussion

7.3.1 Nickel (Ni)

Nickel minerals viz. Millerite, pentlandite, niccolite will release as Ni²⁺ upon weathering into soil which is more stable in soils. Nickel is extremely high in ultramafic rocks (1400-2000 ppm) and lowers in mafic rocks (130-160 ppm) (Table 7.3) and in sedimentary rocks it is highest in organic rich shales (40-90 ppm) [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999]. The most imperative Ni mineral is pentlandite and nickel occurs as a constituent of pyrrhotite and ferromagnesian



minerals [Garrett, 1998]. The Ni concentration in world soils ranges from 1.0 to 450 ppm while the total mean content observed to be 40 ppm [McGrath and Smith, 1990] and further typical range in world soils is reported to 0.1-1523 ppm [Wild, 1988]. Mean nickel content in soils of the world varies between 8-33 ppm and 10-92 ppm for the light and heavy soils respectively [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999]. Generally content of 100 ppm is recognized as an acceptable level in farmland soil [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999]. The present investigation predicted that nickel concentration studied area differed widely and found above the world soil's average content in our studied soils and sediments samples [McGrath and Smith, 1990]. Study also reported the health risk through the higher level of Ni that is estimated above threshold limit [CCME, 1999] can cause difficulty to terrestrial ecosystem and the living beings of present study area. Bioavailability of Ni decreases in alkaline pH. Furthermore, presence of Fe-Mn oxides and high organic matter also lower its availability to plants [NRCC, 1981]. Despite the toxicity, Ni is easily translocated within plants and commonly accumulates in high quantities in leaves, exhibiting chlorosis [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Ni content in soils mainly depends on its concentration in bedrock [Terelakh et al., 2000], soil clay content, sewage sludge application and nickel deposition from polluted atmosphere. This is lower than Ni content (10 ppm) recognized as nickel limit concentration in light soils [Kabata-Pendias et al., 1995].

7.3.2 Chromium (Cr)

There are high amounts of chromium in ultramafic rocks (1600-3400 ppm) and lower amount in felsic rocks (4-25 ppm) and sedimentary rocks (5-120 ppm) [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and the amount of Cr in soils ranges from range from 1.4-1100 ppm (Table 7.3), depending on the soil type with an average worldwide level of 54 ppm Cr for surface soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and further critical level in soils varies from 0.9 to 1500 ppm [Wild, 1988]. The chromium forming minerals are chromite (FeCr₂O₇), spinel [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992], ferromagnesian [Garrett, 1998] and naturally occurring forms in soil are chromite (Cr^{3+}) and chromate (CrO_4^{2-}), Cr^{3+} is the more stable form in the soil [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Our findings showed that Cr concentrations in different soils and sediments distributed widely and found within the normal range of soils [Wild, 1988] and also observed above the world average (54 ppm), most of the samples were determined Cr levels above the threshold limit [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006]. So there is a risk to living beings and to the ecosystem of cold arid region through the Cr contamination of soils. Chromate is resistant to



weathering but oxidize to chromate (Cr^{6+}) , Cr^{3+} is less mobile under acid soil conditions but mostly precipitated at pH 5.5, whereas presence of organic matter promotes reduction of Cr^{6+} to Cr^{3+} that results low Cr availability to the plants [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Alkaline nature (pH >7.5) of cold arid soils is particularly affecting the Cr dynamics such as their retention and mobility in the soils. It was reported that the sandy and organic soils have low Cr [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] although sandy soils have more availability of Cr^{3+} due to lower cation exchange capacity [NRCC, 1976].

7.3.3 Cadmium (Cd)

Cd is very mobile in the soil environment, especially in light and acid soils; due to this fact even a moderate concentration of cadmium in the soil can considerably influence its uptake by plants. Natural Cd content in soils depends on the soils bedrock, granulometric composition, age of soils, intensity of soil parent rocks weathering and their geological origin. Concentration of cadmium in soils in different parts of the world varies between 0.2-1.05 ppm, but generally does not exceed 0.5% [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999] and in earth's crust level is 0.2 ppm and ranges from 0.1 to 0.5 ppm, Garrett [1998] (Table 7.3). The highest content occurs in landscapes in which the soils are derived directly from shale bedrock or in which a large content weathered shale particles comprise the soil parent material. In a report Cd in soils of Poland contain an average of 0.21ppm and with a variation range of 0.01-49.73 ppm [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999]. Cadmium can alter the uptake of minerals by plants through its effect on the availability of minerals from the soil or through a reduction in the population of soil microbes [Morenno et al., 1999], but accumulation in sedimentary rocks, marine phosphate and phosphorites may be 500 ppm [WHO, 1992]. Due to weathering and erosion of rocks, it is anticipated that 15000 metric tons of Cd is transported to oceans through rivers [WHO, 1992; OECD, 1994]. Cadmium is found primarily in sulphide minerals such as sphalerite and pyrite (Garrett 1998), upon the weathering, these minerals will release Cd^{2+} into solution and this form is taken up by plants but due to their low content in soil solution Cd²⁺ will form complexes ions and organic chelates in soil, In alkaline soil Cd mobility is controlled by precipitation of cadmium compounds so this nature of soil can play major role in Cd dynamics in our studied region due to its alkaline nature (CdCO₃ & Cd₃ (PO₄)₂) [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Mobility of Cd in alkaline soils is slightly reduced at very alkaline pH due formation of CdOH⁺, which is not readily adsorbed; Cd is most mobile at pH 4.5-5.5 [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. The present study did not



detected cadmium in agriculture soil while the other soils and sediments were not investigated for Cd level.

7.3.4 Arsenic (As)

Arsenic is uniformly available in all rock systems (0.5-2.5 ppm) with the exception of organic rich shales, which have (5-13 ppm), [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. Arsenic is present at level of <1.0-95 ppm in world soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992], but the background level in the topsoils is typically low but generally higher than that of the parent material [Norrish, 1975] and infrequently exceeds the threshold of contamination in soils of 15 ppm [NRCC 1978b] and 40 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006]. Arsenic minerals and compounds are soluble, but there is limited mobility in soil because it is adsorbed by hydroxides, clays and organic matter [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and retained by iron oxides [Norrish, 1975]. Thus the As mobility is highest in sandy soils and lowest in fine textured soils and those high in iron [NRCC, 1978b], solubility of As is also affected by pH that result in leaching in acid and sandy soils [NRCC, 1978b]. Unlike most of the trace elements, the inorganic form of As are more mobile and more toxic than the organic forms [NRCC, 1978b; Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992]. The As concentrations in cold arid agriculture soil were determined to range from 1.88-27.03 ppm and total mean content about 8.8 ppm in only some studied sampling sites that were within the normal range of world soils [Kabata-Pendias & Pendias, 1992] and also below the threshold limit [NRCC 1978b; Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006]. Arsenic content is related to soil texture as well as amount and characteristics of shale materials included in the soil parent material. Higher concentration of As in soil may be due to the irrigation water coming from the ground water through the deep bore well in the study sites, in India groundwater is the main causes of As contamination in soils used for the agriculture purposes and ultimately pollute whole food chain of the ecosystem. Arsenic can be absorbed through roots of foliage and toxicity can occur whenever the exchange capacity has been exceeded, regardless of actual soil As level [NRCC, 1978b].

7.3.5 Lead (Pb)

The total range of Pb in world soils is 3-189 ppm with a range in mean of 10-67 ppm and an overall average level of 32 ppm [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992] and threshold limit is given in Table 7.1. Whereas the Pb content in remote area soils found to be ranged from 10-30 ppm, although the levels in other soils are higher as 30-100 ppm [Davies, 1990]. In the present



study, Pb was not detected in agriculture soil. Pb occurs as a sulfide in rocks and replaces K, Ba, Sr and Ca in minerals [Norrish, 1975]. Lead occurs as a sulfide in rocks and replaces K, Ba, Sr and Ca in minerals [Norrish, 1975]. The major presence of Pb occurs in argillaceous sediments (20-40 ppm) and shales (18-25 ppm) while the amounts are also high in felsic rocks (15-24 ppm) further mentioned in Table 7.3, [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. The occurrence of lead in soils mainly depends on soil bedrock origin, deposition level, from industry and transport means as well as from utilization of different kinds of industrial wastes and sewage sludge as fertilizer [Kabata Pendias & Pendias, 1999].

by stering [e	, and ett,	1770]				
Earth's crust & rock types	Pb	Cd	Cr	Ni	As	Cu
Earth's crust						
[Taylor, 1964]	13	0.2	100	75	2	55
-	12	0.2	110	89	2	63
Upper continental crust						
[McLennan, 1992]	20	0.1	35	20	1.5	25
-	13	0.2	77	61	1.7	50
Igneous Rocks						
Ultramafic [Turekian & Wedepohl, 1961]	1	0.1	1600	2000	1	10
Mafic [Turekian & Wedepohl, 1961]	6	0.2	170	130	2	87
Intermediate [Turekian & Wedepohl, 1961]	15	0.1	22	15	2	30
Felsic [Turekian & Wedepohl, 1961]	19	0.1	4	5	1	10
Sedimentary Rocks						
Sandstone [Faust and Aly, 1981]	14	0	120	3	1	15
Limestone [Faust and Aly, 1981]	16	0.1	7	13	2	4
Shale [Faust and Aly, 1981]	80	0.2	423	29	9	45
Black Shale [Dunn, 1990]	15	4	18	68	22	50
[Vine & Tourtelot, 1970]	100	-	700	300	-	200

Table 7.3: Average geochemical backgrounds (ppm) of heavy metals in earth's crust and rock

7.5 Conclusion

Results revealed that, Ni and Cr concentrations in agriculture soil were measured above the threshold limit, so this may cause health risk to the living beings and ecology at this cold arid microclimate. Risk assessment of heavy metal pollution for terrestrial environments is often based on their total soil and sediment concentrations; heavy metal contamination in soil is a major concern because of their toxicity and threat to the life of plants, animals, human beings and environment.



CHAPTER VIII

To know physico-chemical properties and heavy metals status in irrigation, stagnant (pond) and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region



<u>Abstract</u>

Physico-chemical properties and heavy metals of any aqueous ecosystems have profound role in their water quality and their suitability for drinking & irrigation and for environment health. The present study was conducted with the objective to investigate the physico-chemical properties and heavy metals distribution in aquatic ecosystems of cold desert high altitude (CDHA) microclimate in India. The study was done in Leh-Ladakh, a high altitude, cold arid microclimate of India lies in Tibetan plateau. The water samples were collected from Indus river water, stagnant water (ponds) and irrigation water resources spread over and around the agriculture fields, samples were analyzed for physico-chemical parameters viz. pH, electrical conductivity (EC), Salinity, Total dissolved salts (TDS), turbidity, chemical oxygen demand (COD) and heavy metals viz. Arsenic (As), Cadmium (Cd), lead (Pb), Chromium (Cr) and Nickel (Ni). The results revealed that the total mean values of pH (7.58±0.04), EC (243.78±18.05 µS/cm), Salinity (0.12±0.01%), TDS (121.519.75 mg/l), turbidity (1.17±0.22 NTU) and COD (31.45±0.73 mg/l) of Indus river water were determined, while of irrigation water, pH (7.43±0.05), EC (231.86±11.00µS/cm), Salinity (0.11±0.01%), TDS (113.31±5.48 mg/l), turbidity (0.85±0.11NTU) and COD (29.74±0.49 mg/l) and of stagnant water pH (7.46±0.03), EC (233.14±11.41µS/cm), Salinity (0.12±0.01%), TDS (115.03±5.78 mg/l), turbidity (0.67±0.13 11NTU) and COD (29.65±0.57 mg/l) were reported. Variance in the range of heavy metals of Indus river water were determined to 0.001-0.099 ppm (As), 0.019-0.045 ppm (Cd), 0.039-228 (Pb), 0.020-0.035 ppm (Cr) and 0.001-0.051 (Ni), while in irrigation water, As (0.006-0.201 ppm), Cd (0.012-0.036 ppm), Pb (0.043-0.275 ppm), Cr (0.019-0.275 ppm) and Ni (0.001-0.062 ppm); and in stagnant water, As (0.002-0.121ppm), Cd (0.019-0.049 ppm), Pb (0.039-0.229 ppm), Cr (0.020-0.220 ppm) and Ni (0.001-0.043 ppm) were estimated. Our results revealed that As, Pb and Cd are observed above the maximum permissible limit and can pose the health hazards for human and animals, therefore the long term uses of this water for drinking purposes to humans and animals should be avoided and it require suitable measures to minimize their long exposure.

Key words: Physico-chemical properties, Heavy metals, Indus river water, irrigation water, Cold desert, stangnant water



8.1 Introduction

Exceptional population growth, changing global climate, rapid urbanization, expansion of infrastructure, migration, land conversion and pollution translate into changes in fluxes, pathways and stores of water from rapidly melting glaciers to the decline of groundwater due to overexploitation. Pollution of heavy metals in aquatic ecosystem is growing at an alarming rate and has become an important problem worldwide [Fernandez and Olalla, 2000]. The toxicity of heavy metals has long been concerned since it is very important to the health of people and ecology. They exert a deleterious effect on fauna and flora of lakes and streams [Sayari, et al., 2005] change biogeochemical and geochemical cycles of heavy metals [Azimi et al., 2003; Friedland & Miller, 1999], environmental health [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992], aquatic habitats especially on river systems [Thornton and Dise, 1998], stress the biotic community [Baldantoni et al., 2004] and limiting diversity of aquatic organisms and plants [Samanta et al., 2005; Das et al., 1997]. The presence of heavy metals in water results from weathering of soils and rocks with its products being transported by air and water, the main natural source of heavy metals in waters is chemical weathering of minerals and soil leaching. The primary sources of heavy metal pollution in lakes are input from rivers, sediments and the atmosphere (Panda et al., 2002). Anthropogenic activities like mining, ultimate disposal of treated and untreated waste effluents containing toxic metals [Amman et al., 2002] from different industries viz. tannery, steel plants, Bhatery industries, thermal power plants etc. and also the indiscriminate use of heavy metal containing fertilizers and pesticides in agriculture [Ross, 1994]. Excessive use of fertilizers, pesticides, sewage sludge or irrigation with residual waters causes of contamination of raw foodstuffs [Demirozu & Saldamli, 2002]. As a result of the soil, atmosphere, underground and surface water pollution, our foods and beverages are getting contaminated with heavy metals [Krejpcio et al., 2005]. Anthropogenic metals may consistently retain within the water bodies or may be taken up by organisms such as plankton, fish and finally transferred to humans [Ahmad et al., 2009]. Atmospherically driven heavy metals have been shown to significantly contaminate soil and vegetables causing a serious risk to human health when plant based foodstuffs are consumed [Pandey & Pandey, 2009a; Voutsa et al. 1996]. Heavy metals enter water bodies from both natural and anthropogenic sources: atmospheric deposition, weathering of rocks, erosion, runoff, untreated sewage, agricultural activities and industries and mining [Ljung, 2001].



Metals for example, are introduced into aquatic system through several ways which include, weathering of rocks and leaching of soils, dissolution of aerosol particles from the atmosphere and from several human activities, including mining, processing and the use of metal based materials [Ipinmoroti and Oshodi, 1993; Asaolu et al., 1997]. Metals after entering the water many be taken up by fauna and flora and eventually, accumulated in marine organisms that are consumed by human being [Asaolu et al., 1997]. The increased use of metal-based fertilizer in agricultural revolution of the government could result in continued rise in concentration of metal pollutions in fresh water reservoir due to the water run-off. Also faecal pollution of drinking water causes water born disease which has led to the death of millions of people both in cities and villages (Asaolu, 1998). The discharge of these wastes may affect the aquatic of such river or adversely and alter the chemical composition of the river [Adewoye, 1998]. Water quality characteristic of aquatic environment arise from a multitude of physical, chemical and biological interactions [Dee, 1989].

Irrigation water has been shown to provide the main route for dietary intake of heavy metals through agricultural produce [Sharma et al., 2007]. Heavy metals may not always be in a strong relationship between the concentrations of trace elements in soil and plants [Siegel, 2002], but there always exists a strong relationship between their concentrations in irrigational water and plants [Ahmad & Goni, 2009]. Most heavy metals are supposed to accumulate in aquatic animals and pass their toxic effects onto the upper links of the trophic chain, including human beings [Sindhe and Kulkarni, 2005; Yigit and Altindag, 2006]. Rivers are a dominant pathway for metals transport [Miller et al., 2003] and become significant pollutants of many small riverine systems (Dassenakis et al., 1998]. In aquatic system, metal toxicity can be influenced by various abiotic environmental factors such as oxygen, hardness [Ghillebaert et al., 1995], pH, alkalinity and temperature [Adhikari et al., 2006]. All heavy metals exist in aqueous system as colloidal, particulate or dissolved phases [Osmond et al., 1995]. The behavior of metals in natural waters is a function of the substrate sediment composition, the suspended sediment composition and the water chemistry [Osmond et al., 1995]. Heavy metals do not exist in soluble forms for a long time in waters; they are present mainly as suspended colloids or are fixed by organic and mineral substances [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 2001]. As heavy metals cannot be degraded, they are deposited, assimilated or incorporated in water, sediment and aquatic animals [Linnik and Zubenko, 2000], thus causing heavy metal pollution in water bodies. During their transport, the



trace metals undergo numerous changes in their speciation due to dissolution, precipitation, sorption and complexation phenomena [Dassenakis et al., 1997; Akcay et al., 2003] which affect their behavior and bioavailability [Nicolau et al., 2006].

Acute and chronic exposure to heavy metals causes hematological, brain damage, anemia and kidney malfunctioning [Zheng et al., 2008]; dermal changes, respiratory, pulmonary, cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, hematological, hepatic, renal, neurological, developmental, reproductive, immunologic, genotoxic, mutagenic and carcinogenic effects [Mandal & Suzuki 2002]; carcinogenesis-induced tumor promotion [Schwartz 1994]; edema of eyelids, tumor, congestion of nasal mucous membranes and pharynx, stuffiness of the head and gastrointestinal, muscular, reproductive, neurological and genetic malfunctions caused by some of these heavy metals have been documented [Tsuji and Karagatzides, 2001]. Cu containing dust is manifested by metal fume fever [Krizek et al., 1997]; Zn toxicity causes electrolyte imbalance, nausea, anaemia and lethargy [Onionwa et al., 2001]; Cd causes kidney damage, act as carcinogenic element [Krejpcio et al., 2005; Rubio et al., 2006]. Cold desert high altitude (CDHA) water systems are very sensitive to climate change because numerous hydro-ecological processes react to even a small change in climate. The cryospheric or subzero temperature mechanisms and components, that extensively affect the water cycle of rivers, lakes, ponds; the habitat characteristics of these freshwater systems; and the flora and fauna that occupy them. The nature and severity of climate and weather have a strong impact on the hydrology and ecology of CDHA water ecosystems. Therefore, monitoring these metals is important for safety assessment of the environment, human and animal health, considering the spatial and temporal variations in heavy metal content and also to evaluate the water quality with respect to drinking to human and animals and agricultural irrigation purposes.

8.2 Material and methods

8.2.1 Location and study conditions

Present study was conducted in Leh district of Ladakh division lies in trans-Himalayan region in India. Ecologically Ladakh region lays in Tibetan Plateau is a cold arid region under the rain shadow of the Himalayas. Since the region lies in the rain shadow it became one of the cold driest (cold arid) place on the earth and considered as sub-arctic region. Geographically, Ladakh is one of the divisions of Jammu and Kashmir province in India, divided into two



districts namely Kargil and Leh. Leh is situated in the eastern Ladakh Plateau and come under cold hyper arid ecosystem (ESR) surrounded by the Indus and Zanskar Rivers. Leh district is situated between 32° to 36° N latitude and 75° to 80° E longitude and at an altitude ranging from 9666 to 19666 ft. amsl. The study area lies between 33°59'362 to 34°17'722 N latitude and $077^{0}12'023$ to $077^{0}45'669$ E longitude and with at an elevation ranging from 9000 to 13000 ft. amsl. Annual temperature in this region ranges from -30° C to $+40^{\circ}$ C. Annual minimum and maximum average temperature is -1.46° C and $+13.48^{\circ}$ C, respectively and annual minimum and maximum average relative humidity is 24.70 and 39.03%. Annual precipitation is less than 100 mm mostly in form of snowfall. Due to high altitude and low humidity, the radiation level is amongst the highest in the world (up to 6-7 Kwh/mm). Longer photoperiod (>12 hrs) and about 330 sunny days in a year and only one cropping season in a year (span from May to September) are typical characteristics of this region. These conditions make the agriculture and allied practices very tough nevertheless, by diverting glacial fed rivers into stone built terraces, gathering soil through sedimentation, enriching the soil with organic manure and other practices by which local farmers are able to cultivate staples under such harsh climatic conditions in this region. Cultivation and habitations in the Ladakh region are mostly confined to the river valleys, like Indus valley, Nubra-Shyok valley, Shingo- Suru valley (Dras-Suru-Wakha valley) and Zanskar valley. Some villages are also situated on the low lying mountain slopes and around the rivers in the Chang-Chenmo, Ladakh and Zanskar ranges. The villages under present study are situated in the Indus valley, Shingo-Suru valley and in the regions of Zanskar range. In Leh district, it is limited to 99.7 mm as normal annual. Winter precipitation is also low, at about 40 to 50 mm. The average annual rainfall in Kargil district is recorded 250 to 300 mm.

8.2.2 Water sample collection

Water samples were collected from Leh-Ladakh area scattered over a 70 kilometers of range where most of the population is residing. Indus River water was collected from seven sites and from each site six water samples were collected. Irrigation and stagnant water were collected from eleven sites, and from each site six samples were collected from each site. Water samples were collected in acid pretreated plastic bottles, about 1.0 liter of water sample was collected and immediately 2-3 drops of pure toluene was added as a preservative. Samples were immediately taken into the laboratory and stored at 4^{0} C in frost chamber for further analysis.



8.2.3 Chemical and reagents

For the laboratory analysis of various water quality parameters, chemical and reagents were GR grade purchased from Merck Germany and some purchased from Sigma Aldrich United State of America were AR grade. Standards used in the estimation of heavy metals (As, Cd, Pb, Cr and Ni) that were single and multielement, purchased from Merck, Germany.

8.2.4 Laboratory methods

For the water quality test the parameters viz. pH, electrical conductivity, salinity, total dissolved salts (TDS), chemical oxygen demand (COD), turbidity were estimated. For the pH measurement, Orion 420 a (Thermo Orion, USA) pH meter was used with a glass electrode. In order to minimize the change in pH due to interaction with the atmospheric CO₂ measurement was done at time of sample collection. For the TDS measurement, by dipping the TDS electrode in standard solution and calibrated at 500 mg/l, after the calibration samples were tested. COD was estimated by using the Closed Reflux, Titration method. For the heavy metal estimation, all the water samples taken from the frost chamber and prepared for analysis as 50 ml of water sample was taken in 500 ml of conical flask and added 10 ml of 70 % HNO₃ and kept at 80^oC for 30 min evaporated upto the 10 ml of sample, cooled and made volume 50 ml with Milli Q water and these samples were used for heavy metals analysis [APHA, 1989]. Heavy metals (As, Cd, Pb, Cr and Ni) were estimated by ICP-OES (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer and United State of America).

8.2.5 Statistical analysis

Data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE). Significance level (P<0.05) was calculated among the different water resources (stagnant water & irrigation water) by one way ANOVA using the SPSS statistical software, (11.5 version, SPSS Inc., USA (SPSS, 1999).



8.3 Results

8.3.1 Physico-chemical properties of irrigation water

Salinity of irrigation water was varied significantly (P<0.05) from 0.06 ± 0.02 to $0.20\pm0.00\%$ whereas, total average content was determined to $0.11\pm0.01\%$ from studied sampling sites at cold arid region (Table 8.1). TDS is very important parameter of water quality determinant ranges from 40.84 ± 0.59 to 204.66 ± 12.02 mg/l while, total mean content of salinity was observed to 113.31 ± 5.48 mg/l. Turbidity of the irrigation water varied from zero to 1.80 ± 0.37 NTU and average value was reported 0.85 ± 0.11 NTU (Table 8.1). The chemical oxygen demand (COD) of all irrigation water from all sampling sites was varied from 25.08 ± 0.62 to 33.56 ± 1.74 mg/l whereas total average value was reported to 29.74 ± 0.49 mg/l, most of the sampling site were observed significantly (P<0.05) different with each other (Table 8.1).

Study	nЦ	EC(uS/cm)	Salinity	TDS (mg/I)	Turbidity	COD(mg/I)
sites	pm	EC (µ5/cm)	(%)	TDS (IIIg/L)	(NTU)	COD (IIIg/L)
1	$7.61^{a}\pm0.08$	$317.60^{de} \pm 54.93$	$0.14^{b}\pm0.02$	157.56 ^{ef} ±29.87	0.00 ± 0.00	$26.92^{abc} \pm 1.41$
2	$7.67^{a}\pm0.02$	$418.20^{f} \pm 11.98$	$0.20^{c}\pm0.00$	$204.66^{g} \pm 12.02$	$0.60^{a} \pm 0.24$	$30.25^{abcd} \pm 0.89$
3	$7.64^{a}\pm0.07$	$202.50^{bc} \pm 9.31$	$0.10^{ab} \pm 0.00$	$96.38^{bc} \pm 5.61$	$1.20^{a}\pm0.80$	$26.20^{ab} \pm 1.24$
4	$7.57^{a}\pm0.10$	$210.66^{bc} \pm 6.90$	$0.10^{ab}\pm0.00$	$101.22^{c}\pm 2.63$	$0.40^{a}\pm0.40$	$36.06^{e} \pm 0.82$
5	$7.58^{a}\pm0.04$	329.20 ^e ±43.14	$0.14^{b}\pm0.02$	$150.86^{def} \pm 22.14$	$0.60^{a} \pm 0.40$	$25.79^{ab} \pm 0.62$
6	$7.57^{a}\pm0.01$	$237.40^{cde} \pm 6.58$	$0.10^{a} \pm 0.00$	$113.92^{cde} \pm 2.92$	$0.60^{a} \pm 0.40$	$30.54^{bcd} \pm 2.18$
7	$7.71^{a}\pm0.03$	$195.20^{bc} \pm 18.86$	$0.10^{ab}\pm0.00$	102.36 ^c ±1.37	$1.20^{a}\pm0.37$	$29.39^{abcd} \pm 2.38$
8	$7.66^{a} \pm 0.02$	$226.00^{bcd} \pm 4.72$	$0.10^{ab} \pm 0.00$	$108.94^{cd} \pm 2.30$	$1.80^{b} \pm 0.37$	$28.85^{abcd}{\pm}2.06$
9	$7.67^{a}\pm0.02$	245.98 ^{cde} ±77.19	$0.14^{b}\pm0.02$	$165.46^{\text{fg}} \pm 29.82$	$1.20^{a}\pm0.80$	$31.68^{cde} \pm 0.66$
10	$7.59^{a}\pm0.02$	$231.60^{bcde} \pm 6.21$	$0.12^{b}\pm0.02$	$108.52^{cd} \pm 1.33$	$0.80^{a}\pm0.49$	$30.43^{bcd} \pm 0.26$
11	$7.55^{a}\pm0.03$	$242.60^{cde} \pm 7.68$	$0.12^{b}\pm0.02$	$116.06^{cde} \pm 3.52$	$0.80^{a} \pm 0.37$	31.65 ^{cde} ±2.10
Mean	7.43±0.05	231.86±11.00	0.11±0.01	113.31±5.48	0.85±0.11	29.74±0.49

Table 8.1: Physico-chemical properties of irrigation water from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.



8.3.2 Physico-chemical properties of stagnant water (ponds)

The physico-chemical parameters from cold desert high altitude microclimate are presented in Table 8.2. Results of our investigation revealed that, pH of all sampling locations ranged from 7.19 ± 0.06 to 7.77 ± 0.05 whereas; total average value was reported to 7.46 ± 0.03 . Total mean content of EC was reported to $233.14\pm11.41 \mu$ S/cm while the range differed from 119.40 ± 5.46 to $324.60\pm42.65 \mu$ S/cm in all study locations (Table 8.2). The values of salinity in stagnant water were ranged from 0.06 ± 0.02 to $0.16\pm0.02\%$ although; total mean content was reported to $0.12\pm0.01\%$. On the other hand, TDS was examined to be ranged from 57.00 ± 2.63 to 168.44 ± 22.24 mg/l, while the average value was 115.03 ± 5.78 mg/l. The total mean contents of turbidity and COD were reported to 0.67 ± 0.13 NTU and 29.65 ± 0.57 mg/l respectively, while the range varied from 0.00 to 1.80 ± 0.92 NTU and 25.30 ± 0.73 to 33.78 ± 1.65 mg/l respectively (Table 8.2).

 Table 8.2: Physico-chemical properties of stagnant water (pond) of cold desert

 high altitude region

			0	0		
Study	nН	FC(uS/cm)	Salinity (%)	TDS (mg/I)	Turbidity	COD
sites	pm	EC (µS/em)	Samily (70)	1DS (IIIg/L)	(NTU)	(mg/L)
1	$7.52^{bcde} \pm 0.02$	278.34 ^{bc} ±48.73	$0.14^{bc} \pm 0.02$	$138.42^{bcd} \pm 25.1$	$0.64^{abc} \pm 0.39$	$30.68^{ab} \pm 2.09$
2	$7.77^{e} \pm 0.05$	$259.40^{bc} \pm 10.51$	$0.10^{abc} \pm 0.00$	$118.36^{bc} \pm 4.60$	$0.80^{abc} \pm 0.37$	$33.78^{b} \pm 1.65$
3	$7.40^{abcd} \pm 0.24$	236.98 ^{bc} ±21.58	$0.12^{abc} \pm 0.02$	$121.24^{bc} \pm 10.6$	$0.40^{abc} \pm 0.24$	$29.16^{ab} \pm 3.14$
4	$7.31^{abc} \pm 0.17$	$209.48^{ab} \pm 27.08$	$0.12^{abc} \pm 0.02$	$105.66^{b} \pm 11.92$	$0.20^{ab} \pm 0.20$	$25.30^{a}\pm0.73$
5	$7.63^{cde} \pm 0.03$	$324.60^{e} \pm 42.65$	$0.16^{c} \pm 0.02$	$168.44^{d} \pm 22.24$	$0.60^{abc} \pm 0.24$	$32.09^{ab} \pm 0.56$
6	$7.48^{abcde} \pm 0.03$	293.00 ^{bc} ±17.06	$0.14^{bc} \pm 0.02$	$139.86^{cd} \pm 8.77$	$0.60^{abc} \pm 0.24$	$28.55^{ab}{\pm}0.96$
7	$7.56^{cde} \pm 0.03$	$243.80^{bc} \pm 5.54$	$0.12^{abc} \pm 0.02$	$117.72^{bc} \pm 2.86$	$1.80^{\circ}\pm0.92$	$27.65^{ab} \pm 2.23$
8	$7.70^{de} \pm 0.05$	$307.86^{bc} \pm 66.81$	$0.14^{bc} \pm 0.02$	$164.2^{cd} \pm 28.98$	$1.60^{bc} \pm 0.81$	$29.17^{ab} \pm 1.85$
9	$7.19^{a} \pm 0.06$	$119.40^{a} \pm 5.46$	$0.08^{ab} \pm 0.02$	$57.00^{a} \pm 2.63$	$0.04^{a}\pm0.02$	$29.40^{ab} \pm 2.50$
10	$7.19^{a}\pm0.06$	$119.40^{a} \pm 5.46$	$0.08^{ab} \pm 0.02$	$57.00^{a} \pm 2.63$	$0.04^{a}\pm0.02$	$29.40^{ab} \pm 2.50$
11	$7.22^{ab}\pm0.07$	$119.52^{a}\pm 5.30$	$0.06^{a} \pm 0.02$	$56.58^{a}\pm2.52$	0.00 ± 0.00	$29.86^{ab} \pm 2.08$
Mean	7.46±0.03	233.14±11.41	0.12±0.01	115.03±5.78	0.67±0.13	29.65±0.57

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row

8.3.3 Physico-chemical parameters of Indus river water

Physico-chemical parameters of Indus river water were presented in Table 8.3. The results revealed that, the total mean values observed to be pH (7.58±0.04), EC (243.78±18.05 μ S/cm), salinity (0.12±0.01%), TDS (121.519.75 mg/l), turbidity (1.17±0.22 NTU) and COD



(31.45±0.73 mg/l) in Indus river water (Table 8.3) the results shows that the pH of river water varied from 5.76±0.06 to 5.76±0.06 while the average value is 7.43±0.05, even though the sampling sites, 13 & 15 were differ significantly (P<0.05) with each other, whereas other sampling locations were non-significant (P<0.05) with each other. EC ranges from 86.16±1.72 to 418.20±11.98 μ S/cm while the average value was 231.86±11.00 μ S/cm, most of the EC values from different locations differed significantly (P<0.05) with each other (Table 8.3).

	altitude microclimate						
Study sites	рН	EC (µS/cm)	Salinity (%)	TDS (mg/L)	Turbidity (NTU)	COD (mg/L)	
1	$7.38^{ab} \pm 0.15$	130.34 ^a ±5.39	$0.06^{a} \pm 0.02$	$61.32^{a} \pm 2.43$	$0.40^{a} \pm 0.24$	$28.21^{a} \pm 1.88$	
2	$7.26^{a} \pm 0.06$	$224.40^{b} \pm 4.14$	$0.10^{ab} \pm 0.00$	$111.94^{b} \pm 1.48$	0.00 ± 0.00	$29.36^{ab} \pm 2.37$	
3	$7.51^{bc} \pm 0.09$	$410.20^{\circ} \pm 29.74$	$0.20^{c}\pm0.00$	$210.40^{\circ} \pm 14.77$	$1.60^{ab} \pm 0.51$	$30.25^{ab} \pm 1.51$	
4	$7.87^{d}\pm0.02$	$195.80^{ab} \pm 12.45$	$0.10^{ab} \pm 0.00$	$94.44^{ab}\pm 5.88$	$1.80^{b} \pm 0.37$	$32.76^{ab} \pm 1.53$	
5	$7.72^{cd} \pm 0.05$	$206.26^{ab} \pm 6.40$	$0.12^{b}\pm0.02$	97.44 ^{ab} ±3.63	$2.00^{b} \pm 0.95$	34.70 ^b ±2.27	
6	$7.64^{cd} \pm 0.07$	$184.28^{ab} \pm 13.11$	$0.12^{b}\pm0.02$	89.14 ^{ab} ±6.33	$1.00^{ab} \pm 0.45$	33.33 ^{ab} ±0.41	
7	$7.66c^{d} \pm 0.04$	$355.20^{\circ}\pm54.24$	$0.14^{b}\pm0.02$	$185.92^{\circ} \pm 28.43$	$1.40^{ab} \pm 0.75$	$31.54^{ab}\pm 2.17$	
Mean	7.58±0.04	243.78±18.05	0.12±0.01	121.51±9.75	1.17±0.22	31.45±0.73	

Table 8.3: Physico-chemical properties of Indus river water from cold desert high altitude microclimate

Value (Mean \pm SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row

8.3.4 Heavy metals concentration in irrigation water

Various heavy metals concentration in irrigation water from cold desert high altitude microclimate have been investigated and presented in Table 8.4. Results from our present study revealed that, Arsenic was ranged from 0.006 to 0.201ppm and total average concentration was investigated to 0.075 ± 0.006 ppm, whereas one way ANOVA analysis revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher concentration of As was estimated at site 8 (0.102±0.005 ppm) and the lower content at site 11 (0.016±0.005 ppm) (Table 8.4). On the other hand, total average contents of cadmium and lead were estimated to 0.024 ± 0.001 and 0.111 ± 0.006 ppm respectively, whereas, their range differed from 0.012 to 0.036 and 0.043 to 0.275 ppm respectively. Statistical analysis revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher and lower values of Cd, and Pb were estimated at site 11 (0.031±0.002 ppm), site1 (0.020±0.000 ppm); site 2 (0.129±0.005 ppm), site 11 (0.069±0.002 ppm) respectively. Chromium was significantly (P<0.05) higher reported in sampling site 1 (0.030±0.005 ppm), whereas, lower in sampling site 3 & 4 (0.021±0.000 ppm), the total mean Cr



content was reported to 0.024 ± 0.000 ppm while, their range varied from 0.019 to 0.275 ppm. Nickel contents in our present investigation ranged from 0.001 to 0.062 ppm and total mean concentration was 0.016 ± 0.002 ppm (Table 8.4).

		-	-		
Study	As	Cd	Ph	Cr	Ni
sites	1 10	0 u	10	CI	111
1	0.031 ^{ab} ±0.009	$0.020^{b} \pm 0.000$	$0.058^{ab} \pm 0.003$	$0.030^{b} \pm 0.005$	$0.030^{\circ}\pm0.004$
2	$0.038^{bc} \pm 0.007$	$0.025^{cdef} \pm 0.001$	$0.129^{d} \pm 0.005$	$0.023^{a} \pm 0.002$	$0.002^{a} \pm 0.000$
3	$0.051^{cd} \pm 0.002$	$0.023^{c}\pm0.000$	$0.105^{cd} \pm 0.004$	$0.021^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.003^{a} \pm 0.000$
4	$0.064^{d} \pm 0.003$	$0.026^{b} \pm 0.001$	$0.100^{cd} \pm 0.007$	$0.021^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.001^{a} \pm 0.000$
5	$0.086^{ef} \pm 0.008$	$0.025^{cde} \pm 0.001$	$0.091^{bcd} \pm 0.004$	$0.022^{a}\pm0.001$	$0.001^{a}\pm0.000$
6	$0.094^{efg} \pm 0.002$	$0.027^{def} \pm 0.001$	$0.096^{bcd} \pm 0.006$	$0.023^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.001^{a} \pm 0.001$
7	$0.101^{\text{fg}} \pm 0.005$	$0.027^{\text{def}} \pm 0.000$	$0.092^{bcd} \pm 0.002$	$0.023^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.002^{a} \pm 0.000$
8	$0.102^{\text{fg}} \pm 0.005$	$0.028^{\rm f} \pm 0.000$	$0.097^{bcd} \pm 0.002$	$0.022^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.001^{a} \pm 0.000$
9	$0.081^{e} \pm 0.002$	$0.028^{ef} \pm 0.001$	$0.083^{abc} \pm 0.004$	$0.023^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.003^{a} \pm 0.000$
10	$0.064^{d} \pm 0.002$	$0.027^{\text{def}} \pm 0.000$	$0.088^{bc} \pm 0.001$	$0.023^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.002^{a} \pm 0.001$
11	$0.016^{a} \pm 0.005$	$0.031^{g}\pm 0.002$	$0.069^{abc} \pm 0.002$	$0.023^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.015^{b} \pm 0.000$
Mean	0.075 ± 0.006	0.024±0.001	0.111±0.006	0.024 ± 0.000	0.016±0.002
Range	0.006-0.201	0.012-0.036	0.043-0.275	0.019-0.275	0.001-0.062

Table 8.4: Heavy metals concentration (ppm) in irrigation water of cold desert

high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

8.3.5 Heavy metals concentration of stagnant (ponds) water

Arsenic concentration in sampling sites 1, 2, and 11 did not detected while most of other sites differ significantly (P<0.05) with each other, as their range varied from 0.002 to 0.121 ppm and total mean content was estimated to 0.034 ± 0.004 ppm. One way ANOVA analysis disclosed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher value of As was estimated at site 4 (0.100 ± 0.008 ppm) and lower at site 10 (0.021 ± 0.002 ppm) (Table 8.5). Cadmium and lead were examined significantly (P<0.05) higher at site 11 (0.034 ± 0.005 ppm) and site 8 (0.171 ± 0.035 ppm) and lower at site 1 (0.020 ± 0.000 ppm) and site 9 (0.050 ± 0.003 ppm) respectively. The total average concentration of Cd was observed to 0.027 ± 0.001 ppm and its range varied from 0.019 to 0.049 ppm, whereas Pb content varied from 0.039 to 0.229 ppm and average value estimated to 0.095 ± 0.005 ppm. Chromium concentration was ranged from 0.020 to 0.220 ppm and total mean content was estimated to 0.030 ± 0.003 ppm. Total average content of Ni was determined to 0.013 ± 0.001 ppm



and values ranged from 0.001 to 0.043 ppm in all study sites. The statistical analysis revealed that, significantly higher and lower values of Pb, Cr and Ni were estimated at site 8 (0.171 ± 0.035 ppm), site 9 ($0.050^{a}\pm0.003$ ppm); site 8 (0.034 ± 0.009 ppm), site 3 (0.021 ± 0.000 ppm) and site 11 (0.026 ± 0.002 ppm), site 5 (0.002 ± 0.001 ppm) respectively (Table 8.5).

		mgn	unnude region		
Study sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni
1	ND	$0.020^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.065^{ab} \pm 0.005$	$0.026^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.016^{\text{def}} \pm 0.001$
2	ND	$0.020^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.084^{abc} \pm 0.010$	$0.030^{b} \pm 0.002$	$0.021^{fg} \pm 0.003$
3	$0.074^{d} \pm 0.001$	$0.025^{ab} \pm 0.001$	$0.100^{bcd} \pm 0.001$	$0.021^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.011^{bcd} \pm 0.008$
4	$0.100^{f} \pm 0.008$	$0.029^{bc} \pm 0.001$	$0.088^{acd} \pm 0.003$	$0.024^{a}\pm0.001$	$0.004^{ab} \pm 0.001$
5	$0.087^{e} \pm 0.003$	$0.028^{abc} \pm 0.001$	$0.093^{abcd} \pm 0.002$	$0.034^{b}\pm0.004$	$0.002^{a} \pm 0.001$
6	$0.049^{c} \pm 0.002$	$0.028^{abc} \pm 0.001$	$0.091^{abcd} \pm 0.002$	$0.023^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.003^{ab} \pm 0.001$
7	$0.042^{c}\pm 0.003$	$0.025^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.086^{abc} \pm 0.001$	$0.025^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.006^{abc} \pm 0.000$
8	$0.021^{b} \pm 0.005$	$0.031^{bc} \pm 0.003$	$0.171^{e} \pm 0.035$	$0.034^{b}\pm0.009$	$0.011^{bcd} \pm 0.002$
9	$0.042^{c}\pm 0.002$	$0.026^{ab} \pm 0.002$	$0.050^{a} \pm 0.003$	$0.021^{a}\pm0.001$	$0.013^{cde} \pm 0.001$
10	$0.021^{b} \pm 0.002$	$0.026^{ab} \pm 0.001$	0.052a±0.002	$0.022^{a} \pm 0.001$	$0.017^{\text{def}} \pm 0.001$
11	ND	$0.034^{c}\pm 0.005$	$0.126^{cd} \pm 0.004$	$0.028^{b} \pm 0.001$	$0.026^{g}\pm 0.002$
Mean	0.034 ± 0.004	0.027±0.001	0.095 ± 0.005	0.030±0.003	0.013±0.001
Range	0.002-0.121	0.019-0.049	0.039-0.229	0.020-0.220	0.001-0.043

Table 8.5: Heavy metals concentration (ppm) in stagnant water (pond) of cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row

8.3.6 Heavy metals concentration in Indus river water

Heavy metals concentrations in Indus river water were presented in Table 8.6. Rsults of our study revealed that, Arsenic and cadmium were estimated in all studied sites in this CDHA region, as total mean concentrations of As and Cd were determined to 0.037 ± 0.005 and 0.025 ± 0.001 ppm respectively while their concentrations ranged from 0.001 to 0.099 and 0.019 to 0.045 ppm respectively. The one way analysis disclosed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher and lower values of As and Cd concentrations were estimated at site 4 (0.094\pm0.002 ppm), site 1 (0.005\pm0.003 ppm) and at site 3 (0.028\pm0.004 ppm), site 1 (0.020\pm0.000 ppm) respectively. On the other hand, total average concentrations of lead and chromium were determined to 0.039 to 228 and 0.020 to 0.035 ppm respectively, significantly higher level of Pb and Cr were estimated



at site 3 (0.191 ± 0.011 ppm) and at site 1 (0.029 ± 0.002 ppm) respectively. Nickel concentration ranged from 0.001 to 0.051 ppm, while total mean concentration was estimated to 0.015 ± 0.002 ppm and significantly higher level was determined at the site 2 (0.035 ± 0.009 ppm) and lower at site 3 (0.003 ± 0.000 ppm), (Table 8.6).

		ingii annu	de microcimate		
Study sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni
1	$0.005^{a} \pm 0.003$	$0.020^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.050^{a} \pm 0.003$	$0.029^{c} \pm 0.002$	$0.018^{b} \pm 0.001$
2	$0.053^{c}\pm0.008$	$0.022^{ab} \pm 0.002$	$0.104^{b} \pm 0.031$	$0.025^{bc} \pm 0.001$	$0.035^{c}\pm0.009$
3	$0.023^{ab} \pm 0.011$	$0.028^{c} \pm 0.004$	$0.191^{c} \pm 0.011$	$0.024^{ab} \pm 0.003$	$0.003^{a} \pm 0.000$
4	$0.094^{d} \pm 0.002$	$0.027^{bc} \pm 0.000$	$0.108^{b} \pm 0.006$	$0.024^{ab} \pm 0.001$	$0.009^{ab} \pm 0.006$
5	$0.039^{bc} \pm 0.007$	$0.027^{bc} \pm 0.000$	$0.069^{ab} \pm 0.002$	$0.023^{a} \pm 0.000$	$0.011^{ab} \pm 0.000$
6	$0.039^{bc} \pm 0.006$	$0.026^{bc} \pm 0.000$	$0.051^{a} \pm 0.002$	$0.024^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.012^{a} \pm 0.001$
7	$0.008^{a} \pm 0.005$	$0.026^{bc} \pm 0.000$	$0.051^{a} \pm 0.004$	$0.021^{a}\pm0.000$	$0.015^{ab} \pm 0.004$
Mean	0.037 ± 0.005	0.025±0.001	0.089 ± 0.009	0.024 ± 0.001	0.015±0.002
Range	0.001-0.099	0.019-0.045	0.039-228	0.020-0.035	0.001-0.051

Table 8.6: Heavy metal concentration (ppm) in Indus river water of cold desert

 high altitude microclimate

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row

8.4 Discussion

8.4.1 Physico-chemical properties of Indus river water

8.4.1.1 pH

Results revealed that the pH values of stagnant (7.43±0.05), Indus river (7.58±0.04) and irrigation waters (7.46±0.03) were about to be similar, found in the permissible range of 6.5 to 8.5 for the irrigation to crops and drinking purposes to human and animals and this pH range indicating a slightly alkaline water, this may be due to the presence of carbonate and bicarbonates [Ravichandran et al., 2002]. A water pH between 6.0 and 7.0 is normally considered to be the most desirable for irrigation. As it was reported that pH affects the dissolved oxygen level in the water, photosynthesis of aquatic plants, metabolic rates of aquatic organisms and the sensitivity of these organisms to pollution, parasites and disease [FWPCA, 1968]. A change in water pH can also affects the aquatic life indirectly by altering other aspects of water chemistry [Schlesinger, 1991].



8.4.1.2 Turbidity (NTU)

The present study shows the turbidity of aquatic ecosystems (Indus river, irrigation and stagnant waters) were in normal range as the permissible limit is concerned, WHO [2006] prescribed the highest desirable limit 5.0 NTU and maximum permissible limit 25.0 NTU for the irrigation to crops and drinking purpose to human and animals, further the desirable limit of 5 NTU and permissible limit (10 NTU) for the drinking water to the human beings. So on the basis of turbidity water collected from various locations of cold arid region is investigated to found well for all the living beings. We know the turbidity is a measure of water clarity, tells the degree to which light entering a column of water is scattered by suspended solids. Suspended solids include things such as mud, algae, detritus and fecal material. Factors which are responsible for low turbidity range over here may be low soil erosion because of low rainfall, low nutrient inputs that stimulate algal blooms, no waste discharge from industry [Schlesinger, 1991]. As we know that the higher turbidity of water causes, less sunlight penetration which results in proportionally decrease in photosynthetic rate of aquatic flora and it again causes decreased oxygen produced by aquatic plants [Merritts, 1998]. Higher turbidity also causes lesser heat absorption from sunlight by suspended materials, lowers water temperature; this reduced the dissolved O₂, water can hold [Merritts, 1998; BIS, 1992].

8.4.1.3 Electrical conductivity (μ S/cm)

The major water quality guideline for crop productivity is the salinity hazard as measured by EC [Ahmed et al., 2002]. Electrical Conductivity of Indus river water, irrigation water resources and stagnant water were estimated to be 243.78±18.05, 86.16±1.72 to 418.20±11.98 μ S/cm, these values are under the permissible limit (<1500 μ mohs/cm) for domestic use. BIS [2005] have also recommended a drinking water standard (EC 750 μ S/cm) for human and animals. The water resources from cold arid region on the basis of EC in our present study are suitable for irrigation purposes as we know that the EC <250 μ mhos/cm is considered good and >750 μ mhos/cm is unsuitable for the irrigation. The higher EC causes inability of the plant to compete with ions in soil solution for water, thus less is available to crop plants, usable plant water in soil solution decreases dramatically as EC increases.



8.4.1.4 Salinity (%)

Results from our present study revealed that, the mean level of salinity in Indus River, irrigation and stagnant waters were determined 0.12±0.01, 0.11±0.01 and 0.12±0.01 %, which are safe for all kind of animal's drinking purposes rearing at this region. The main ionic components contributing to salinity of natural sources are most likely the high content of ions such as sodium, chloride and sulphate. These ions in water may have a major impact on a high productivity animal's acid-base homeostasis. The study of Sanchez et al. [1994] indicated that high intakes of chloride and sulphate affect milk production. Singh and Singh [1995] reported that the higher level of salinity was due to increase in decomposition of organic matters. As the salinity of the soil is increased by the use of water containing appreciable soluble salts, plants have increasing difficulty absorbing water. A primary cause of water salinity is excess sodium as Na accumulates in the soil it can compete with other nutrients for uptake by the plants and may become directly toxic. Excess sodium in natural soil can lead to the loss of soil structure, causing the loss of soil permeability and leading to poor plant growth.

8.4.1.5 Chemical oxygen demand (mg/L)

Most applications of COD determine the amount of organic pollutants found in surface water, making COD a useful measure of water quality. In the present investigation in cold desert high, the COD values ranges from 28.21±1.88 to 34.70±2.27 mg/L (Indus Ricer water), 25.08±0.62 to 32.89±2.04 mg/L (irrigation water); 25.30±0.73 to 33.78±1.65 mg/L (stagnant water) these values are higher than maximum allowed limit of 4.0 mg/L according to USPH Standard and the Tolerance limit of COD for human beings 250 mg/L. COD determination is a measure of the oxygen equivalent of that portion of the organic matter in a sample; COD is useful in specifying toxic condition and presence of biologically resistant substances, measured industrial waste water studies, load of organic pollutants in the industrial waste water and pollution effect. The high value of COD due to high level of pollutants present in water samples.

8.4.1.6 Total dissolved salts (mg/L)

According to BIS [1991] recommendation, water having TDS more than 2000 mg/L are not suitable for drinking purposes and the maximum desirable limit of TDS is 500 mg/L. Salinity problem exists if salt accumulates in crop root zone to a concentration that causes a loss in yield. In the present study the minimum value of total dissolved solids was found in a range of 40.84±0.59 to 204.66±12.02 mg/L, these values are under the desirable limit, means water from



the cold desert high altitude ecosystem is good for irrigation purposes to different crops growing over here as well as is suitable for drinking purposes to animals and human beings. The high value of TDS reduces water utility for drinking, irrigation and agriculture purposes [WHO, 1996]. A high content of dissolved solid elements affects the density of water, influences osmoregulation of freshwater in organisms, reduces solubility of gases (like oxygen) and utility, of water for drinking, irrigational and industrial purposes.

8.4.2 Heavy metals in various water resources

8.4.2.1 Arsenic (As)

In the present study, our results revealed that elevated level of arsenic in irrigation water from all study sites except site 13, while in stagnant waters the same increasing trend was detected in most of the study locations but the lower concentrations of As determined in Indus River water samples. Levels of As are higher in the aquatic ecosystem may be washed out of arsenic bearing rocks [Edmonds and Francesconi, 1993]. Recently, some other studies reported that the anthropogenic activities such as treatment of agricultural land with arsenical pesticides, treating of wood using chromated copper arsenate, burning of coal in thermal plants power stations and the operations of gold mining have increased the environmental incidence of As and its rate of discharge into freshwater habitat [Pacyna, 1995]. However, in water, particularly ground water, where there are sulfide mineral deposits and sedimentary deposits deriving from volcanic rocks, the concentrations can be significantly elevated [WHO, 2011]. The principal sources of arsenic in ambient air are the burning of fossil fuels, smelting and waste incineration. Arsenic is introduced into water through the erosion and weathering of soil, minerals and ores, from industrial effluents and via atmospheric deposition [Hindmarsh and McCurdy, 1986; Hutton and Symon, 1986]. The average concentration in the earth's crust approximately 2.0 ppm, As generally present in natural waters at the concentrations of $<1-2 \mu g/L$ and its concentrations may be elevated up to 12 ppm in areas containing natural sources [WHO, 2011]. Maximum desirable limit of arsenic in drinking water for human beings is 0.05 ppm [BIS, 2005], 0.01 ppm [WHO, 2011], CCME [2005] guideline (0.025 ppm) to livestock. Recommended limit of Arsenic in water for irrigation for long term (0.10 ppm) and short term uses (2.0 ppm) Rowe and Abdel-Magid [1995]. According to BIS, WHO and As guidelines, water from cold arid ecosystem is not suitable for human as well as for the livestocks prevailed over here and it requires some



protection measures, while as water from studied aquatic ecosystems is safe the irrigation purposes to various crops plants in Leh-Ladakh. The potential sources of arsenic for farm animals are food, drinking water, soil and air. Lactating goats consuming a diet containing <10 ppb As had decreased growth rates, decreased milk production, lower birth weights and a higher incidence of mortality.

8.4.2.2 Nickel (Ni)

Nickel has been considered to be an essential trace element for human and animal health. Nickel occurs naturally in soils as a result of the weathering of the parent rock [McGrath, 1995]. So in the present study, results disclosed that the nickel concentration in irrigation water monitored below the permissible limit in most of studied, while in Indus River and stagnant waters Ni concentrations determined below the maximum permissible limit (MPL) in most of the studied sites. Some earlier studies reported that, the underlying geology and soil forming processes strongly influence the amount of nickel in soils with higher concentrations reported in clays, silts and fine grained loams relative to coarser grained loams, sandy and peaty soils [kabata-Pendias and Mukherjee, 2007]. The highest concentrations are found in basic igneous rocks with much lower levels found in sedimentary rocks including shales, clays, limestone and sandstones [Kabata-Pendias and Mukherjee, 2007; McGrath, 1995], while in heavy pollution areas, nickel that occurs naturally in groundwater is mobilized [WHO, 2011]. Anthropogenic activity has resulted in the widespread atmospheric deposition of nickel from the burning of oil and coal [McGrath, 1995]. Localized nickel contamination may also occur near a smelter or plating works or be associated with mining activity [ATSDR, 2005]. Agricultural fertilizers, especially phosphates, are also a significant source of nickel in soil but it is unlikely to build-up in soil in the long term from their use [McGrath, 1995]. According to WHO [2004], [USEPA, 1999] and [BIS, 2005] the maximum permissible limit of Ni is 0.02 ppm in drinking water for the human beings. According to CCME [2005], recommended upper safe level of drinking water for livestocks of Ni is 1.0 ppm. The maximum permissible limit for Ni is 0.2 ppm for the irrigation water [Ayers and Westcot, 1976]. It was again reported that the recommended limit of Nickel (Ni) in irrigation water for the health of plants is 0.2 ppm for long term use and 2.0 ppm for short term use, it toxic to a number of plants at 0.5 to 1.0 ppm and reduced toxicity at neutral or alkaline pH [Rowe and Abdel-Magid, 1995]. According to above guidelines, Ni reported in most of the study sites below the permissible limit and somewhere it is above the standard



guidelines as per the human health is concerned, this elevated level of Ni may be due to the mobilization of ground water and water sources from igneous rock [Kabata-Pendias and Mukherjee, 2007; McGrath, 1995; WHO, 2011], whereas the water for drinking purpose to livestock and irrigation purpose to various crop plants is considered to be safe.

8.4.2.3 Lead (Pb)

Risk of adverse effects associated with lead in drinking water is generally very low; water may contribute to the overall burden of dietary lead in livestock. The permissible limits of [WHO, 2004] for drinking purposes to humans (0.01ppm) and irrigation purpose to different crops (5 ppm) [USEPA, 1999]. CCME [2005] recommended an upper safe level of Pb in water is 0.1 ppm for livestock. Lead concentration was found above the desirable limit in drinking water for human health is 0.01ppm [BIS, 2005]. The present study revealed that, the Pb in studies aquatic ecosystems determined at very high concentrations according to above guidelines, in irrigation water, Pb level is high than River and stagnant waters. According to our predictions water resources from cold desert high altitude are not safe for drinking purposes to human and livestock while it is suitable for irrigation purposes. As it is well known that the lead is used principally in the production of lead acid Bhateries, solder and alloys, it discharged in the surface water through paints, solders, pipes, building material, gasoline etc. Lead is a well known metal toxicant and it is gradually being phased out of the materials that human beings regularly use. Combustion of oil and gasoline account for >50% of all anthropogenic emissions and thus form a major component of the global cycle of lead. Some previous studies reported the elevated level of Pb in water, as atmospheric fallout is usually the most significant source in freshwaters [Moore & Ramamoorthy, 1984]. The concentration of lead in surface water is highly variable depending upon sources of pollution; lead content of sediments; and the pH, salinity and organic matter content of the water. Dissolved lead concentrations in unpolluted freshwaters are generally very low, <0.01 ppm [Fergusson, 1990]. Most lead (over 90%) transported by unpolluted streams is associated with suspended particulate matter [Salomons & Forstner 1995]. Acute toxicity generally appears in aquatic plants at concentration of 0.1-5.0 ppm, initially results in enhanced plant growth, but from a concentration of 5 ppm onwards, this is counteracted by severe growth retardation, discoloration and morphological abnormalities, adversely influence photosynthesis, respiration and other metabolic processes. Acute toxicity of



Pb in invertebrates is reported at the concentration of 0.1–10 ppm [Moore & Ramamoorthy 1984].

8.4.2.4 Chromium (Cr)

Chromium standard in drinking water is 0.05 ppm for humans [WHO, 2004] and recommended standard of Cr concentration for irrigation water is 0.1 ppm [USEPA, 1999], 0.05 ppm [APHA, 1995]. Desirable maximum limit of chromium in drinking water for human health is 0.05 ppm [BIS, 2005]. Recommended limit of Cr in irrigation water is 0.1 ppm in long term use and 1.0 ppm for short term use [Rowe and Abdel-Magid, 1995]. CCME [2005] recommended upper safe level of water to Cr is 0.05 ppm for livestock. In the present study Cr concentration in aquatic ecosystems from the studies areas reported decreased level than the maximum permissible limit for drinking purposes to human and animals and for irrigation to various crop plants and it indicates studied aquatic ecosystems are safe as per the chromium toxicity is concerned in this region. Chromium compounds are used as pigments, mordents and dyes in the textiles and as the tanning agent in the leather, Cr comes in the surface waters from municipal wastes, laundry chemicals, paints, leather and road run off due to tire wear, corrosion of bushings, brake wires and radiators, etc. Chromium is generally more toxic at higher temperatures and its compounds are known to cause cancer in humans [Ember, 1975]. The toxic effects of Cr on plants indicate that the roots remain small and leaves narrow, exhibit reddish brown discoloration with small necrotic blotches.

8.4.2.5 Cadmium (Cd)

Cadmium is biologically non-essential and non-beneficial constituent. Cadmium contamination imposes an adverse effect on environmental quality and constitutes a serious threat not only to plants and animals but also to human lives [Martin-Garin et al., 2002]. Maximum desirable limit of Cd in drinking water for the human beings is 0.01 ppm (WHO, 2004). The irrigation standard recommended by USEPA for Cd concentration in water is 5 ppm. CCME [2005] recommended upper safe levels of water to Cd are 0.08 ppm for livestock. The values obtained in present study from various water resources found to be higher than the maximum permissible limit of 0.01 ppm [WHO, 2004; Sindhu, 2002] as the water sources are concerned for the drinking purposes to the humans while this water is used for other purposes like irrigation to different crop plants and drinking purposes to livestock is considered to be safe. Higher level of Cd in this cold desert high altitude region may be due to the increasing pollution



level by increasing the tourism and increasing activities of army vehicles in this area since the last five to ten years or the cadmium containing parent materials (rocks) available in this region. (Joradao et al., 1996) reported that Cd gets into a ground water from corrosion of galvanized pipes and fittings and to the surface water from the effluents discharged from pipe industries, in surface waters through paints, pigments, glass enamel, deterioration of the galvanized pipes etc. Cadmium is released into environment from wastewater, disperse pollution is caused by contamination from fertilizers [WHO, 2011]. The wear of studded tires has been identified as a source of Cd deposited on road surfaces.

8.5 Conclusion

As per the physico-chemical properties (pH, EC, TDS, turbidity, COD, salinity) of studied water resources were concerned, the water is suitable irrigation to various crop plants, drinking purposes to humans and all kind of animals. While As, Pb, and Cd are observed above the maximum permissible limit. However, our findings revealed high As, Cd and Pb level in stagnant water, river water, and irrigation water from most of the sites and therefore, may cause health hazards for human and animals. Hence long term uses of this water for drinking purposes to humans and animals should be avoided and it require suitable actions to minimize long exposure. Consequently, preventive measures are required to ameliorate any health problems due to high intake of these heavy metals in the animals. Arsenic is the most important issue in this cold desert region where it is reported in extremely higher concentrations in most of the studied areas so it is not suitable for human and animals health as well as for environment and also not suitable for irrigation purposes in long term uses.



CHAPTER IX

To know certain heavy metal presence and their interrelationships in forages and animals of cold desert high altitude region



<u>Abstract</u>

The present study was conducted to investigate the bioavailability of heavy metals in some forage crop plants and serum samples of Changthangi sheep and goats from cold arid region. Plants are the first unit of heavy metal pollution by their potential to accumulate them when grown on contaminated soils and these plants when fed or graze by the animals then become sink of heavy metals lead to pollute the whole food chain. Therefore keeping the above point in the mind, present study was planned in the way to examined presence of heavy metals and to assess their toxicity. For the study, forages (Medicago sativa L. and Triticum aestivum L. straw) and serum samples of native Changthangi sheep and goats were collected from Leh-Ladakh: a region of harsh climatic and terrestrial conditions. Samples were analyzed for nickel, cadmium, chromium, lead and arsenic. The total mean concentration of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As, were determined to be 0.500±0.04, 0.500±0.04, 12.613±0.96, 0.111±0.07, 0.096±0.02 ppm respectively in *Medicago sativa* L. samples, while in *Triticum aestivum* L. straw, these were examined to 0.457±0.04, 0.237±0.02, 33.174±4.41, 0.064±0.01 and 0.004±0.001 ppm respectively. The average concentration of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As were determined to 2.021±0.124, 0.303±0.04, 10.171±0.219, 3.337±0.32, 1.731±0.377 ppm respectively in serum samples of Changthangi sheep, whereas 1.747±0.17, 0.750±0.13, 9.866±0.34, 3.322±0.54 and 0.167±0.003 ppm of Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb, As were examined respectively in Changthangi goat serum samples. Correlation analysis revealed that most of the heavy metals were observed to have correlation between forages and animals but calculated statistically non-significant (P<0.005; P<0.001). Heavy metals were examined to accumulate in plants and animals from less to higher concentration and some were found severe to toxic accumulation that may cause health risk to plants, animals and ultimately to human beings, prevailed over the studied region.

Key words: Heavy metals presence, forages, high altitude region, Interrelationships

9.1 Introduction

Bioavailability of heavy metals in plant and animals through the soil and water is the major issue of heavy metals pollution which is predicted by various scientist and environmentalists throughout the world. Further plants or the forages are essential component of natural ecosystems and agro-ecosystems represents the first section of the terrestrial food chain, due to their aptitude of toxic heavy metal accumulation and results in a threat to the living beings which consume them. The risk of heavy metal contamination in meat and blood of livestock is of



great concern for both safety and human health because of the toxic nature of these metals relatively in trace concentrations [Santhi et al., 2008]. The contaminated animal feed and feeding system to the polluted environment were reportedly responsible for heavy metal contamination in meat and blood [Miranda et al., 2005]. The environmental pollutants are spread through different channels many of which finally enter into the food chain of livestock and human. There is increasing concern about environmental pollutants emanating into the livestock production systems. Heavy metal toxicity is one of the major current environment health problems and is potentially dangerous because of bioaccumulation through the food chain and this causes hazardous effects on livestock and human health. In general the hazardous effect of these toxic elements depends upon the dietary concentration of the elements, absorption of the element by the system, homeostatic control of the body for the element and also the species of the animal involved [Underwood, 1977]. Because of their very low abundance, trace elements are particularly sensitive to surrounding environmental conditions, which influence their physicochemical speciation and their behavior in the ecosystems. The main sources of trace metals to plants are the air or soil from which metals are taken up by the root or foliage. Some trace metals are essential in plant nutrition, but plants growing in a pollute environment can accumulate trace elements at high concentrations, causing a serious risk to human health. [Alloway 1990; Vousta et al., 1996; Sharma et al., 2007]. The uptake of metal concentration by roots depends on speciation of metal and soil Characteristics and type of plant species etc. Consequently, metal mobility and plant availability are very important when assessing the effect of soil contamination on plant metal uptake, as well as translocation and toxicity or ultra structural alterations [Sresty and Madhava Rao, 1999; Chandra Sekhar et al., 2003). Atmospheric metals are deposited on plant surfaces by rain and dust. Several authors have shown a relationship between atmospheric element deposition and elevated element concentrations in plants and topsoil, especially in cities and in the vicinity of emitting factories. Widespread interest in trace metal accumulation in plant systems has emerged only over the last three decades and several research articles reported concentrations of a number of trace elements in the local crops and other plants as a consequence of anthropogenic emissions [Bernhard et al., 2004; Wong et al., 2006]. There is no any previous study in this region regarding the heavy metals pollution and their presence in the ecosystem so the present study was aimed with the objectives to investigate the presence of toxic heavy metals in soil, forages and serum sample of sheep and goats and their interrelationships in this region.



9.2 Material and methods

9.2.1 Forages sampling, processing and analysis

Lucerne or alfalfa (*Medicago sativa* L.), wheat straw, (*Triticum aestivum* L.) fodder samples were collected from studied area, fresh leaves of alfalfa (*Medicago sativa* L.) were collected on maturity of the crop plants, while the whole plant above the soil surface was collected in case of wheat straw, (*Triticum aestivum* L.). Nine sampling sites (village) were selected and fifteen small samples were collected from each sampling site and mixed and then required quantity of plant sample was taken by quartering method so the six plant samples were taken for the analysis. All the collected samples were taken in the laboratory and cleaned for the dust with flowing double distilled water and air dried. Then all the air dried plant samples were oven dried at 65° C for the 12 hours and then grinded in stainless steel heavy duty plant sample grinder to obtain homogeneous sample size. All the plant samples were digested on dry matter basis, plant samples were digested by using metal grade nitric acid (HNO₃), hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) hydrochloric acid (HCl), samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc, Canada). Heavy metals were estimated in the above plant samples by ICP-OES (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer and United State of America).

9.2.2 Blood sampling, processing and analysis

Total sixty blood samples (six sites; ten samples from each sampling sites) from each native female Changthangi sheep and native female Changthangi goats were collected. About 5 ml of blood was collected from jugular vein in the vials, kept the samples at 4^oC for overnight and then centrifuge it at 6000 rpm for 5 min, serum was collected in separate storage vials and stored at -80^oC. All the serum samples were digested on mass to weight basis, samples were digested by using metal grade nitric acid (HNO₃), perchloric acid (HClO₄) hydrochloric acid (HCl), samples were digested on 42 blocks Automated Hot Bock digestion system (Questron Technologies Inc, Canada). All these samples were analyzed for heavy metals by ICP-OES (Optima 7000 DV, Perkin Elmer and United State of America).

9.2.3 Statistical data analysis

Data generated through the study were analyzed for mean and standard error (SE) by one way ANOVA. Significance level (P<0.05) was generated among the different mean values by Duncan's multiple range test (DMRT) among different sampling locations. Pearson correlation



coefficient (r^2) analysis was done in soil, plant and animals for the various essential mineral nutrients by using SPSS computer programme (SPSS, 1999).

9.3 Result

9.3.1 Level of heavy metals in fodders

The table no. 9.1 and 9.2 were shown the heavy metals concentration in various fodder samples collected from cold desert high regions. In the present study, Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As contents were found to 0.500 ± 0.04 , 0.464 ± 0.03 , 12.613 ± 0.96 , 0.111 ± 0.07 , 0.096 ± 0.02 , 0.497 ± 0.02 and 17.452 ± 1.72 ppm respectively in Lucerne (*Medicago sativa* L.) whereas the range differed from 0.024-0.993, 0.098-1.584, 0.223-35.890, 0.023-3.904, 0.001-0.423 ppm respectively in the studied samples (Table 9.1).

While on the other hand, Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb, As concentrations were reported to 0.457 ± 0.04 , 0.237 ± 0.02 , 33.174 ± 4.41 , 0.064 ± 0.01 , 0.004 ± 0.001 ppm and range varied from 0.030-0.950, 0.011-0.564, 9.070-191.0, 0.021-0.350, 0.005-0.014 ppm respectively in wheat straw (Table 9.2). The statistical analysis (one way ANOVA) revealed that, significantly (P<0.05) higher concetrations of Ni, Cr and As were examined at site 6 (0.825 ± 0.06 ppm), site 6 (18.29 ± 2.84 ppm) and at site 2 (0.312 ± 0.01 ppm) respectively, whereas Pb and Cd were observed non significant (P<0.05) in lucene samples (Table 9.2).


Study Sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni
1	0.132 ^c	0.567^{a}	0.027^{a}	6.334 ^a	0.117 ^a
	± 0.02	±0.26	± 0.00	±0.44	± 0.08
2	0.312 ^e	0.583^{a}	0.031 ^a	14.4^{abc}	0.320^{ac}
	±0.01	±0.05	± 0.00	±1.01	±0.16
2	0.265 ^{de}	0.500^{a}	0.030^{a}	9.075^{ab}	0.415 ^{bcd}
3	±0.05	±0.04	± 0.00	±0.41	± 0.08
	0.238 ^d	0.462^{a}	0.092^{a}	12.74 ^{abc}	0.491 ^{cde}
4	±0.03	±0.03	±0.06	±2.17	±0.05
5	0.075^{bc}	0.465^{a}	0.029^{a}	11.08^{abc}	0.578^{def}
	± 0.02	±0.03	± 0.00	±0.82	±0.04
	0.004^{a}	0.443^{a}	0.064^{a}	18.29 ^{bc}	0.825 ^g
0	± 0.00	±0.04	±0.01	± 2.84	±0.06
-	0.002^{a}	0.377^{a}	0.038 ^a	10.07^{abc}	0.627^{defg}
1	± 0.00	±0.03	±0.01	±1.23	±0.07
8	ND	0.449^{a}	0.038 ^a	13.75 ^{abc}	0.754^{fg}
		±0.03	± 0.00	± 3.81	±0.03
0	ND	0.386 ^a	0.038 ^a	12.34 ^{abc}	0.462 ^{cd}
9		±0.04	± 0.00	±2.69	±0.03
Mean	0.096	0.464	0.111	12.613	0.500
	± 0.02	±0.03	± 0.07	±0.96	±0.04
Range	0.001	0.10	0.02	0.22	0.02
	-0.42	-1.58	-3.90	-35.89	-0.99
*Threshold limit	10	1.0	50	2.0	5.0

 Table 9.1: Heavy metal concentrations (ppm) in Lucerne (Medicago sativa L.) from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

*Threshold limit to crop plants, [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006]



Study sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni
	0.005^{b}	0.452 ^e	0.027^{a}	24.590 ^{abc}	0.697 ^{cd}
1	± 0.001	±0.03	±0.01	±4.46	± 0.08
	0.004^{b}	0.464 ^e	0.031 ^a	16.220^{ab}	0.515 ^{bc}
2	± 0.002	±0.03	± 0.01	±0.46	±0.03
	0.005^{b}	0.310 ^d	0.028^{a}	62.784 ^c	0.609 ^{bcd}
3	± 0.001	±0.02	±0.01	± 2.90	± 0.08
	0.007^{bc}	0.203 ^c	0.033 ^a	48.692 ^{abc}	0.776 ^d
4	± 0.005	±0.03	± 0.01	± 8.36	± 0.05
	0.003 ^{ab}	0.175 ^c	0.032 ^a	32.918 ^{abc}	0.071^{a}
5	± 0.002	±0.01	± 0.01	± 1.20	±0.01
	0.010^{c}	0.265^{d}	0.200^{b}	11.828^{a}	0.475^{b}
6	± 0.001	±0.01	± 0.07	±0.71	±0.11
		0.160°	0.150^{b}	21.076^{ab}	0.643 ^{bcd}
7	ND	±0.01	± 0.07	±0.87	±0.04
		0.089^{b}	0.037 ^a	52.186 ^{bc}	0.168 ^a
8	ND	±0.02	± 0.01	±34.71	± 0.05
		0.013 ^a	0.041^{a}	28.268 ^{abc}	0.156 ^a
9	ND	±0.01	± 0.01	±0.82	±0.001
Maan	0.004	0.237	0.064	33.174	0.457
Mean	± 0.001	±0.02	± 0.01	± 4.41	±0.04
Range	0.005-	0.011-	0.021-	9.070-	0.030-
	0.014	0.564	0.350	191.0	0.950
*Threshold limit	10	1.0	50	2.0	5.0

 Table 9.2: Heavy metals presence (ppm) in wheat straw (*Triticum aestivum* L.) from cold desert high altitude region

Value (mean±SE, N=6) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

*Threshold limit to crop plants, Eduardo et al., (2010) & Alvarenga (2006)

9.3.2 Levels of heavy metals in serum samples of Changthangi sheep and goats

The data presented in Table 9.3 and 9.4 regarding the heavy metals in Changthangi sheep and goat serum samples. Arsenic and cadmium in serum sample of Changthangi sheep in some study sites were not detected but other metals in most of study sites were detected at various levels that may be toxic after long term exposure to the animals. Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As were estimated in the range of 0.040-5.352, 0.057-1.884, 0.275-20.46, 0.075-16.07 and 0.924-18.310



ppm respectively, while the total mean concentration observed to 2.021 ± 0.124 , 0.303 ± 0.04 , 10.171 ± 0.219 , 3.337 ± 0.32 and 0.924-18.310 ppm respectively in sheep serum samples (Table 9.3).

Study sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni
1	ND	0.081 ^{ab}	2.668^{bc}	11.037 ^{cde}	2.120 ^c
	ND	± 0.04	± 0.86	±0.46	±0.21
2	ND	ND	7.752^{f}	11.139 ^{cde}	3.880 ^e
	ND		±0.79	±0.07	±0.21
3	0.785^{a}	0.207^{abc}	5.390 ^{de}	9.390 ^{abc}	2.713 ^d
	± 0.785	± 0.08	±1.13	±0.50	±0.35
4	ND	0.268^{bc}	1.085^{ab}	9.865 ^{abcd}	1.060^{ab}
	ND	± 0.08	±0.26	±0.47	±0.13
5	0.277^{a}	ND	ND	8.320 ^a	0.950^{a}
	±0.277			±1.65	±0.19
6	ND	0.963 ^d	2.596 ^{bc}	8.506^{ab}	1.124 ^{ab}
		±0.11	±0.38	±0.19	±0.15
Mean	1.731	0.303	3.337	10.171	2.021
	±0.377	±0.04	±0.32	±0.219	±0.124
	0.924-	0.057-	0.075-	0.275-	0.040-
Range	18.310	1.884	16.07	20.46	5.352

 Table 9.3: Heavy metal presence (ppm) in serum of native sheep (Ovis aries L.)

 from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=10) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

Present findings revealed that, Ni, Cd, Cr, Pb and As concentrations were estimated to 1.747 ± 0.17 , 0.750 ± 0.13 , 9.866 ± 0.34 , $7.896b\pm0.82$, 0.167 ± 0.003 ppm while the range varied from 0.206-3.618, 0.095-2.25, 2.744-14.24, 0.987-11.95 and 0.155-0.179 ppm respectively in Changthangi goat serum samples (Table 9.4). One way ANOVA analysis between the study sites for each metal disclosed that, Cd, Pb, Cr and Ni levels were observed significantly (P<0.05) higher at study site 6 (0.963 ± 0.11 ppm), site 2 (7.752 ± 0.79 ppm), site 2 (11.139 ± 0.07 ppm) and at site 2 (3.880 ± 0.21 ppm) respectively in serum samples of native sheep (Table 9.4).



Study sites	As	Cd	Pb	Cr	Ni	
1	ND	ND	1.546 ^{bc}	9.146 ^a	1.520 ^b	
	ND		± 0.05	±0.12	±0.38	
2	ND	ND	1.252^{ab}	10.020^{ab}	1.710 ^b	
	ND		±0.11	± 0.06	±0.14	
3	ND	0.823^{ab}	ND	10.701^{ab}	1.583 ^b	
	ND	± 0.02	ND	± 1.04	± 0.04	
4	ND	1.011 ^c	2.294^{ab}	8.346 ^a	0.556^{a}	
		±0.41	±0.22	± 1.85	±0.21	
5	ND	ND	2.552 ^c	9.286^{ab}	1.397 ^b	
	ND		± 0.08	±0.14	±0.15	
6	0.167	0.473^{a}	7.896 ^b	11.683 ^b	3.565 ^c	
	± 0.003	±0.01	± 0.82	±0.09	± 0.02	
Mean	0.167	0.750	3.322	9.866	1.747	
	± 0.003	±0.13	±0.54	±0.34	±0.17	
Range	0.155-	0.095-	0.987-	2.744-	0.206-	
	0.179	2.25	11.95	14.24	3.618	

Table 9.4: Heavy metal presence (ppm) in serum of native Changthangi goat (*Capra hircus* L.) from cold desert high altitude region

Value (Mean±SE, N=10) bearing different superscripts differ significantly (P<0.05) between the row.

9.3.3 Correlation of heavy metals between fodders and animals

The correlation coefficient analysis (r^2) revealed that, levels of Ni, Cr and As in *Medicago sativa* L., were observed to be negatively correlated with the level in serum samples of Changthangi sheep while Pb and Cd were positively correlated but were statistically non significant (P<0.005, P<0.001) (Table 9.5). Similarly concentrations of Ni and Pb in *Medicago sativa* L. were negatively correlated with their levels in serum samples of Changthangi goat, whereas Cr, As and Cd levels were positively (non-significant) correlated. Further the levels of Ni, As and Cd were examined in wheat straw (*Triticum aestivum* L.) to be negatively (non-significant) correlated with their levels in serum samples of Changthangi sheep, although contents of Cr and Pb were analyzed positively correlated (non-significant). Similarly the levels of Ni and Cr in wheat straw were negatively correlated with their concentrations in Changthangi goat, whereas Pb, As and Cd positively non significantly correlated (Table 9.5).



Forages-Animals	Ni	Cr	Pb	As	Cd
Medicago sativa L Native sheep	-0.009	-0.011	0.023	-0.423	0.143
Medicago sativa L Native goat	-0.288	0.198	-0.056	0.552	0.198
Triticum aestivum L Native sheep	-0.89	0.022	0.101	-0.121	-0.093
Triticum aestivum L Native goat	-0.051	-0.074	0.080	0.903	0.454

Table 9.5: Correlation analysis (r) of heavy metals between forages and animals from cold desert high altitude microclimate

*Correlation is significant at the P<0.005 level

**Correlation is significant at the P<0.001 level

9.4 Discussion

9.4.1 Levels of heavy metals in fodders and serum samples of native sheep and goats

9.4.1.1Arsenic (As)

Arsenic is a component of most plants but their biological functions has not been determined [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. It can be toxic to plants in leaf concentrations of 5-220 ppm on dry matter basis; the threshold limit for the plant is 10 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006]. Our present results shown that, As concentration in various forages were below the threshold limit [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] and there is no toxicity risk in plant systems were studies. It was reported from our study that, As concentrations were also found in agriculture soil samples and even in the water samples studied since it is available in the forages grown in investigated region. As can be absorbed by the plants through the roots and foliage, toxicity may occur whenever the exchange capacity of the soil has been exceeded, regardless of actual soil As levels [NRCC, 1978b]. Toxicity in animals can be possible as a result of soil consumption and result in accumulation of As in the organs of animal, posing a possible health risk for humans if the organs or meat consumed [NRCC, 1978b]. Bioaccumulation and their toxicity of heavy metals in livestock were extensively studied by some previous workers [NRCC, 1978b; Rajaganapathy, 2009; Aycicek, 2008]. The present study reported that, As concentration in some serum samples of Changthangi goat and sheep were determined from the studied sites in cold desert high altitude microclimate. These As values are too much high than



threshold limit in some sample and may cause toxicity to the studied animals prevailed here so precaution must be taken.

9.4.1.2 Cadmium (Cd)

Cadmium is phototoxic at a level of 5-30 ppm in leaf on dry matter basis [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992], whereas average threshold limit for the plants is 1.0 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006]. Cadmium may accumulate within edible portions of the plant to subtoxic levels without resulting in any plant suffering [Alloway, 1990]. Cadmium can be taken up by plants through leaves or roots but soluble soil Cd is readily available [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] and it is supposed that this is the main source of plant Cd (FAO, 1992), the actual phytotoxicity can occur on polluted soils but it is rare [Alloway, 1990] and Cd is generally not harmful to plants [FAO, 1992]. Our present results disclosed that, Cd concentration in forages in studied area observed to be below the threshold limit [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] for the plant system so there is no problem to plant health at this study site through the cadmium accumulation. Dey et al. [1997] reported that the fodder samples in a polluted area determined the Cd concentration 1.075 ppm and further the fodders fed to the animals in industrial area of Punjab, India contained 0.50 to 10 ppm Cd [Sidhu et al., 1994]. Other workers like Parkpian et al. [2003] monitored the Cd contamination in grazing land located near a highway, grasses growing on grazing land Cd content determined to be 0.17 to 0.73 ppm. Cadmium accumulates rapidly in livestock and other animals, particularly in kidney and other organs, creating a potential hazard for human consumption [CCREM, 1995]. Accumulation of Cd in animals can cause diseases if it replaces Zn, in enzymes; symptoms of toxicity include renal degradation, emphysema, intestinal dysfunctions and anaemia [Lagerwerff, 1972]. Cd is low to be more toxic to animals if dietary calcium low [CCREM, 1995]. The total average concentration of cadmium in Changthangi sheep serum samples are observed below the maximum tolerance limit (MTL), while in Changthangi goat and sheep serum samples, in some locations Cd level monitored above the MTL [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] and in some site it is much higher, so it is concluded that, Cd bioaccumulation is rather higher in Changthangi goat than the sheep. It seemed that Cd is coming to the animals through the drinking water from the region, because Cd was not detected in agriculture soil samples from the study areas.



9.4.1.3 Chromium (Cr)

There is no evidence that the Cr is essential for plant but there are some reports of growth stimulation by Cr^{3+} [McGrath and Smith, 1990]. Cr^{3+} is required for removal of excess glucose in mammals [Scott, 1972] and deficiencies have been found to occur in animals and humans [NRCC, 1976] and it was reported that, Cr⁶⁺ is toxic to both plants and animals [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. Phytotoxicity occurs at leaf levels of 5-30 ppm on dry matter basis and threshold limit of Cr for the crop plants is 10 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] and there are some reports of toxicity to livestock grazing on plants high in Cr [McGrath and Smith, 1990]. Our present investigation revealed that, Cr in various forages from study area had higher accumulation that is above the threshold limit [Eduardo et al., 2010; Alvarenga, 2006] for in Triticum aestivum L. straw, Cr was reported above the toxic level so the severity of Cr toxicity may occur in these crop plants in this region. Cr is also observed higher in agriculture soil and other soil and sediments from our previous study, so this may be the reason of higher bioaccumulation in two crop fodders. On the other hand Cr concentration in serum samples of Changthangi goat and sheep were observed to be above the maximum tolerance limit (MTL) in Changthangi goat while in Changthangi sheep it is just about to MTL. Thus it is the matter of concern and that should be deliberated by the environmentalist and nutritionist working in this area for risk assessment projects. The higher level of Cr bioaccumulation in serum samples of sheep and goats may be due to the higher level of Cr in forages grown in this area and also higher content of Cr in soils on which these forages were grown. Bansal [2004] reported that, plants grown on sewer water irrigation area had higher accumulation of Cr than the plants grown with underground water in Aligarh, Uttar Pradesh.

9.4.1.4 Lead (Pb)

Lead in non essential trace metal for plants, animals and humans, it toxic to plants at the level in leaves of 30-300 ppm on dry matter basis and threshold limit 50 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006]. The toxicity causes dark green leaves, wilting, stunted foliage and roots [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992], although the lead can be absorbed through roots and foliage [Lagerwerff, 1972], phytotoxicity are rarely observed under field conditions. Our present study disclosed that, Pb concentration in forages from the cold desert high altitude region in India varied widely and examined to be below the threshold limit [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006], but their bioaccumulation seemed to be found in all studied locations. Lead



level was not monitored in agriculture soil but it was estimated in water resources in our previous study so this may be the reason of their Pb availability in forages growing in this region. Some earlier worker reported contamination of Pb from natural and men made resources as Rozso et al. [2003] detected Pb content in forages and roughages produced in agricultural regions and the neighboring cities, industrial plants and busy highways and reported that the Pb contamination of plants from industrial areas and nearby roads was higher than that of plants from agricultural areas. Further the Dey et al. [1997] examined the fodder samples in the polluted area and recorded total average Pb concentration in forages to 706 ppm. Mor [2005] examined the Pb content in livestock feed taken from four agricultural areas of Bursa, Turkey; among the livestock feed used green grass was found to have higher concentration of Pb than the straw. Lead is highly toxic to animals at the level of 30 ppm in diet on dry matter basis [FAO, 1992] and leads to efficiency problems in red blood cell synthesis [NRCC, 1978a]. Further the threshold limit for sheep and goats reported to be 0.5 ppm so above this level may cause severe toxicity problems. Our study reported that, Pb concentration in serum samples of Changthangi sheep and goats from this region are above the maximum tolerance limit (0.5 ppm) and somewhere it was observed above the 3 ppm in some study sites, which can pose severe health problems to the animals reared in this region. The higher level of lead accumulation in studied animals may be due to the long term uses of contaminated drinking water and forages, although Pb levels in water and forages reported to be very less in this cold arid region. The Leita et al. [1991] reported the higher level of Pb than their toxicity level in sheep organs from smelter area in Italy, as Pb in muscle 15.3 ppm and kidney 43 ppm and seven times higher content of Pb in sheep organs and tissues from industrial zone of Iraq was observed by Abbas [1992].

9.4.1.5 Nickel (Ni)

Nickel is essential element for plants, because it required by hydrogenase and translocation of nitrogen and known to present in unease [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. It is easily translocated within the plants and accumulates in leaves and seeds [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. Nickel is required for animals and some instances of deficiency have been established [NRCC, 1981]. It may also essential for human health [McGrath and Smith, 1990]. Deficiency of Ni is unlikely to occur in plants or animals under natural conditions. If there is Ni requirement for plants, it is thought to be very small but met under natural conditions, whereas Ni intake levels in the animal diet are generally higher than levels shown to cause deficiencies



[McGrath and Smith, 1990]. Plants have shown the symptoms of toxicities at leaf levels of 10-100 ppm, Ni at dry matter basis and can produces chlorosis, gray-green leaves and stunted root and plant growth [Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 1992]. Our study examined that, Ni concentrations in various forages determined below the threshold limit that is 5.0 ppm [Eduardo et al., 2010 & Alvarenga, 2006], these findings indicated that nickel is rather less in plants, unlike whatever content is available in soils and waters resources in our previous study. It seemed the transfer rate of Ni is very less from soil and waters to the plants in this region although Ni levels in soils observed much higher and within the threshold limit. It is assumed that, Ni level in soils and water resources are highly affected by prevailed harsh climatic topographical conditions in this region. On the other hand the maximum tolerance limit of Ni in feed is monitored to be 50 ppm in feeds. The levels of Ni to 40-60 ppm in organs and animal tissues is to be considered toxic for the animals so our study revealed that, lower level of Ni bioaccumulation in serum samples of Changthangi sheep and goats than their toxic concentrations.

9.4.2 Correlation between forages and animals

The results regarding the correlation, disclosed that, some positive and weak correlation was observed between forages and animals at this region so it is assumed that the transfer rate of studied heavy metals is rather less from the forages. These our findings substantiate with some earlier studies which also demonstrated weak or no correlations [Tejada et al., 1987; Songonzoni et al., 1997].

9.5 Conclusion

On the basis of results obtained in the present investigation, Cr was found above the threshold limit in *Medicago sativa* L. and wheat straw (*Triticum eastivum* L.), this is warning issue to the living beings residing in this ecosystem, because plants are the first consumer of food chain so it will lead to biomagnifications of the contaminate in the food chain including animals, humans and the environment. The level of Pb was detected in sheep and goat above the maximum tolerance limit, while Cd and Cr in some studied sites. Therefore, ameliorative measures and decontaminated drinking water access is required to reduce toxic effect of heavy metals and bioaccumulation in plant and blood of these animals at this cold desert high altitude region. Correlation findings showed that, absorption of heavy metals is highly affected by the



forage and animal type at this region, because same metal in forages and animals is behaving differently unlike to their level.







To know altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties of cold desert high altitude

These results revealed that the agriculture soil at cold desert high altitude region is calcareous in nature with alkaline reaction. The relative proportion of soil fragments forming coarse grained texture in increasing order along the altitudes, constituted the sandy loam textural class. Sand fragment and SOM concentrations are positive correlated, while the pH, clay and silt contents are negatively correlated with altitude to special reference to cold desert high altitude region. Hence, our findings suggest the altitudinal variations in physico-chemical characteristics of agricultural soil at cold desert high altitude. Therefore, this study will open further scope for Researchers to look into the new soil management approaches and cultivation practices along the altitude gradients of this cold desert high altitude region.

To know altitudinal variations in soil carbon storage and distribution patterns in cold desert high altitude region of India

There are no published reports on soil carbon distribution along the different altitudes in cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh in India as well as in other similar regions of the world. As per this study, SOC content and stocks in agriculture soil increases while SIC content and stocks decreases with increasing the altitude. Further, SOC concentration and storage are positively correlated, whereas SIC content and stocks are negatively correlated with altitude in cold desert high altitude region of Himalayan range. However further studies on the interrelationship of environmental variables like temperature, precipitation, N availability, litter chemistry and soil carbon storage pattern in such unique harsh climatic conditions of Ladakh and other similar regions in the globe needs to be further worked out for designing the policies related to global warming as well as for recommendations regarding soil management practices for improving agricultural productivity and sustainable development of population living in these regions.

To know essential minerals status in pasture land, road side soil and river sediment of cold arid high-altitude region

Results of the present investigation showed that the essential minerals nutrients (total Fe, Mg, Mn, Zn, Cu, Co and B) are widely distributed and are within the normal range of soils at various studied sites at cold desert high altitude microclimate. Hence, it could be speculated that fodder/plants grown on these sites will be suitable for livestock feeding/pasture. However,



various fodder/plants grow on these sites should be analyzed for minerals content and minerals supplementation, if required.

To evaluate certain essential minerals availability in irrigation, stagnant and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region

Our study in cold arid region indicated that the various water resources having essential minerals content is lower than the optimum level that is required by the plant, animals and human beings so it is recommended that all the studied mineral elements need to be supplemented with other resources. The present study disclosed that all studied essential mineral nutrients are observed to be below the maximum permissible limit (MPL) except the Fe which was observed above the MPL as per the animal tolerance is concerned. Apart from this, water from various resources has quite good amount of all studied essential mineral nutrients so it may provide extra mineral nutrients supplement to the plant and animals other than the from feed and fodders. Further, water resources from cold desert region are considered quite sound for irrigation purposes to various crops as their mineral nutrients essentiality is concerned. However, further studies are warranted as regards its use for drinking purposes to human and animals.

To know essential minerals status and evaluate mineral interrelationships in soil, fodders and animals of cold desert high altitude region

The level of essential minerals in agriculture soil, fodders (Lucerne & whet straw) and sheep and goats were observed with in the normal range. Most of the essential mineral nutrients in the blood serum of local sheep and goats were investigated and results were largely differed among the sampling locations. Correlation analysis revealed that some essential mineral elements are positively and some negatively correlated in soil with plant, plant with animals and soil with animals it shows that the availability and the dynamics of mineral elements in agriculture soil is highly affected by the existing harsh climatic conditions at this region. It is assumed that complexity of studied agriculture soil is directly affecting essential minerals transfer to the plant and animals. Fodders in our study have disclosed varied level of mineral nutrients accumulation and manifestations according to the fodder types thus this indicates, the fodders grown under this microclimate have their own potential to tackle these mineral availability and accumulation problems. Therefore care must be taken during mineral mixture formulation or any feed supplement at this region for the small and large animals because



fodders from this region have different level of essential minerals with different responses to the each type of mineral element.

To know certain heavy metals presence in agricultural soils of cold arid high-altitude region

Results revealed that, Ni and Cr concentrations in agriculture soil were measured above the threshold limit, so this may cause health risk to the living beings and ecology at this cold arid microclimate. Risk assessment of heavy metal pollution for terrestrial environments is often based on their total soil and sediment concentrations; heavy metal contamination in soil is a major concern because of their toxicity and threat to the life of plants, animals, human beings and environment.

To know physico-chemical properties and heavy metals status in irrigation, stagnant (pond) and river (Indus) water of cold desert high altitude region

As per the physico-chemical properties (pH, EC, TDS, turbidity, COD, salinity) of studied water resources were concerned, the water is suitable irrigation to various crop plants, drinking purposes to humans and all kind of animals. While As, Pb, and Cd are observed above the maximum permissible limit. However, our findings revealed high As, Cd and Pb level in stagnant water, river water, and irrigation water from most of the sites and therefore, may cause health hazards for human and animals. Hence long term uses of this water for drinking purposes to humans and animals should be avoided and it require suitable actions to minimize long exposure. Consequently, preventive measures are required to ameliorate any health problems due to high intake of these heavy metals in the animals. Arsenic is the most important issue in this cold desert region where it is reported in extremely higher concentrations in most of the studied areas so it is not suitable for human and animals health as well as for environment and also not suitable for irrigation purposes in long term uses.

To know certain heavy metal presence and their interrelationships in forages and animals of cold desert high altitude region

On the basis of results obtained in the present investigation, Cr was found above the threshold limit in Medicago sativa L. and wheat straw (Triticum eastivum L.), this is warning issue to the living beings residing in this ecosystem, because plants are the first consumer of food chain so it will lead to biomagnifications of the contaminate in the food chain including animals, humans and the environment. The level of Pb was detected in sheep and goat above the



maximum tolerance limit, while Cd and Cr in some studied sites. Therefore, ameliorative measures and decontaminated drinking water access is required to reduce toxic effect of heavy metals and bioaccumulation in plant and blood of these animals at this cold desert high altitude region. Correlation findings showed that, absorption of heavy metals is highly affected by the forage and animal type at this region, because same metal in forages and animals is behaving differently unlike to their level.







Abbas DA (1992) Contents of heavy metals in sheep from industrial and agricultural regions of Iraq. Food Science and Technology Abstracts, **24**, 108.

Abdel Rehman MM, Kincad PI, Elzubejr EA (1998) Mineral deficiencies in grazing cattle in Kardofan and Darfur regions in the eastern Sudan. Tropical Animal Health and Production, **30**, 123–135.

Adewoye RA (1998) Saving and Oceans; Opportunity for Nigeria Chemist: Plenary Address at 21st Annual International Conference. Chemical Society Nigeria at Conference Centre, University of Ibadan, pp. 12.

Adhikari S, Ghosh L, Ayyappan S (2006) Combined effect of water pH and alkalinity on the accumulation of lead, cadmium and chromium to labeorohita (hamilton). International Journal of Environmental Science Technology, **3(3)**, 289-296.

Ahmad AK, Mushrifah I, Mohamad Shuhaimi-Othman (2009) Water Quality and Heavy Metal Concentrations in Sediment of Sungai Kelantan, Kelantan, Malaysia: A Baseline Study. Sains Malaysiana, **38(4)**, 435-442.

Ahmad JU, Goni MA (2009) Heavy metal contamination in water, soil and vegetables of the industrial areas in Dhaka, Bangladesh. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, DOI 10.1007/s 10661-009-1006-6.

Ahmed SS, Mazumder QH, Jahan CS, Ahmed M, Islam S (2002) Journal Geological society of India, **60**, 411.

Akcay H, Oguz A, Karapire C (2003) Study of heavy metal pollution and speciation in Buyak Menderes and Gediz river sediments. Water Research, **37**, 813-822.

Alloway BJ (1990) Cadmium: In heavy metals in soils. (eds. Alloway BJ), Blackie and Son, Ltd., Bishopbriggs, Glasgow, pp. 100-124.

Alloway BJ (1995) Blackie Academic and professional. Glasgow, pp. 38.

Alvarenga P, Palma P, Gonçalves AP, Fernandes RM, Cunha Queda AC, Duarte E, Vallini GJ (2006) Environment International, EI-01553, pp. 9.

Amman AA, Michalke B, Schramel P (2002) Speciation of heavy metals in environmental water by ion chromatography coupled to ICP-MS. Analytical Biochemistry, **372**, 448-452.

APHA (1989) Standard methods for the examination of water and wastewater. (17th eds.), American Public Health Association, Washington.



APHA (1995) Standard methods for the examination of water and waste water. 19th Eds. American Public Health Association, American Water Works Association and Water Environment Federation, Washington, DC.

Arantzazu U, Vega M, Angul E (2000) Deriving ecological risk based soil quality values in the Barque country. The Science of the Total Environment, **247**, 279–284.

Aregheor EM, Hunter D (1999) Crude protein and mineral composition of some ruminant forage. Journal of South Pacific Agriculture, **6**, 34-39.

Aregheore EM, Singh E 2003. Seasonal variation of macro and micro mineral contents of some ruminant browse species from five countries in the South Pacific region. Tropical Agriculture, **80**, 69-76.

Asaolu SS (1998) Chemical Pollution Studies of Coastal Water of Ondo State. Ph.D Thesis, Fed. Univ. Technol., Akure.

Asaolu SS, Ipinmoroti KO, Adeyinowo CE, Olaofe O (1997) Interrelationship of heavy metals concentration in water, sediment as fish samples from Ondo State coastal Area Nigeria. African Journal of Science, **1**, 55-61.

ATSDR (2005) Toxicological profile for nickel Atlanta. GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

Aycicek MO, Kaplan, Yaman M (2008) Effect of cadmium on germination, seedling growth and metal contents of sunflower (*Helianthus annus* L.). Asian Journal of Chemistry, **20**, 2663-2672.

Ayres RS, Westcott DW (1976) Water quality for agriculture. FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper No. 29, FAO, Rome.

Azimi S, Ludwig A, Thevenot DR, Colin JL (2003) Trace metal determination in total atmospheric deposition in rural and urban areas. Science for Total Environment, **308**, 247–256.

Baldantoni D, Alfani A, Tommasi PD (2004) Assessment of macro and microelement accumulation capability of two aquatic plants. Environment Pollution, **130**, 149-156.

Bansal PO (2004) Uptake of heavy metals by crop plants. Pollution Research, 23, 501-506.

Barrett JE, Virginia RA, Wall DH, Doran PT, Fountain AG, Welch KA, Lyons WB (2008) Persistent effects of a discrete climate event on a polar desert ecosystem. Global Change Biology, **14**, 2249-2261.



Baruah A, Baruah KK, Bhattacharya BN (2000) Certain macro and micro minerals in prepubertal Jersey Heifers in relation to soil and forage. Indian Journal of Animal Sciences, **70**, 93–95.

Bashour II, Sayegh AH (2007) Methods of analysis for soils of arid and semi-arid regions. FAO Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00153, Rome, Italy.

Batra J, Seth PK (2002) Effect of iron deficiency on developing rat brain. Indian Journal of Clinical Biochemistry, **17** (2), 108-114.

Bear FE et al. (1949) Hunger sign in crops: A symposium, American Society of Agronomy, National fertilizer Association, Washington, DC.

Beeson KC, Matrone G (1976) The soil factor in nutrition: Animal and Human, Nutrition and Clinical Nutrition. Vol. 2, Marcel Dekker, New York.

Belakbir JM, Ruiz L Romero (1998) Yield and fruit quality of pepper (*Capsicum annum* L.) in response to bioregulators. Horticultural Science, **33**, 85-87.

Bergmann W (1988) Ernahrungsstorungen bei Kulturflanzen. Entste hung Visuelle und Analystische Diagnos, Gustov Fischer Verlag Jena Germany.

Bernhard Zarcinas A, Che Fauziah Ishak, Mike McLaughlin J, Gill Cozens (2004) Heavy Metals in Soils and Crops in Southeast Asia 1: Peninsular Malaysia. Environmental Geochemistry and Health, **26**, 343-357.

Bhat MS, Shaheen M, Zaman R, Muhee A (2011) Mineral interrelationship among soil, forage and dairy cattle in Kashmir, India. Veterinary World, **4(12)**, 550-553.

Bhattacharyya T, Pal DK, Chandran P, Ray SK, Mandal C, Telepande B (2008) Soil carbon storage capacity as a tool to prioritize areas for carbon sequestration. Current Science, **95(4)**, 482-494.

Black RE (2003) Zinc deficiency infectious disease and mortality in the developing world. Journal of Nutrition, **133**, 1485-1489.

Bolstad PV, Vose JM (2001) The effects of terrain position and elevation on soil C in the southern Appalachians. In: *Assessment Methods for Soil Carbon* (eds. Lal R, Kimble JM, Follett RF, Stewart BA), pp. 45-51. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, FL.

Borkakati K, Takkar PN (1996) Forms of boron in major orders of Assam under different land use. Journal of Agricultural Science Society North East India, **9**, 28-33.



Bowman WD, Cairns DM, Baron JS, Seastedt TR (2002) Islands in the sky: *Alpine and tree line ecosystems of the Rockies* (eds. Baron JS), pp.183-202. Rocky Mountain Futures: An Ecological Perspective. Island Press Washington DC.

Brady NC, Weil RR (1999) Nature and properties of soil. (12th eds.), Prentice Hall Inc., Pearson Education, Upper Saddle River, NJ, USA.

Bureau of Indian Standard (BIS) (1991) Indian standards drinking water specification. Bureau of Indian Standard, Indian Standard 10500, New Delhi.

Bureau of Indian Standard (BIS) (1992) Indian standards drinking water specification. Bureau of Indian Standard, Indian Standard 10500, New Delhi.

Bureau of Indian Standard (BIS) (2005) Indian standards drinking water specification. Bureau of Indian Standard, Indian Standard 10500, New Delhi.

Bureau of Indian Standards (BIS) (1998) IS: 10500. Manak Bhavan, New Delhi, India.

Bureau of Indian Standards (BIS) (1999) IS: 10500. Manak Bhavan, New Delhi, India.

Cakmak I (2000) Role of zinc in protecting plant cells from reactive oxygen species. New Phytology, **146**, 185-205.

Cakmak I (2004) Identification and correction of widespread zinc deficiency in Turkey: A success story. The international fertilizer society, York, UK.

Callesen I, Liski J, Raulund Rasmussen K, Olsson MT, Taustrand L, Vsterdal L, Campbell IB, Claridge GGC (1987) Antarctica: Soils weathering processes and environment. Elsevier, Amsterdam, New York, pp. 368.

Canadian Council of ministers of the environment (CCME) (1995) Canadian water quality guidelines. CCME, Ottawa.

CCME (1999) Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment updated 2001. Canadian Soil Quality Guidelines for the Protection of Environmental and Human Health. Canadian Environmental Quality Guidelines, No.1299, CCME, Winnipeg.

Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment (CCME) (2005) Canadian water quality guidelines for the protection of agricultural water uses.

CCREM (1995) Canadian water quality guidelines March 1987. Canadian Council of resource and Environment ministers, Environment Canada, Ottawa.

Chakravarty I, Ghosh K (2000) Micronutrient malnutrition present status and future remedy. Journal of Indian Medical Association, **98(9)**, 539-542.



Chambers LS (1998) Characterization of forest floor carbon dioxide efflux from three forest ecosystems in East Tennessee. MS thesis, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, USA.

Chandra Sekhar K, Kamala CT, Chary NS, Anjaneyulu Y (2003) Removal of heavy metals using a plant biomass with reference to environmental control. International Journal of Mineral Processing, **68(1-4)**, pp. 37-45.

Chapin FS, Shaver GR, Giblin AE, Nadelhoffer KJ, Laundre JA (1995) Responses of Arctic tundra to experimental and observed changes in climate. Ecology, **76**, 694-711.

Charan G, Bharti VK, Jadhav SE, Kumar S, Angchok D, Acharya S, Kumar P, Srivastava RB (2012) Altitudinal variations in carbon storage and distribution patterns in cold desert high altitude region of India. African Journal of Agricultural Research, **7(47)**, 6313-6319.

Chen YS, Tessier, Rouffignat J (1998) Soil bulk density estimation for soil tillage system and soil texture. Transactions of the ASAE, **41(6)**, 1601-1610.

Clark RG, Burbage J, Marshall, McD J, Valler T, Wallace D (1986) Absence of vitamin B_{12} weight gain response in two trials with growing red deer (Cervus elaphus L.). New Zealand veterinary Journal, **34**, 199-201.

Conant RT, Klopatek JM, Malin RC, Klopatek CC (1998) Carbon pools and fluxes along an environmental gradient in northern Arizona. Biogeochemistry, **43**, 43-61.

Das RK, Bhowmick S, Ghosh SP, Dutta S (1997) Coliform and fecal coliform bacterial load in a stretch of Hooghly. In: Proceedings of the National seminar on changing perspectives of inland fisheries (eds. Vass KK, Sinha M). Inland Fisheries Society of India, Barrackpore.

Dassenakis M, Scoullos M, Gaitis A (1997) Trace metals transport and behavior in the Mediterranean estuary of Archeloos River. Marine Pollution Buletin, **34**, 103-111.

Davidson EA, Janssen IA (2006) Temperature sensitivity of soil carbon decomposition and feedbacks to climate change. Nature, **440**, 165-173.

Davies BE (1990) Lead in heavy soils. Alloway BJ (Eds.), Blackie and Son Ltd., Bishopbriggs, Glasgow, pp. 177-196.

Dee AK (1989) Environmental chemistry. (2nd eds. Deuzuane J, 1979), pp.164-272. Handbook of drinking water quality, Indiana University Press, 3-17.

Demirozu B, Saldamli I (2002) Metallic contamination problem in a pasta production plant. Turkish Journal of Engineering and Environmental Sciences, **26**, 361–365.



Department of Water Affairs and Forestry (DWAF) (1996) South African Water Quality Guidelines. (2nd eds., Vol. 5), Agricultural Use Livestock Watering.

Dey S, Dwivedi SK, Swarup D (1997) Mineral deficiency in buffalo around a fertilizer factory. Indian Journal of animal Sciences, **67**, pp.780-781.

Donald CM, Prescott JA (1975) Trace elements in Australian crop and pasture production 1924-1973. In: *Trace elements in soil plant-animal systems*, pp.7-37, Academic press, New York.

Doner HE, WC Lynn (1977) Carbonate, halide, sulfate and sulfide mineral. In: *Minerals in Soil Environments*. (eds. Dixon JB, Weed SB), pp. 75-98.

Dube A, Zbytniewski R, Kowalkowski T, Cukrowska E, Buszewski B (2001) Adsorption and Migration of Heavy Metals in soil. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, **10(1)**, 1–10.

Dunn CE (1990) Saskatchewan Geological Survey Miscellaneous Report. 90(4), 193-197.

Dwivedi SK, Sharma VK, Bharadwaj V (2005) Status of available nutrients in soil of cold arid region of Ladakh. Journal of the Indian Society of Soil Science, **53**, 421-423.

Edmonds JS, Francesconi KA (1993) Arsenic in sea foods: human health aspect and regulations. Marine Pollution, **26(12)**, 665-674.

Eduardo MJ, Rebeca M, Elvira E, Jesus PJ (2010) Soils and Sediments, Vol.10, pp. 301.

Ember L (1975) The spectra of cancer. Environmental Science and Technology, **9(13)**, 1116-1121.

Engle TE, Spears JW (2001) Performance, carcass characteristics, and lipid metabolism in growing and finishing Simmental steers fed varying concentrations of copper. Journal of animal Science, **79**, 2920–2925.

Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (1997) Risk Assessment Guidance for Superfund, Human Health Manual, Office of Emergency and remedial response. Washington, DC, USA.

Evans DW (1977) Exchange of manganese, iron, copper and zinc between dissolved and particulate forms in the Newport River estuary, North Carolina. Ph.D. thesis, Oregon State University, pp. 218.

Facchinelli A, Sacchi E, Malleri L (2001) Multivariate statistical and GIS-based approach to identify heavy metal sources in soils. Environmental Pollution, **114**, 313–324.

Fageria NK, Baligar VC, Clark RB (2002) Micronutrients in crop production. In: *Advances in Agronomy* (eds. Sparks DL), pp. 185-268. Academic Press, San Diego.

Faust SD, Aly OM (1981) Chemistry of natural waters. Ann Arbor Science, 400.



Federal Water Pollution Control Administration (FWPCA) (1968) Water Quality Criteria, report of the National Technical Advisory Committee to the Secretary of the Interior.US coastal Cities, FWPCA, pp. 32-34.

Federal Water Pollution Control Administration (FWPCA) (1968) Water Quality Criteria: Report of the National Technical Advisory Committee to the Secretary of the Interior. U.S. Coastal Cities, FWPCA, pp.32-34.

Feng Q, Endo KN, Cheng G (2002) Soil carbon in desertified land in relation to site characteristics. Geoderma, **106**, 21-43.

Fergusson JE (1990) The heavy metals: chemistry, environmental impact and health effects. Oxford Perganon Press, pp. 515-550.

Fernadez SS, Merino A (1999) Plant heavy metal concentrations and soil biological properties in agricultural serpentine soils. Communication Soil Science Plant Analysis, **30(13&14)**, 1867-1184.

Fernandez LG, Olalla HY (2000) Toxicity and bioaccumulation of lead and cadmium in marine protozoan communities. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, **47**, 266–276.

Ferner DJ (2001) Toxicity heavy metals. EMedicine Journal, 2(5), 1.

Food and Agriculture organization (FAO) (1992) Soils Bulletin 65, Status of cadmium, lead, cobalt and selenium in soils and plants of thirty countries.

Frank R, Ishida, Suda P (1976) Metals in agricultural soils of Ontario. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, **56**, 191-196.

Friedland AJ, Miller EK (1999) Major elemental cycling in a high elevation Adirondack forest: Patterns and changes. Ecological Applications, **9**, 958-967.

Garcia R, Millan E (1998) Assessment of Cd, Pb and Zn contamination in roadside soils and grasses from Gipuzkoa (Spain). Chemosphere, **37**, 1615-1625.

Garner WW, McMurtrey JE, Bacon Junior CW, Moss EG (1923) Sand drown a chlorosis of tobacco due to magnesium deficiency and the relation of sulphates and potassium to the disease. Agricultural Research, **23**, 27-40.

Garnett MH, Ineson P, Stevenson AC, Howard DC (2001) Terrestrial organic carbon storage in British moorland. Global Change Biology, **7**, 375-388.

Garrett RG (1998) Personal communication.



Garten CT, Post WM, Hanson PJ, Cooper LW (1999) Forest soil carbon inventories and dynamics along an elevation gradient in the southern Appalachian Mountains. Biogeochemistry, **45**, 115-145.

Ghillebaert F, Chaillou C, Deschamps F, Roubaud P (1995) Toxic effects of three pH levels of two reference molecules on common carp embryo. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, **32**, 19-28.

Gibson RS (2005) Principles of Nutritional Assessment. 2nd eds., Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 908.

Gilkes RJ, McKenzie RM (1988) Geochemistry and mineralogy of Mn in soils. In: *Manganese in soils and plants* (eds. Graham RD, Hannam RJ, Uren NC), pp. 23-35. Kluwer Academic publishers.

Glenn EP, Pitelka LF, Wolsen MW (1992) The use of halophytes to sequester carbon. Water air soil pollution, **64**, 251-263.

Grogan P, Chapin FS (2000) Initial effects of experimental warming on above and below ground components of net ecosystem CO_2 exchange in arctic tundra. Oecologia, **125**, 512-520.

Gruner TM, Sedcole JR, Furlong Jm, Grace ND, Williams SD, Sinclair GR, Hicks JD, Skyes AR (2004a) Concurrent changes in serum vitamin B_{12} and mathylmalonic acid during Co or Vitamin B_{12} supplementation of lambs while suckling and after weaning on properties in the south Island of New Zealand considered to be cobalt deficient. New Zealand veterinary Journal, **52**, 17-28.

Gupta UC (1968) Relationship of total and hot water soluble boron and fixation of added boron to properties of podzols soils. Soil Science Society of America Proceeding, **32**, 45-48.

Gupta UC (1972) Effects of boron and lime on boron concentration and growth of forage legumes under greenhouse conditions. Communication Soil Science Plant analysis, **3**, 355-365.

Gupta UC (1979) Boron toxicity and efficiency: a review. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, **65**, 381-309.

Gupta UC (1993a) Deficiency and sufficiency and toxicity level of B in crops. In: *boron and its role in crop production* (eds. Gupta UC), CRC press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA.

Gupta UC, Gupta SC (1998) Trace element toxicity relationships to crop production and livestock and human health: Implications for management. Communication in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, **29**, 1491–1522.

Haenlein GFW (1980) Mineral nutrition of goats. Journal of Dairy Science, 63, 1729-1748.



Haluschak PW, Mills GF, Eilers RG, Grift S (1998) Status of Selected Trace Elements in Agricultural Soils of Southern Manitoba. Brandon Research Centre, Research Branch, Technical Bulletin, 1998-6E.

Hannam RJ, Okhi K (1988) Detection of Manganese deficiency and toxicity in plants. In: *Manganese in soils and plants*. Proceeding of International Symposium, Adelaide, South Australia, 22-26 August, 1988. Kluwer Academic, Netherlands, pp. 243-259.

Haussling M, Romheld V, Marschner H (1985) Relationship between chlorosis iron and leaf growth in grape vine growing at different locations. Vitis, **24**, 158-168.

Havlin JL, Beaton JD, Tisdale SL, Nelson WL (2010) Soil fertility and fertilizer: An introduction to nutrient management. In: *Micronutrient* (7th eds.), pp. 244-245, PHI learning private limited, New Delhi, India.

Hays VW, Swenson MJ (1985) Minerals and Bones. In: *Dukes Physiology of Domestic Animals* (10th eds.), pp. 449-466.

Hindmarsh JT, McCurdy RF (1986) Clinical and environmental aspects of arsenic toxicity. CRC Critical Review, Clinical Laboratory Science, **23**, 315.

Ho YB, Tai KM (1988) Elevated levels of lead and other. Metals in road side soils and grass and their use to monitor aerial metal depositions in Hong Kong. Environment Pollution Journal, **49**, 37-51.

Horton JW, Jr., Butler 1977 (JR) Guide to the geology of the Kings Mountain belt in the Kings Mountain area, North Carolina and South Carolina. In: *Field guides for Geological Society of America, Southeastern Section meeting, Winston Salem, North Carolina*, (eds. Burt ER), pp.76–143. Southeastern Section of the Geological Society of America.

Hutton M, Symon C (1986) The quantities of cadmium, lead, mercury and arsenic entering the U.K. environment from human activities. Science of Total Environment, **57**, 129.

Ikeda M, Zhang ZW, Shimbo S, Watanabe T, Nakatsuka H, Moon CS, Matsuda- Inoguchi N, Higashikawa K (2000) Urban population exposure to lead and cadmium in east and south-east Asia. Science of the Total Environment, **249**, 373-384.

Indian Council of Medical Research (ICMR) (1975) Manual of standards of quality of drinking water supplies. Indian Council of Medical Research, New Delhi.

Ipinmoroti K, Oshodi O (1993) Determination of trace metals in fish, associated wanted and soil sediments fresh fish ponds. Discovery Innovation, **5**, 138.



Jackson ML (1973) Soil Chemical analysis. Printice Hall India Ltd., New Delhi.

Jackson RB, Canadell J, Ehleringer JR, Mooney HA, Schulze ED (1996) A global analysis of root distributions for terrestrial biomes. Oecologia, **108**, 389-411.

Jacot KA, Luscher A, Nosberger J, Hartwig UA (2000) Symbiotic N_2 fixation of various legume species along an altitudinal gradient in the Swiss Alps. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, **32**, 1043-1052.

Jaster FH, Schuh D, Weguer TN (1978) Physiological effects of saline drinking water on high producing dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science, **61**, 66-71.

Jenny H (1980) The Soil Resource: Origin and Behavior. Springer Verlag, New York, New York, USA.

Jha MN, Gupta MK, Saxena A, Kumar R (2003) Soil organic carbon store in different forests in India. Indian Forester, **129(6)**, 714-724.

Jobbagy EG, Jackson RB (2000) The vertical distribution of soil organic and its relation to climate and vegetation. Ecology Application, **10**, 423-426.

Jonathan MP, Ram Mohan V, Srinivasalu S (2004) Geochemical variation of major and trace elements in recent sediments of the Gulf of Mannar the southeast coast of India. Environmental Geology, **45**(**4**), 466-480.

Joradao CP, Pereira JC, Brune W, Pereiera JL, Braathan PC (1996) Brazil Environmental Technology. **17(5)**, 489.

Jumba, TO, Suttle NF, Hunter EA, Wandiga SO (1995) Effects of soil origin and mineral composition and herbage species on the mineral composition of forages in the Mount Flagon region of Kenya. Trace elements Tropical Grasslands, **29**, 47-52.

Juvanovic S, Carrot F, Deschamps N, Vukotic P (1995) A study of the air pollution in the surroundings of an aluminum smelter using Epiphytic and Lithophytic Lichens. Journal of Trace Microprobe Techniques, **13**, 463–471.

Kabata Pendias A, Pendias H (1999) Biogeochemical pierwiastow sladowych. PWN, pp. 1-398.

Kabata Pendias A, Piotrowska M, Motwicka-Terelak T, Maliszewska Kordybach B, Filipiak K, Krakowiaka A, Pietruch C (1995) Bases for evaluation of soil chemical contamination. Heavy metals, sulfur and pp. PAH, Biblioteka, Monitoringu Srodowiska (In Polish), pp.1-34.

Kabata-Pendias A, (1993) Behavioral properties of trace metals in soils. Applied Geochemistry, **8(2)**, 3-9.



Kabata-Pendias A, Mukherjee AB (2007) Trace Elements from Soil to Human. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

Kabata-Pendias A, Pendias H (1992) Trace elements in soils and plants. 2nd Eds. CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, Florida, pp. 365.

Kabata-Pendias A, Pendias H (2001) Trace elements in soils and plants. 3rd Eds., Boca Raton, FL, CRC Press.

Katyal JC, Rattan RK, Datta SP (2004) Management of zinc and B for sustainable food production. Fertilizer news, **48(4)**, 9-20.

Katyal JC, Sharma BD (1991) DTPA extractable of and total Zn, Cu, Mn and Fe in Indian soils. Geoderma, **49**, 165-179.

Katyal JC, Vlek PLG (1985) Micronutrient problems in tropical Asia. Fertilizer Research, 7, 69-94.

Khalili M, Lindgren E, Varvikko T (1993) A survey of mineral status of soil, feeds and cattle Selale Ethopian highlands. Tropical Animal health and production, **25**, 193-201.

Khan GS, Ikram M, Gondal MZ (1999) Evaluation of water quality of Ravi and Chenab rivers and their sediments. Journal of Drainage and Waste Management, **3**, 48-55.

Khan ZI, Hussain A, Ashraf ML, McDowell R (2006) Mineral status of soils and fodders in Southwestern Punjab-Pakistan: Micro-minerals. Asian Australian Journal of Animal Science, **19**, 139-1158.

Kirkby EA, Mengel K (1976) The Role of magnesium and plant nutrition. Z. Pflanzenern Bodenk, 2, 209-222.

Koong LJ, Wise MB, Barrick ER (1970) Effect of elevated dietary levels of iron on the performance and blood constituents of calves. Journal of animal Science, **31**, 422.

Kothny EL (1973) The three-phase equilibrium of mercury in nature. In: *Trace Elements in the Environment* (eds. Kothny EL), Vol. **123**, pp. 48-80. Advanced Chemical Service, American Chemical Society, Reinhold, New York.

Kottferova J (1996) Residual contaminants of cadmium in relation to environmental protection, health and quality of food products. Dissertation, University of Veterinary medicine, Kosice, pp. 130.



Krejpcio Z, Sionkowski S, Bartela J (2005) Safety of fresh fruits and juices available on the Polish market as determined by heavy metal residues. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, **14**, 877–81.

Krizek M, Senft M, Motan J (1997) Med a lidske telo Casopis lekaru ceskych, 136, 698-701.

Krzysztof Loska, Danuta Wiechulab, Irena Korusa (2004) Metal contamination of farming soils affected by industry. Environment International, **30**, 159–165.

Kubota J, Lemon ER, Alloway WH (1963) Soil Science Association America Proceeding, Vol. 27, pp. 679.

Kukal SS, Rehana-Rasool, Bembi DK (2009) Soil organic carbon sequestration in relation to organic and inorganic fertilization in rice-wheat and maize-wheat systems. Soil Tillage Research, **102**, 87-92.

Kul O, Karahan S, Basalan M, Kabakci N (2006) Polioencephalomalacia in cattle: a consequence of prolonged feeding barley malt sprouts. Journal of Veterinary Medicine A, **53**, 123-128.

Ladakh Autonomous Hill Development Council (LAHDC) (2012) <u>http://leh.nic.in/profile.htm</u>. Accessed: July 2012.

Lagerwerff JV (1972) Lead, mercury and cadmium as Environmental contaminants. In: *micronutrient in agriculture*, pp.596-636, Soil science society of America, Inc., Madison, Wisconsin.

Lal R, Kimble JM (2000) Pedogenic carbonate and the global carbon cycle. In: *Global climate change and pedogenic carbonates* (eds. Lal R, Kimble JM, Eswaran H, Stewart BA), pp. 1-14. CRC press, Boca Raton, USA.

Lal R, Kimble JM, Levine E, Whitman C (1995) World soils and greenhouse effect an overview. In: *Soils and global change* (eds. Lal R, Kimble JM, Levine E, Stewart BA), pp. 1-8. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.

Leita L, Enne G, Nobili De M, Baldini M, Sequi P (1991) Heavy metal bioaccumulation in lamb and sheep bred in smelting and mining areas of SW Sardinia, Italy. Food Science Technology, **46**, 326-328.

Li Z, McLaren RG, Metherell RG (2004) The availability of native and applied soil cobalt to rye grass in relation to soil cobalt and Mn status and other soil properties. New Zealand Journal of Agricultural Research, **47**, 33-43.



Lindsay WL (1991) Inorganic equilibrium affecting micronutrients in soils. In: *Micronutrients in Agriculture soil* (2nd eds. Mortvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman LM, Welch RM), pp. 99-112. Soil Science Society of America, Book series No. 4, Madison, WI.

Linnik PM, Zubenko IB (2000) Role of bottom sediments in the secondary pollution of aquatic environments by heavy-metal compounds. Lakes and Reservoirs Research Management, **5**, 11-21.

Liu DW, Wang ZM, Zhang B (2006) Spatial distribution of soil organic carbon and analysis of related factors in croplands of the black soil region Northeast China. Agricultural Ecosystems Environment, **113**, 73-81.

Ljung K (2001) Heavy metal discharge into Lake Victoria. A study of the Ugandan cities of Kampala, Jinja and Entebbe. M.Sc Thesis, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Sweden.

Ma LQ, Komar KM, Tu C, Zhang W, Cai Y, Kennelley ED (2001) A fern that hyper accumulates arsenic. Nature, **409**, 579.

Malik MY, Chughtai MID (1979) Chemical Composition and Nutritive Value of Indigenous Feedstuffs. Pakistan Association for the Advancement of Science, Lahore, Pakistan.

Mandal BK, Suzuki KT (2002) Arsenic round the world: A review. Talanta, 58, 201-235.

Mandal C, Mandal DK, Srinivas CV, Sehgal J, Velayutham M (1999) Soil climatic database for crop planning in India. Technical Bulletin No. 53, NBSS and LUP, pp.1014.

Mani MS (1990) Fundamentals of high altitude biology. (2nd eds.), Oxford and IBM Publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi.

Maracek IL, Lazar B, Korenekova J, Choma V, David (1998) Rezidua tazkych kovov a vyskyt chorobnosti reprodukenych organov krav v spadovej oblasti hutnickeho kombinatu. Slovak Veterinary Journal, **23**, 159-163.

Marschner H (1995) Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants. London Academic Press.

Marschner H (1986) Mineral nutrition in higher plants. Academic press, New York.

Martin-Garin A, Gaudet JP, Charlet L, Vitart X (2002) A dynamic study of the sorption and the transport processes of cadmium in calcareous sandy soils. Waste Management, **22**, 201-207.

Mason B, Moore CB (1982) Principles of Geochemistry. (4th eds.), John Wiley and Sons.

McBride MB (1994) Environmental chemistry of soils. Oxford University Press Inc., New York, pp. 326-339.



McDowell LR (1985) Detections of minerals status in grazing ruminants. In: *Nutrition of grazing ruminants in warm climates* (eds, McDowell LR), pp. 291-315. Academic Press, San Diego.

McDowell LR (1987) Assessment of mineral status of razing ruminants. World Review of Animal Proceeding, **33**, 19-31.

McDowell LR (1992) Minerals in animal and human nutrition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA, pp.524.

McDowell LR (1997) Mineral for grazing ruminants in tropical regions. Extension bulletin, Animal science Department centre for tropical agriculture University Florida, pp. 81.

McDowell LR, Conrad JH (1990) Mineral imbalances of grazing livestock in tropical countries. International Journal of Animal Sciences, **5**, 21-32.

McDowell LR, Conrad JH, Ellis GL (1984) Mineral deficiencies and imbalances and their diagnosis. In: *Symposium on Herbivore Nutrition in Sub-Tropics and Tropics-Problems and Prospects* (eds. Gilchrist FMC, Mackie RI), pp. 67-88. Craighall, South Africa.

McDowell LR, Conrad JH, Ellis GL, Loosli LK (1983) Minerals for grazing ruminants in tropical regions. Extension Bulletin Animal Science, Department, University of Florida.

McDowell LR, Conrad JH, Hembry FG (1993) Minerals for grazing ruminants in tropical regions. (2nd eds.), pp, 2-70. Animal Science Department, Centre for Tropical Agriculture, Bulletin, University of Florida.

McDowell LR, Valle G (2000) Major minerals in forages. In: *Forage Evaluation in Ruminant Nutrition* (eds. Givens DI, Owen ERFE, Oxford, Omed HM), pp. 373. CAB International, Wallingford, UK.

McFarlane JD, Judson JD, Gouzos J (1990) Copper deficiency in ruminants in the south east of Australia. Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture, **30**, 187-193.

McGrath SP (1995) Nickel. In: Heavy Metals in Soils. (2nd eds. Alloway BJ). London Blackie Academic and Professional.

McGrath SP, Smith S (1990) Chromium and nickel. In: *heavy metals in soils* (eds. Alloway BJ), pp. 151-176. Blackie and Son, Ltd., Bishopbriggs, Glasgow.

McKenzie RA, Rayner AC, Thompson GK, Pidgeon GF, Burren BR (2004) Nitrate-nitrite toxicity in cattle and sheep grazing *Dactyloctenium radulans* L. in stockyards. Australian Veterinary Journal, **82**, 630-634.



McKenzie RM (1975) Mineralogy and chemistry of soil cobalt. In: *trace elements in soil-plantanimal systems* (eds. Nicholas DJD, Egan AR), pp. 83-94. Academic Press Inc., New York.

McLennan SM (1992) In: encyclopedia of earth sciences. (eds. Nierenberg WA), 1, 581-592.

Memon AR, Aktoprakligil D, Ozdemir A, Vertii A (2001) Heavy metal accumulation and detoxification mechanisms in plants. Turkey Journal of Botany, **25**, 111-121.

Mengel K, Kirkby EA (1982) Principles of plant nutrition. (3rd eds.), International Potash Institute, Bern, Switzerland.

Merritts D, DeWet A, Menking K (1998) Environmental Geology: An Earth System Science Approach. WH Freeman and Company, New York.

Miller CV, Foster GD, Majedi BF (2003) Base flow and storm flow metal fluxes from two small agricultural catchments in the coastal plain of Chesapeake Bay Basin United States. Applied Geochemistry, **18**, 483-501.

Minson DJ (1990) Forages in Ruminant Nutrition. Academic Press, San Diego, California, pp. 208–229.

Miranda MM, Lopez Alonso C, Castillo L, Hernandez, Benedito JL (2005) Effect of moderate pollution on toxic and trace metal levels calves from a polluted area of Northern Spain. Environment International, **31**, 543-548.

Mokhtar MB, Awaluddin AB, Fong CW, Woojdy M (1991) Lead in blood and air pollution near an operational and a proposed area for copper mining Malaysia. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, **52**, 149–154.

Mollerka RO, Ribeiri LAO (2006) Epidemiology of chronic copper poisoning on sheep show. Veterinary Bulletin, **76**, 5277-5277.

Moore JW, Ramamoorthy S (1984) Heavy Metals in Natural Waters. Applied Monitoring and Impact Assessment, pp.28–246, Springer Verlag, New York.

Mor F (2005) Cadmium and lead in livestock feed and cattle manure from four agricultural areas of Bursa Turkey. Toxicology Environmental chemistry, **87**, 329-334.

Moreno JL, Hernandez T, Garcia C (1999) Effect of cadmium containing sewage sludge compost on dynamics of organic matter and microbial activity in an arid soil. Biology and Fertility of Soils, **28**, 230-237.

National Academy of Sciences (NAS) (1977) Drinking water and health.Vol.I, Washington, DC, National Academy Press.



National Research Council (NRC) (1980) The contribution of drinking water to mineral nutrition in humans. In: *Drinking Water and Health, Safe Drinking Water Committee, Board on Toxicology and Environmental Health Hazards, Assembly of Life Sciences,* Vol. 3, pp. 265-404. National Academy Press, Washington DC.

National research Council (NRC) (1985) Nutritional requirements of sheep. (6th eds.), National Academy of Science, Washington, DC.

National Research Council (NRC) (1996) Minerals In: *Nutrient requirements of beef cattle*, pp. 54-74. National Research Council editors, Washington, National Academy Press.

National research Council of Canada (NRCC) (1976) Effects of chromium in the Canadian Environment. Associate committee on scientific criteria for environmental quality, National research Council of Canada, Ottawa, NRCC No. 15017, pp. 168.

National research Council of Canada (NRCC) (1978b) Effects of Arsenic in the Canadian environment. Associate committee on scientific criteria for environmental quality, National research Council of Canada, Ottawa, NRCC No. 15391, pp. 348.

National research Council of Canada (NRCC) (1981) Effects of nickel in the Canadian environment. Associate committee on scientific criteria for environmental quality, National research Council of Canada, Ottawa, NRCC No. 18568, pp. 352.

Nicolau R, Galera Cunha A, Lucas Y (2006) Transfer of nutrients and labile metals from the continent to the sea by a small Mediterranean river. Chemosphere, **63**, 469-476.

Nordt LC, Wilding LP, Drees LR (2000) Pedogenic carbonate transformations in leaching soil system, implications for the global C cycle. In: *Global climate change and pedogenic carbonates* (eds. Lal R, Kimble JM, Eswaran H, Stewart BA), pp. 43-64.

Norrish K (1975) The geochemistry and mineralogy of the trace elements. In: *trace elements in Soil-Plant-Animal systems* (eds. Nicholas DJD, Egan AR), pp.181-198. Academic Press, Inc., New York.

Northcott ML, Gooseff MN, Barrett JE, Zeglin LH, Takacs-Vesbach CD, Humphrey J (2009) Hydrologic characteristics of lake and stream-side riparian margins in the McMurdo Dry Valleys, Antarctica. Hydrological Process, **23**, 1255-1267.

NRC (1998) Nutrient Requirements of Swine. (10th eds.), National Academy Press, Washington, DC.



NRCC (1978a) Effects of Lead in the Environment, Quantitative Aspects. Associate Committee on Scientific Criteria for Environmental Quality, National Research Council of Canada, Ottawa, NRCC No. 16736, pp.779.

NRCC (1978a) Effects of Lead in the Environment: Quantitative Aspects. Associate Committee on Scientific Criteria for Environmental Quality. National Research Council of Canada, Ottawa, NRCC No. 16736, pp.779.

OECD (1994) Risk Reduction Monograph No. 5, Cadmium. OECD Environment Monograph Series No. 104. OECD Environment Directorate, Paris.

Oechel WC, Vourlitis GL, Hastings SJ, Zulueta RC, Hinzman L, Kane D (2000) Acclimation of ecosystem CO₂ exchange in the Alaskan Arctic in response to decadal climate warming. Nature, **406**, 978-981.

Olaiya CO (2006) Effects of three plant bioregulators on some biochemical properties of *Lycopersicon esculentum* L. Mill. Ph.D Thesis, Department of Biochemistry, University of Ibadan, Nigeria.

Olsen RV, Carlson CW (1950) Iron chlorosis of sorghum and trees as related to extractable soil iron and manganese. Soil Science Society of America proceeding, **14**, 109-112.

Onionwa PC, Adeyemo AO, Idowu OE, Ogabiela EE (2001) Copper and zinc contents of Nigerian foods and estimates of the adult dietary intakes. Food Chemistry, **72**, 89–95.

Osmond DL, Line DE, Gale JA, Gannon RW, Knott CB, Bartenhagen KA, Turner MH, Coffey SW, Spooner J, Wells J, Walker JC, Hargrove LL, Foster MA, Robillard PD, Lehning DW (1995) Water, Soil and Hydro-Environmental Decision Support System. URL:www.water.ncsu.edu/watersheds/info /hmetals.html.

Pacyna JM (1994) Global Perspectives on lead, mercury and cadmium cycling in the environment. (eds. Hutchingson TC), pp. 315-328, Wiley Eastern Ltd.

Pacyna JM, Scholtz MT, Li YF (1995) Global budgets of trace metal sources. Environmental review, **3(2)**, 145-159.

Panda DS, Behera RK, Sahu RK, Bandhopadhya SN (2002) Heavy metal Pollution in Chilika Lake. A tropical lagoon Orissa, India. http://ces.iisc.ernet.in.

Pandey J, Pandey U (2009a) Accumulation of heavy metals in dietary vegetables and cultivated soil horizon in organic farming system in relation to atmospheric deposition in a seasonally dry tropical region of India. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, **148**, 61-74.



Parkpian P, Shing TL, Laortanakul P, Thunthaisong N (2003) Regional monitoring of lead and cadmium contamination in a tropical grazing land site, Thailand. Environment Monitoring and Assessment, **85**, 157-173.

Parmar DK, Sharma, Vinod, Sharma KD, Sharma TR (1999) Micronutrients status of vegetable growing pockets in cold desert area of Himachal Pradesh. Journal Indian Society of Soil Science, 47, 280-283.

Pelfrene A, Gassama N, Grimaud D (2009) Mobility of major, minor and trace elements in solutions of a planosolic soil: distribution and controlling factors. Applied Geochemistry, **24**, 96-105.

Pereira JV, McDowell LR, Conrad JH, Wilkinson N, Martin F (1997) Mineral status of soils, forages and cattle in Nicaragua I, Micro minerals. Review Faculty Agronogy (LUZ), **14**, 73-89.

Pfonder WH (1971) Animal Nutrition in the tropics problem and solution. Journal of Animal Sciences, **33**, 843-849.

Piperski J, Radisi A (2003) Kvalitet ambijentalnog vazduha, Zakonska regulativa EU i Republike Srbije. Eko konferencija, septembra, Novi Sad 251-255, pp. 24-27.

Post E, Forchhammer MC, Bret-Harte MS (2009) Ecological dynamics across the arctic associated with recent climate change. Science, **325**, 1355-1358.

Prasad R (2006) Zinc in soils and in plant, human and animal nutrition. Indian Journal of Fertilizer, **2(9)**, pp. 103-119.

Prasad R (2007) Crop nutrition principles and practices. (Ist eds.), pp.141. New Vishal Publications, New Delhi, India.

Quideau SA, Chadwick QA, Benesi A, Graham RC, Anderson MA (2001) A direct link between forest vegetation type and soil organic matter composition. Geoderma, **104**, 41-60.

Radostits OM, Gay CC, Blood DC, Hinchcliff KW (2002). Doenças causadas por substancias quimicas inorgancias e produtos quimicos utilizados nas fazendas. In: *Clinica Veterinária: um tratado de doenças dos bovinos, ovinos, suínos, caprinos e equinos* (eds. Radostits OM, Gay CC, Blood DC, Hinchcliff KW), pp.1417-1471. Guanabara Koogan, Rio de Janeiro.

Rajaganapathy V (2009) Biomonitoring pollution in livestock production systems in industrialized area of Palakad, Kerala India. Proceedings of National seminar on Wealth from livestock and agricultural waste, 12-13 Nov. 2009, Veterinary college and research Institute, Namakkal, Tamil Nadu, India, pp. 80-82.



Ranjha AM, Baig MB, Iqbal I, Jabbar A, Tahir MB (1987) Micronutrient status of soils in the Thikriwala project area of Faisalabad district. Pakistan Journal of Scientific and Industrial Research, **30**, 100-102.

Ravichandran CA, Moses K, Girija, Paul Sharma Chakravarthy P (2002) Drinking water quality assessment in few selected pilgrim centers and tourist spots in Tamil Nadu. International Journal of Environmental Protection, **22**, 129-136.

Reddy SR (2000) Principles of crop production. Kalyani Publishers, Ludhiana, India, pp. 428.

Reid RL, Horvath DJ (1980) Soil chemistry and mineral problems in farm livestock. A review Animal Feed Science and Technology, **5**, 95–167.

Reisenauer HM, Walsh LM, Hoeft RG (1973) Testing soils for sulphur, boron, molybdenum, and chlorine. In: *Soil Testing and Plant Analysis* (eds. Walsh LM, Beatoneds JD), pp. 173- Soil Science Society of America, Madison, Wisconsin, USA.

Renner D (2001) Mineral supplementation: Indication of dietary deficiencies. *Organic farming technical summary*, http//143.234.192.24/mainrep/pdf/dietary deficiencies.pdf.

Reuter DJ, Alston AM, McFarlane JD (1988) Occurrence and correlation of Mn deficiency in plants. In: *Manganese in soils and plants*. (eds. Graham RD et al.), pp. 205-224. Kluwer Academic, Boston MA, USA.

Robinson JJA (1994) Studies on some toxic elements in different meats. Ph.D. Thesis, Tamilnadu University of Veterinary and Animals Sciences, Chennai, India.

Rojas LX, McDowell LR, Wilkinson NS, Martin FG (1993) Mineral status of soils, fodders and beef cattle in South Eastern Venezuela II, Micro minerals International journal Animal Science, **8**, 183-188.

Romheld V, Marschner H 1986. Mobilization of iron in the rhizosphere of different plant species. In: *Advances in Plant Nutrition* (eds. Tinker B, Lauchli A), Vol. 2, 155-204. New York, Praeger.

Ross SM (1994) Toxic metals in Soil Plant Systems. (eds. Ross SM), John Wiley and Sons Ltd., Chischester.

Rowe D, Abdel-Magid I (1995) Handbook of waste water reclamation and reuse. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, FL.

Rozso K, Varhegyi J, Mocsenyi AR, Fugli K (2003) Lead content of the forages and the effect of lead exposure on ruminants. Veterinary Bulletin, **73**, 510-510.



Rubio C. et al. (2006) Cadmium dietary intake in the Canary Islands Spain. Environment Research, **100**, 23–129.

Salomon W, Forstner U (1995) Metals in the hydro cycle. Berlin, Springer, pp. 349.

Samanta S, Mitra K, Chandra K, Saha K, Bandopadhyay S, Ghosh A (2005) Heavy metals in water of the rivers Hooghly and Haldi at Haldia and their impact on fish. Journal of Environmental Biology, **26**, 517-523.

Sanchez WK, McGuire MA, Beede DK (1994) Micromineral nutrition by heat stress interactions in dairy cattle, Review and Original Research. Journal of Dairy Science, **77**, 2051-2079.

Santhi D, Balakrishnan V, Kalaikannan A, Radhakrishnan KT (2008) Presence of heavy metals in pork products in Chennai (India). American Journal of Food Technology, **3(3)**, 192-199.

Saris NEL, Mervaala E, Karppanen H et al. (2000) Magnesium: an update on physiological, clinical and analytical aspects. Clinical Chimica Acta, **294**, 1-26.

Sarwar M, Hasan ZU (2001) Nutrient Metabolism in Ruminants. Friends Science Publishers, Faisalabad, Pakistan.

Sayari A, Hamoudi S, Yang Y (2005) Applications of pore-expanded malodorous silica, removal of heavy metal captions and organic pollutants from waste water. Chemical Material, 212-216.

Schimel D, Stillwelml MA, Woodmansee RG (1985) Biogeochemistry of C, N and P in a soil assessment methods for Soil Carbon. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, FL.

Schinner F (1982) Soil microbial activities and litter decomposition related to altitude. Plant Soil, **65**, 87-94.

Schipper LA, Baisden WT, Parfitt RL, Ross C, Claydon JJ, Arnold G (2007) Large losses of soil C and N from soil profiles under pasture in New Zealand during the past 20 years. Global Change Biology, **13**, 1138-1144.

Schlesinger WH (1991) Biogeochemistry: an analysis of global change, New York, Academic Press Inc., (eds. Merritts D, DeWet A, Menking K), Environmental geology, an earth system science approach, New York, WH Freeman and Company.

Schwan D, Jacobsson SO, Frank A, Rudby Martin L, Peterson LR (1987) Cobalt and copper deficiency in Swedish Landrace Pelt sheep. Journal of Dairy Science, **89**, 174-187.

Schwartz J (1994) Air pollution and daily mortality: a review and meta-analysis. Environmental Research, **64**, 26–35.


Scientific Committee for Food (SCF) (1993) Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the scientific committee for food, Thirty first Series, Luxembourg, European Commission.

Scott ML (1972) Trace elements in animal nutrition. In: *micronutrients in agriculture*, pp. 555-592. Soil Science Society of America, Inc., Madison, Wisconsin.

Selley RC, Cocks LRM, Plimer IR (2005) Encyclopedia of geology. Elsevier academic press, New York, pp. 403-409.

Sharma MC, Joshi C, Gupta S (2003) Prevalence of mineral deficiency in soils, plants and cattle of certain districts of Uttar Predesh. Indian Journal of Veterinary Medicine **23**, 4-8.

Sharma RK, Agrawal M, Marshall F (2007) Heavy metal contamination of soil and vegetables in suburban areas of Varanasi, India. Ecotoxicology Environment Safety, **66**, 258-266.

Sharma VK, Dwivedi KS, Tripathi D, Ahmed Z (2006) Status of available major and micronutrients in the soils of different blocks of Leh district of cold arid region of Ladakh in relation to soil characteristics. Journal of the Indian Society of Soil Science, **54**, 248-250.

Shaw MR, Harte J (2001) Response of nitrogen cycling to simulated climate change, differential responses along a subalpine Ecotone. Global Chang Biology, **7**, 193-210.

Shuman LM (1991) Chemical forms of micronutrients in soils. In: *Micronutrients in Agriculture* (2nd eds. Mortvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman LM, Welch RM), pp.113-144. Soil Science Society of America, Madison, WI.

Sidhu PK, Sandhu BS, Singh J, Kwatra MS (1994) Lead toxicosis in bovine due to industrial pollution in Punjab. Indian Journal of Animal sciences, **64**, 1359-1360.

Siegel FR (2002) Environmental geochemistry of potentially toxic metals. Springer Verlag, Berlin.

Sillanpaa M (1982) Micronutrients and the nutrient status of soils: a global study. FAO soil bulletin No. 48, FAO, Rome, Italy.

Sims ZR, Nielsen GA (1986) Organic carbon in Montana soils as related to clay content and climate. Soil Science Society of American Journal, **50**, 1269-1271.

Simsek A, Aykut O (2007) Evaluation of the micro-element profile of Turkish hazelnut (*Corylus avellana* L.) varieties from human nutrition and health. International Journal Food Science Nutrition, **58**, 677-688.



Sindhe VR, Kulkarni RS (2005) Fecundity of the freshwater fish, *Notopterus notopterus* L. (Pallas) in natural and heavy metal contaminated water. Journal of Environmental Biology, **26**, 287-290.

Sindhu PS (2002) Environmental Chemistry. (1st eds.), pp.75-243. New Age International (P) Ltd., New Delhi.

Singh B, Senthil Kumar AM, Singh BK, Usha K (2005) Improving zinc efficiency of cereals under zinc deficiency. Current science, **88**, 36-44.

Singh BR, Steinnes E (1994) Soil and water contamination by heavy metals. In: *soil processes and water quality advances in soil science*, (eds. Lal R, Stewart BA), pp. 233-270. Lewis Publishers, CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, Florida.

Singh MV (2000) Micro and secondary Nutrition Research, India. 23, 148.

Singh V, Bohra B (2005) Livestock feed resources and feeding practices in hill farming system, a review. Indian Journal of Animal Sciences, **75**, 121-127.

Songonzoni MG, McDowell LR, Wilkinson NS, Harrison J (1997) Identification of nutritional status, emphasizing mineral, in Northwestern Zaire. Communication Soil Science Plant Analysis, **27**, 2699-2712.

SPSS (1999) An SPSS Base Statistics, version 11.5, SPSS Inc., Chicago, USA.

Sresty TVS, Madhava Rao KV (1999) Ultra structural alteration in response to zinc and nickel stress in the root cells of Pigeon pea. Journal of Environmental and Experimental Botany, **41**, 3-13.

Standish JF, Ammerman CB, Simpson CF, Neal FC, Palmer AZ (1969) Influence of graded levels of dietary iron as ferrous sulphate on performance and tissue mineral composition of steers. Journal of Animal Science, **29**, 496–503.

Stankovic D, Krsti B, Nikoli N (2008a) Effect of traffic on the soil contamination with polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs). Journal of Biotechnology Equipment, **22(2)**, 736-741. Suttle NF (1988) The role of comparative pathology in the body of copper and cobalt decencies in ruminants. Journal of Comparative Pathology, **99**, 241-258.

Suttle NF, Bell J, Thornton I, Agyriaki A (2003) Predicting the risk of cobalt deprivation in grazing livestock from soil composition data. Environmental Geochemistry and health, **25**, 33-39.



Swaine DJ (1955) Trace element content of soils. Soil science technical communication No.48, Harold printing works, St. York, UK.

Swaine DJ, Mitchell RL (1960) Trace element distribution in soil profiles. Journal of Soil Science, **11**, 347-368.

Szefer P (1995) Environment International. Vol. 24, pp.359.

Tan ZX, Lal R, Smeck NE, Calhoun FG (2004) Relationships between surface soil organic carbon pool and site variables. Geoderma, **21**, 185-187.

Tanaka A, Yoshida S (1970) Nutritional disorders of the rice plant in Asia. *International Rice Research Institute*, Los Banos, Philippines.

Tandon HLS (1993) Methods of analysis of soil, plants, water and fertilizers. Publication, FDCO, pp. 144.

Taylor SR (1964) Abundance of chemical elements in the continental crust. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, **28** (**8**), 1273-1285.

Tejada RLR, McDowell FG, Martin, Conrad JH (1987) Evaluations of cattle trace mineral status in specific region of Guatemala. Tropical Agriculture Trinidad, **6**, 55-60.

Terelakh, Motwicka-Terela T, Stuczynski T, Pietruch C (2000) Trace elements (Cd, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn) in Polish farmland soils. Biblioteka, Monitoringu Srodowiska, 1-69.

Thornton GJP, Dise NB (1998) The influence of catchment characteristics, agricultural activities and atmospheric deposition on the chemistry of small streams in the English Lake District. Science Total Environment, **216**, 63-75.

Tiedemann AR, Higgins DA, Quigley TM, Sanderson HR, Bohn CC (1988) Bacterial water quality responses to four grazing strategies comparisons with Oregon standards. Journal of Environment Quality, **17**, 492-498.

Tisdale SL, Nelson WL, Beaton JD (1985) Soil Fertility and Fertilizers. (4th eds.) U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Risk Assessment Guidance for Superfund, Human Health Manual. Office of Emergency and remedial response, Washington DC, 20450.

Tiwari KK, Dwivedi S, Singh NK, Rai UN, Tripathi RD (2009) Chromium (VI) induced phytotoxicity and oxidative stress in pea (*Pisum sativum* L.), Biochemical changes and translocation of essential nutrients. Journal of Environmental Biology, **30**, 389-394.



Towers NR, Clark RG (1983) Factors in diagnosing mineral deficiencies. In: *the mineral requirements of grazing ruminants*. Occasional publication, Zew Zealand society of Animal production.

Townsend AR, Vitousek PM, Trumbore SE (1995) Soil organic matter dynamics along gradients in temperature and land use on the island of Hawaii. Ecology, **76**, 721-733.

Trehan SP, Sekhon GS (1977) Effects of clay, organic matter and CaCO₃ content on zinc adsorption by soils. Plant Soil, **46**, 329-336.

Trumbore SE, Chadwick OA, Amundson R (1996) Rapid exchange between soil carbon and atmospheric carbon dioxide driven by temperature change. Science, **272**, 393-396.

Tsuji LJS, Karagatzides JD (2001) Chronic lead exposure, body condition and testis mass in wild Mallard Ducks. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, **67**, 489-495.

Turekian KK, Wedepohl KH (1961) Distribution of the elements in some major units of the earth's crust. Geological Society of America Bulletin, **72**, 175–192.

Underwood EJ (1971) Trace Elements in Human and Animal Nutrition. (3rd eds.), Academic Press, New York.

Underwood EJ (1977) Trace elements in human Nutrition. (4th eds.), Academic Press, New York, pp. 545.

Underwood EJ, Morgan EH (1963) Iron in ruminant nutrition, Liver storage iron, plasma iron and total iron binding capacity levels in normal adult sheep and cattle. Australian Journal of Experimental Biology Medicine Science, **41**, 247-253.

Underwood EJ, Suttle MF (1999) The mineral nutrition if livestock. (3rd eds.), CABI Publishing, CAB International, Wallingfood, UK.

Unger PW (1991) overwinter changes in physical properties of no tillage soil. Soil Science society of America journal, **55**, 778-782.

US Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) (1999) Draft guidance for water quality based decisions. The TMDL process. (2nd eds.), Environmental Protection Agency, 841-D-99-001, Office of Water, Washington, DC.

Venteris ER, McCarty GW, Ritchie JC, Gishm T (2004) Influence of management history and landscape variables on soil organic carbon and soil redistribution. Soil Science, **169(11)**, 787-7954.

Vine JD, Tourtelot EB (1970) Economic Geology. 65 (3), 253-272.



Vinogradov AP (1959) The geochemistry of rare and dispersed chemical elements in soils. Consultants Bureau, New York.

Voutsa DA, Grimanis, Samara C (1996) Trace elements in vegetables grown in an industrial area in relation to soil and air particulate matter. Environmental Pollution, **94**, 325-335.

Walker DA, Molenaar JG, Billings WD (2000) Snow-vegetation interactions in tundra environments. In: *Snow ecology*. (eds. Jones HG, Pomeroy J, Walker DA, Wharton R), pp. 264-322. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

Walkley A, Black CA (1934) An examination of different methods for determining soil organic matter and proposed modifications of the chromic acid titration method. Soil Science, **37**, 29-38.

Wei JB, Xiao DN, Zhang XY, Li XZ, Li XY (2006) Spatial variability of soil organic carbon in relation to environmental factors of a typical small watershed in the black soil region, Northeast China. Environment Monitoring and Assessment, **121**, 597-613.

Welch RM, Allaway WH, House WA, Kubota J (1991) Geographic distribution of tracer elements problems. In: *micronutrients in agriculture* (2nd eds. Mortvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman LM, Welch RM), pp. 31-57. Soil science society of America Inc., Madison, WI, USA.

White CL (1993) Zn in soils and plants. (eds. Robson AD), Kluwer academic Publication, Dordrecht, the Netherlands.

WHO (1992) World Health Organization. Environmental Health Criteria 204, Boron. World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland.

WHO (1998) Cadmium. Environmental Health Criteria, Vol. 134, Geneva.

Wild A (1988) Russell's Soil Conditions and Plant Growth. 11th Eds., Longman Scientific & Technical, Harlow, Essex, UK.

Wilding LP, West LT, Drees LR (1990) Field and laboratory identification of calcic and petrocalcic horizons. In: *Proceedings of the fourth international soil correlation meeting* (*ISCOM IV*) characterization, classification and utilization of arid soils (eds. Kimble JM, Nettleton WD), pp. 79-92.

Wong, C.S.C., Li, X.D., Thornton, I., 2006. Urban environmental geochemistry of trace metals. Environmental Pollution 142, 1–16.

Woolhouse HW (1983) Toxicity and tolerance in the responses of plants to metals. In: Encyclopedia of Plant Physiology, Physiological Plant Ecology III, New Series (eds. Lange OL,



Moble PS, Osmond CB, Ziegler H), Vol. **12(C)**, pp. 245-302. Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York.

World Health Organization (WHO) (1993) International Programme of Chemical Safety. *Guidelines for drinking water quality recommendations*, (2nd eds.) Vol.1, Geneva.

World Health Organization (WHO) (1996) Health criteria and other supporting information. In: *Guidelines for Drinking Water Quality*, pp. 31-338.

World Health Organization (WHO) (1998) International Programme of Chemical Safety. *Guidelines for drinking water quality*. Addendum to Vol. 2, health criteria and other supporting information, Geneva.

World Health Organization (WHO) (2004) Guidelines for drinking-water quality. (3rd eds.), World Health Organization, Geneva.

World Health Organization (WHO) (2006) Reference Base for Heavy Metals Permissible Limits Soil Science. Soil and Water Resources, **15**, 42-46.

World Health Organization (WHO) (2011) Guidelines for drinking water quality. (4th eds.), <u>www.who.int/water/sanitation health/publications/2011</u>, Geneva.

Wynn JG, Bird MI, Vallen L, Grand-Clement E, Carter J, Berry SL (2006) Continental scale measurement of the soil organic carbon pool with climatic, edaphic and biotic controls. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, **20**, GB1007, doi: 10.1029/2005GB002576.

Yadav S, Khirwar SS (2005) Inter-relationship of soil micronutrient with feed stuffs in Jind district of Haryana. Indian Journal of Animal Sciences, **75**(**5**), 531-533.

Yang YH, Fang JY, Ji CJ, Han WX (2009) Above and below ground biomass allocation in Tibetan grasslands. Journal of Vegetable Science, **20**, 177-184.

Yang YH, Fang JY, Tang YH, Ji CJ, Zheng CY, He JS, Zhu B (2008) Storage patterns and controls of soil organic carbon in the Tibetan grasslands. Global Change Biology, **14**, **1**592-1599.

Yang YH, Mohammat A, Feng JM, Zhou R, Fang JY (2007) Storage patterns and environmental controls of soil organic carbon in China. Biogeochemistry, **84**, 131-141.

Yigit **S**, Altindag A (2006) Concentration of heavy metals in the food web of Lake Egirdir. Turkey Journal Environmental Biology, **27**, 475-478.



Zeglin LH, Sinsabaugh RL, Barrett JE, Gooseff MN, Takacs Vesbach CD (2009) Landscape distribution of microbial activity in the McMurdo Dry Valleys: Linked biotic processes, hydrology and geochemistry in a cold desert ecosystem. Ecosystems, **12**, 562-573.

Zheng L, Zhu Q, Tang L, Xu J, Yan C (1982) Geological distribution of trace elements deficient soils in china. Acta Pedal Sin, **19**, 209-223.

Zheng NA, Qichao Wang, Zhongzhu Liang, Dongmei Zheng (2008) Characterization of heavy metal concentrations in the sediments of three freshwater rivers in Huludao City, Northeast China. Environmental Pollution, **154**, 135-142.

Zimov SA, Schuur EAG, Chapin FS (2006) Permafrost and the global carbon budget. Science, **312**, 1612-1613.



List of Publications



Journal Publications

- Jadhav SE, Charan G, Raj T, Bharti VK, Singh SB. 2011. Performance and blood biochemical profile of lambs fed local unconventional feed ingredients at cold and high altitude conditions of Ladakh. Indian Journal of Animal Sciences. 81(7):730-734.
- Charan G, Bharti VK, Jadhav SE, Kumar S, Angchok D, Acharya S, Kumar P, Srivastava RB. 2012. Altitudinal variations in carbon storage and distribution patterns in cold desert high altitude region of India. African Journal of Agricultural Research. 7(47): 6313-6319.
- 3. Acharya S, **Charan G**, Singh N, Srivastava RB. 2012. Soil organic carbon sequestration of cold desert Ladakh. Range Management and Agroforestry. 33 (1):79-82.
- Acharya S, Katiyar AK, Bharti VK, Charan G, Prakash B, Srivastava RB. 2012. Assessment of irrigation water quality of cold arid Ladakh region. Journal of Soil and Water conservation. 11(4):311-315.
- Charan G, Bharti VK, Jadhav SE, Kumar S, Acharya S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava.
 2013. Altitudinal variations in physico-chemical characteristics of agricultural soil at cold desert high altitude. Journal of Soil Science and Plant Nutrition. 13 (2), 267-277

Conference Publications

- Charan G, Jadhav SE, Kumar P, Bharti VK. 2011. Altitudinal variations in soil carbon distribution patterns at cold desert high altitude region of Ladakh in India. Proceedings of International conference on "Preparing Agriculture for Climate Change", February 06-08, 2011.
- 2. Charan G, Jadhav SE, Bharti VK, Acharya S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Deshmukh PB and Srivastava RB. 2011. Altitudinal variations in soil physico-chemical properties of cold desert high altitude region of India. Proceedings of International Conference on "New Trends in Food and Health Security at High Altitude" which held at Defense Institute of High Altitude Research, Leh- Ladakh (J&K) from 23-25 Sep, 2011.

Papers to be submitted for review

1. Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Some toxic heavy metals presence in agricultural soils of cold arid high-altitude region. Journal of Toxicology and Environment Health.



- **2.** Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Essential minerals status and their distribution patterns in cold arid high-altitude soils. Environmental Research.
- **3.** Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Certain essential minerals availability in irrigation and stagnant water of cold desert high altitude region. Nutrient Cycling in Agro Ecosystems.
- **4.** Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Evaluation of physico-chemical properties and heavy metals status in irrigation and stagnant water of cold desert high altitude region. Environmental Toxicology.
- Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Evaluation of certain essential mineral status in some forages of cold desert high altitude region. Animal Nutrition and Feed Technology.
- Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Evaluation of some toxic heavy metals presence in certain forages of cold desert high altitude region. Animal Nutrition and Feed Technology.
- Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Evaluation of essential minerals status in native sheep and goat of cold desert high altitude region. Biological Trace Element Research.
- 8. Charan G, Bharti VK, Kumar S, Kumar P, Gogoi D, Srivastava RB. 2012. Some toxic heavy metals presence in native goat and sheep of cold desert high altitude region. Journal of Toxicology and Environment Health.

